

Part II Regulations under the Regulations Act

Printed by the Queen's Printer

Halifax, Nova Scotia Vol. 33, No. 26 December 18, 2009

Contents

Contents		
Act	Reg. No.	Page
Building Code Act Nova Scotia Building Code Regulations -amendment		834 919
Consumer Protection Act Gift Card Regulations	325/2009	917
Crop and Livestock Insurance Act Poultry Insurance Plan–amendment	323/2009	914
Fair Registration Practices Act Proclamation of Act, S. 26, S.N.S. 2008, c. 38	328/2009	921
Petroleum Products Pricing Act Prescribed Petroleum Products Prices Prescribed Petroleum Products Prices		915 922
Workers' Compensation Act Workers' Compensation General Regulations—amendment	327/2009	920

In force date of regulations: As of March 4, 2005*, the date a regulation comes into force is determined by subsection 3(6) of the *Regulations Act*. The date a regulation is made, the date a regulation is approved, the date a regulation is filed and any date specified in a regulation are important to determine when the regulation is in force.

^{*}Date that subsections 3(6) and (7) and Sections 11 and 13 of the *Regulations Act* and amendments to the *Regulations Act* made by Chapter 46 of the Acts of 2004 were proclaimed in force.

N.S. Reg. 322/2009

Made: November 19, 2009 Filed: November 26, 2009

Nova Scotia Building Code Regulations

Order dated November 19, 2009
Regulations made by the Minister of Labour and Workforce Development pursuant to Section 4 of the *Building Code Act*

Schedule "A"

In the matter of Section 4 of Chapter 46 of the Revised Statutes of Nova Scotia, 1989, the *Building Code Act*

- and -

In the matter of Nova Scotia Building Code Regulations

I, Marilyn More, Minister of Labour and Workforce Development for the Province of Nova Scotia, pursuant to Section 4 of Chapter 46 of the Revised Statutes of Nova Scotia, 1989, the *Building Code Act*, hereby repeal the *Nova Scotia Building Code Regulations*, N.S. Reg. 143/2006 made by Order of the Minister of Environment and Labour dated July 13, 2006 as amended, effective on and after December 31, 2009.

Furthermore, I hereby make the *Nova Scotia Building Code Regulations* pursuant to Section 4 of the *Building Code Act*, Chapter 46 of the Revised Statutes of Nova Scotia, 1989 in the form set forth in the attached, effective on and after December 31, 2009.

Dated and made at Halifax Regional Municipality, Province of Nova Scotia, Nov. 19, 2009.

Sgd.: *Marilyn More* Honourable Marilyn More Minister of Labour and Workforce Development

Part 1

Repeals, Interpretation, Scope, Definitions and Administration

- 1.1. Repeals, Adoption and Interpretation
- 1.1.1. Title, Repeals, and Effective Date
- **1.1.1.1. Title.** These *regulations* may be cited as the Nova Scotia Building *Code Regulations*.
- 1.1.1.2. Repeals and Effective Date of *Regulations*.
 - (1) The Nova Scotia *Building Code Regulations* (N.S. Reg. 143/2006) made by the Minister of Environment and Labour on July 13, 2006, 2006 as amended by N.S. Reg. 241/2008 (March 31, 2008, effective April 30, 2008), are hereby repealed on and after December 31, 2009.
 - (2) These Nova Scotia *Building Code Regulations* made by the Minister of Labour and Workforce Development shall come into effect on and after December 31, 2009.

1.1.2. Adoption

1.1.2.1. Nova Scotia Building Code

- (1) These Nova Scotia *Building Code Regulations* made by the Minister of Labour and Workforce Development shall come into effect on and after December 31, 2009.
- (2) These regulations adopt the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 and the 1st Revisions and Errata dated December 1, 2007, and the 2nd Revisions and Errata dated June 20, 2008, which together with the regulations shall be known as the "Nova Scotia Building Code" and may be referred to as the "Code".

1.1.3. Interpretation

1.1.3.1. Numbering System

- (1) These *regulations* have been prepared following the same decimal numbering system as used in the *Code*.
- (2) The first number indicates the Part of the *regulations*; the second, the Section in the Part; the third, the Subsection and the fourth, the Article in the Subsection. An Article may be further broken down into Sentences (indicated by numbers in brackets), and the Sentence further divided into Clauses and Subclauses. They are illustrated as follows:

A	Division
A-3	Part
A-3.5	Section
A-3.5.2.	Subsection
A-3.5.2.1.	Article
A-3.5.2.1.(2) Sentence
A-3.5.2.1.(2)(a) Clause
A-3.5.2.1.(2)(a)(i) Subclause

1.1.3.2. Schedules The Schedules "A" through "A-9" inclusive, "B", "C" and "D" form part of these *regulations*.

1.1.4. Nova Scotia Building Advisory Committee

1.1.4.1. Appointment of Nova Scotia Building Advisory Committee

- (1) The Minister may appoint to the Committee such number of members as the Minister determines, for such terms as may be specified in the appointments.
- (2) The Committee shall include
 - (a) a representative of municipal government appointed from among persons nominated by the Executive of the Union of Nova Scotia Municipalities:
 - (b) a representative of the Fire Marshal for the Province;
 - (c) a representative appointed from among persons nominated by the Disabled Persons Commission:
 - (d) a representative appointed from among persons nominated by the Executive of the Association of Professional Engineers of Nova Scotia;
 - (e) a representative appointed from among persons nominated by the Executive of the Nova Scotia Association of Architects;
 - (f) a representative appointed from among persons nominated by the Executive of the Nova Scotia Home Designers Association;
 - (g) a representative appointed from among persons nominated by the Executive of Association of Interior Designers of Nova Scotia;

- (h) a representative appointed from among persons nominated by the Executive of the Nova Scotia Home Builders Association;
- (i) a representative appointed from among persons nominated by the Executive of the Construction Association of Nova Scotia;
- (j) a representative appointed from among persons nominated by the Executive of the Nova Scotia Building Officials Association;
- (k) a representative appointed from among persons nominated by the Executive of the Atlantic Provinces Building Supply Dealers Association, who shall be a resident of Nova Scotia;
- (l) a representative appointed from among persons nominated by the Executive of the NS & PEI Regional Council of Carpenters, Millwrights & Allied Workers, who shall be a resident of Nova Scotia, and
- (m) up to 3 additional members, as selected by the Minister.

1.2 Scope and Application

1.2.1. Application

1.2.1.1. Scope

- (1) These *regulations* apply to the administration and enforcement of the *Building Code Act* in the design, construction, erection, placement and *occupancy* of new *buildings*, and the *alteration*, reconstruction, *demolition*, removal, relocation, *occupancy* and change of *occupancy* classification of existing *buildings* and to the work necessary to correct *unsafe conditions* in existing *buildings* reported to the *authority having jurisdiction* or observed during an inspection.
- (2) Any construction or condition that lawfully existed prior to the effective date of these regulations need not conform to these regulations provided that such construction or condition does not constitute an unsafe condition in the opinion of the authority having jurisdiction.
- (3) Construction pursuant to a building permit in effect prior to December 31, 2009, and still in effect, need not conform to these regulations provided that such construction conforms to the regulations in force on the date that the building permit was issued.
- (4) Where a *building* or any part thereof is altered, these *regulations* apply to the parts of the *building* that are altered.
- (5) Where the whole or any part of a *building* is relocated either within or into the area of jurisdiction of the *authority having jurisdiction* these *regulations* apply only to the parts of the *building* that are being altered or *constructed*.
- (6) When the whole or any part of a *building* is demolished, these *regulations* apply to the work involved in the *demolition* and to the work required to any parts remaining after *demolition* to the extent that deficiencies occurring or remaining after *demolition* require correction.
- (7) When a *building* is damaged by fire, earthquake or other cause, these *regulations* apply to the work necessary to reconstruct damaged portions of the *building*.
- (8) "Alternate Compliance Methods for Existing *Buildings*, contained in Schedule D" of these *regulations*, or a combination of the "Alternate Compliance Methods for Existing *Buildings*", and the *Code*, may be used where a *building* existed prior to March 13, 1987
 - (a) where an existing *building* is undergoing *construction* other than for a change of use, or
 - (b) where an existing *building* is undergoing *construction*, and where a change of *occupancy* classification results in an *occupancy* with a reduced fire hazard risk.

- (9) When a *heritage building* or part thereof is undergoing a change in *occupancy* classification the *owner* may choose the "Alternate Compliance Methods for Existing *Buildings*", contained in Schedule "D" of these *regulations*, or a combination of the "Alternate Compliance Methods for Existing *Buildings*", and the *Code*.
- (10) In a *Heritage Conservation District* any *building* undergoing a change in occupancy classification the *owner* may choose the "Alternate Compliance Methods for Existing *Buildings*", contained in Schedule "D" of these *regulations*, or a combination the "Alternate Compliance Methods for Existing *Buildings*", and the *Code*.

1.2.1.2. Exemptions

- (1) The *Code* does not apply to;
 - (a) sewerage, water, electrical, telephone, rail or similar systems located above, below or on an area which has been dedicated or deeded for public use,
 - (b) public utility towers and poles, television and radio or other communication aerials and towers, except for loads resulting from those located on or attached to *buildings*,
 - (c) flood control, dams for public water supply, hydroelectric dams and their related structures (not excluding *buildings*).
 - (d) mechanical or other equipment and appliances not specifically regulated by the Code,
 - (e) above ground or below ground bulk storage tanks not regulated under Part 6 of the Code, or the National Farm Building Code of Canada,
 - (f) free-standing signs,
 - (g) fences,
 - (h) retaining walls or exterior steps not attached to, and forming part of, a *building's* construction.
 - (i) manufactured homes built to CSA Z240 MH Series Standard "Manufactured Homes" except for
 - (i) the notifications required by Sentence 2.1.1.11.(1) where the *manufactured home* is constructed before January 1, 2010 and has not been structurally altered, or
 - (ii) the notifications required by Sentence 2.1.1.11.(1) and the requirements of Article 3.1.1.23. Schedule E, Part 10 Energy Efficiency Measures where the *manufactured home* is constructed after December 31, 2009 (See Appendix Note A-1.2.1.2.(1)(i) and (j). NSBCR)
 - (j) modular homes certified to CAN/CSA-A277-08 "Procedure for Factory Certification of Buildings" as complying with the technical requirements of this Code, except for
 - (i) the notifications required by Sentence 2.1.1.11.(1) where the *modular home* is constructed before January 1, 2010 and has not been structurally altered, or
 - the notifications required by Sentence 2.1.1.11.(1) and the requirements of Article 3.1.1.23. Schedule E, Part 10 Energy Efficiency Measures where the *modular home* is constructed after December 31, 2009

(See Appendix Note A-1.2.1.2.(1)(i) and (j). NSBCR)

- (2) Unless a municipality otherwise requires by by-law, or where *regulations* are in another enactment, the *Code* applies but a *building permit* is not required for
 - (a) accessory buildings not greater than 20 square metres (215.2 square feet) in area,
 - (b) except under Clause 1.2.1.2.(2)(c), interior and exterior non-structural material *alterations* and material repairs with a monetary value of five thousand dollars or less.
 - (c) replacement or installation of a new plumbing *fixture* that does not increase the hydraulic load of the drainage system or require alterations to an existing water distribution system or drainage system.

1.3 Definitions of Words and Phrases

1.3.1. Definitions

- **1.3.1.1. General** Definitions contained in Section 2 of the *Building Code Act*, also apply in these *regulations*.
- **1.3.1.2. Italicized Words**. The words and phrases defined in Article 1.1.3.2. of the *Code* identified in these *regulations* in italics, also apply in these *regulations* unless otherwise defined.
- **1.3.1.3. Specific Definitions.** In these *regulations* the following definitions apply
 - "Architect" means a member licensed to practice or licensee of the Nova Scotia Association of Architects.
 - "Building Code Act" or "Act" means Chapter 46 of the Revised Statutes of Nova Scotia, 1989, the *Building Code Act*.
 - "Building Official" means a person appointed as an inspector pursuant to Section 5 of the Act.
 - "Camping accommodation" means any *building* within a campground which is intended to serve the public or is intended as rental accommodation for the travelling or vacationing public.
 - "Care facility" means the *occupancy* or use of a *building* or part thereof by persons who require special care or treatment because of cognitive or physical limitations.
 - "Code" means the Nova Scotia Building Code.
 - "Construct" means to do anything in the erection, installation, extension, relocation, material *alteration* or material repair of a *building* and includes the installation of a factory-made *building* fabricated or moved from elsewhere.
 - "Demolition" means the doing of anything in the removal of a building or any material part thereof.
 - "Electric space heating" means an electric energy source that provides more than 10 per cent of the heating capacity provided for a *building* and includes,
 - (a) electric resistance unitary baseboard heating,
 - (b) electric resistance unitary cabinet heating,
 - (c) electric resistance ceiling cable or floor cable heating,
 - (d) electric resistance central furnace heating.
 - (e) electric hot water space heating, and
 - (f) air source heat pumps in combination with electric resistance backup heating.

"Field Review of Construction" means, and is limited to, the inspection of the construction work at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction, at the project site and where applicable at the fabrication location where *building* components are fabricated for use at the project site, that the *designer* in their professional discretion consider necessary to determine general compliance with the design drawings accepted by the *authority having jurisdiction* and all revisions thereto. "Field Review of Construction" does not include the coordination, quality and performance of construction.

"Flow control roof drain" means a *roof drain* that restricts the flow of *storm water* into the *storm drainage system*.

N.S. Reg. 322/2009

"Heritage Building" means a registered heritage property, registered under the Heritage Property Act by the Province or by a municipality.

"Heritage Conservation District" means a heritage conservation district designated by the municipality in accordance with the Heritage Property Act.

"Interior Designer" means a member licensed to practice or a licensee of the Association of Interior Designers of Nova Scotia.

"Manufactured home" means a transportable, single or multiple section dwelling unit certified by an accredited certification body, as complying with the CAN/CSA Series Z240 Series "Manufactured Homes" at the time of manufacture, prior to placement on the site.

"Modular home" means a finished section or sections of a complete dwelling unit built in a factory for transport to the site for installation, and certified to CSA Standard A277-08 "Procedures for the Factory Certification of Buildings", by an accredited certification body, at the time of manufacture, prior to placement on the site.

"National Building Code of Canada, 2005" means the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 as issued by the Canadian Commission on Building and Fire Codes, National Research Council of Canada, NRCC No. 38726, including all revisions and errata and corrections to errata made by that body on or before the date these regulations come into force.

"Owner" includes a person controlling the property under consideration, and also prima facie the assessed *owner* of the property whose name appears on the assessment role prepared in accordance with the Assessment Act.

"Professional Engineer" means a member or licensee of the Association of Professional Engineers of Nova Scotia.

"Roofed accommodation" means a building, part of a building, or a group of buildings which is intended as rental accommodation for the travelling or vacationing public.

"Work" means any construction duty or function regulated by these regulations, carried out on or about a construction site or on, in, or about a building or part thereof.

1.4 Administration

1.4.1. **Permits**

1.4.1.1. General

- A *permit* is required if work regulated by the *Code* is to be done.
- The authority having jurisdiction may place a value on the cost of the work based on an **(2)** accepted costing standard for the purpose of determining *permit* fees to be applicable.
- The authority having jurisdiction may, if applicable, withhold an [a] building permit until **(3)** satisfied that there is a valid on-site sewage disposal system *permit* issued by the Department of the Environment for the construction of a building requiring a new private sewage disposal system.
- The authority having jurisdiction may, if applicable, withhold an occupancy permit **(4)**
 - until satisfied that there is a valid electrical *permit* issued by the electrical *authority* having jurisdiction

Vol. 33, No. 26

- (b) until satisfied that the civic address is posted where a municipality has so provided by by-law, in accordance with Section 313 of the Municipal Government Act,
- (5) The *authority having jurisdiction* may, if applicable, withhold a *building permit* until satisfied that there is a valid "Minister's Consent For Building and Access to Property" issued by the Department of Transportation and Public Works [Infrastructure Renewal], under the Public Highways Act.
- (6) Where a municipality has so provided by by-law, the *authority having jurisdiction* may withhold the issuance of a *building permit* until satisfied that any and all applicable *regulations* of the *Heritage Property Act*, and the *Municipal Government Act*, including any *Land Use Bylaw*, *Subdivision Bylaw*, lot grading plan or Development Agreement, have been complied with and all required permits have been issued by the Development Officer.
- (7) Unless a municipality in accordance with Section 7 of the *Building Code Act* has provided other or additional *regulations* by by-law, an *occupancy permit* is required
 - (a) to allow the initial occupancy of a building or part thereof,
 - (b) when the *occupancy* classification of a *building* or part thereof is changed, or
 - (c) to allow partial demolition or alteration of a building.
- **1.4.1.2. Application.** To obtain a *permit* the *owner* shall file an application as prescribed by the *authority having jurisdiction*.

1.4.1.3. Required Information

- (1) Every *building permit* application as a minimum shall
 - (a) identify and describe in detail the work and *occupancy* to be covered by the *permit* for which application is made,
 - (b) describe the land by including where Nova Scotia property mapping exists in the unique Parcel Identifier (PID) or where this mapping does not exist the assessment account number, and a description that will readily identify and locate the *building* lot,
 - (c) include plans and specifications as required by Division C, Subsection 2.2.2. of the *Code*,
 - (d) state the valuation of the proposed work and be accompanied by the required fee,
 - (e) state the names, addresses and telephone numbers of the *owner*, architect, *professional engineer*, or other *designer*, *constructor* and any inspection or testing agency that has been engaged to monitor the work or part of the work,
 - (f) describe any special building systems, materials and appliances, and
 - (g) such additional information as may be required by the *authority having jurisdiction*.
- **1.4.1.4. Letter of Undertaking when Professional Required to Design.** The *owner* shall, along with the application referred to in Article 1.4.1.2., submit a letter of undertaking to the *authority having jurisdiction* for the *Field Review of Construction* when the *building*, or part thereof, has been designed within the Scope of Part 4 of the *Code* and as provided under 2.1.1.6. for Part 9 *buildings*.
- **1.4.1.5. Dimensional Tolerances.** If, in the opinion of the *authority having jurisdiction*, safety to life will not be reduced and *barrier-free* design and access will not be adversely affected, an *authority having jurisdiction* may accept a minor variation, not more than 2%, in a dimension given in this *Code*.
- **1.4.1.6. Deviations.** The *owner* shall not deviate, nor authorize a deviation, from the *Code*, or the conditions of a *permit*, without first obtaining permission in writing to do so from the *authority having jurisdiction*.
- **1.4.1.7. Land Survey.** In addition to Clause 1.4.1.3.(1)(c) the *owner*, if requested by the *authority having jurisdiction* shall submit an up-to-date plan of survey or real property report, prepared by a registered Nova Scotia Land Surveyor, containing sufficient information regarding the site and the location of the *building*,

- (1) to establish before construction begins that the regulations of the Code related to the site and the location of the *building* will be complied with, and
- (2) to verify that, upon completion of the work, compliance with all such regulations.
- **1.4.1.8. Responsibility for carrying out work.** The acceptance of drawings and specifications, the granting of a *permit*, and inspections made by the *authority having jurisdiction* shall not in any way relieve the *owner*, *owner's* agent, the *constructor*, the *architect*, the *professional engineer*, or the *designer*, of a *building* from their respective responsibility for carrying out the work or having it carried out in accordance with these *regulations*, including ensuring that the *occupancy* of the *building*, or any part thereof, is in accordance with the terms of the *permit*.

1.4.1.9. Inspection Exemption *Modular* and Manufactured Homes

Modular homes and manufactured homes are subject to the notification for inspection required by sentence 2.1.1.11.(2) of these regulations, and are exempt for the work certified at the factory as complying with CAN/CSA Series Z240 Series "Manufactured Homes" or certified to CSA Standard A277-08 "Procedures for the Factory Certification of Buildings". (See Appendix Note A-1.2.1.2.(1)(i) and (j) NSBCR)

1.4.1.10. Site Grading. The *authority having jurisdiction* may require an *owner* to have a *building* site graded in conformance with any storm drainage plan, prepared or accepted by the *authority having jurisdiction*, for the area in which the *building* is located.

1.4.1.11. Permission to Proceed in Part

- (1) The *authority having jurisdiction* may allow, at the risk of the *owner*, with conditions if necessary, to ensure conformance with this *Code*, the *owner* to proceed with *excavation* or construction of part of a *building* before the plans of the entire *building* have been submitted.
- (2) If the *authority having jurisdiction* allows *excavation* or construction of part of a *building* under Sentence (1), the *owner* shall submit all such plans and specifications as may be required in connection therewith by the *authority having jurisdiction*, including at a minimum, complete plans and specifications for the work which is authorized under sentence (1).
- (3) If an *owner* proceeds to excavate or *construct* part of a *building* under Sentences (1) and (2), the *owner* proceeds without assurance that the *excavation* or construction of other parts of the *building* will be allowed.

1.4.1.12. Temporary *Building* or *Occupancy* [see A-1.4.1.12.]

- (1) Notwithstanding anything contained elsewhere in these *regulations*, a permit for a temporary *building* or part thereof, or a temporary change of occupancy classification of an existing *building*, may be issued by the *authority having jurisdiction*, authorizing for a limited time only the erection and existence of a *building*, or part thereof, or for a temporary change of *occupancy* classification, for an *occupancy* which, because of its nature, will exist for a short time, under circumstances which warrant only selective compliance with the *Code*.
- (2) A *permit* for a temporary *building* or temporary change of *occupancy* classification shall state the date after which and the conditions under which the *permit* is no longer valid.
- (3) A *permit* for a temporary *building* or temporary change of *occupancy* classification may be extended provided permission in writing is granted by the *authority having jurisdiction*.
- (4) A *permit* for a temporary *building* or temporary change of *occupancy* classification shall be posted on the *building*.

- (5) A *permit* issued for a tent or temporary *air-supported structure*, shall be required to be renewed every twelve months.
- (6) A permit issued for a temporary change of *occupancy* classification shall be required to be renewed every twelve months.

Part 2

Responsibilities and Obligations

2.1 Obligations of Owner

2.1.1. General

- **2.1.1.1. Required** *Permits.* Every *owner* shall obtain all required *permits* or approvals prior to commencing the work to which they relate.
- **2.1.1.2. Start Up Date.** Every *owner* shall give written notice to the *authority having jurisdiction* of the date on which the *owner* intends to begin work prior to commencing work on the *building* site.

2.1.1.3. Notice of Employees.

- (1) Every *owner* shall, prior to commencing the work, give notice in writing to the *authority* having jurisdiction of,
 - (a) the name, address and telephone number of
 - (i) the *constructor* or other person in charge of the work,
 - (ii) the *designer* of the work,
 - (iii) the *architect(s)*, *professional engineer(s)*, and prime consultant(s) performing the *Field Review of Construction(s)*, and
 - (iv) any inspection or testing agency engaged to monitor the work or part of the work, and
 - (b) any change in or termination of employment of such persons during the course of the construction in writing, as soon as practical but not later than 72 hours of such change, or termination occurs.
- (2) Every *owner* shall give notice in writing to the *authority having jurisdiction*
 - (a) as soon as any change in ownership or change in the address of the *owner* occurs prior to the issuance of an *occupancy permit*, and
 - (b) prior to occupying any portion of the *building* if it is to be occupied in stages.
- **2.1.1.4. Plans at Site.** Every *owner* shall ensure that the plans, specifications and related documents on which the issuance of the *building permit* was based are available at the site of the work for inspection during working hours by the *authority having jurisdiction*, and that the *permit*, or true copy thereof, is posted conspicuously on the site during the entire execution of the work.
- **2.1.1.5. Professional Design and Review** The *owner* who undertakes to *construct* or have *constructed* a *building* or part thereof within the scope of Part 4 of the *Code* shall,
 - (1) ensure that an *architect*, *professional engineer*, or both, as required, are appointed to undertake the design of the *building* or part thereof, and
 - (2) complete and submit a letter of undertaking in the form specified in Schedule "A" for the *Field Review of Construction* of such *buildings*.
- **2.1.1.6. Design** *Regulations* **for Structural Components.** Where the dimensions of a structural component are not provided in Part 9 of the *Code* for use in a *building* within the scope of that part, and such dimensions are to be determined on the basis of calculation, testing or other means of evaluation, the *owner* shall,

- (1) ensure that a *professional engineer* is appointed to undertake the design of the structural component, and
- (2) when required by the *authority having jurisdiction*, complete and submit a letter of undertaking in the form specified in Schedule "A" for the *Field Review of Construction* for this structural component.
- **2.1.1.7. Site Conditions, Size, or Complexity Requiring Professional Design and Inspection** Where the site conditions, the size or complexity of a *building*, part of a *building* or *building* component warrant, the *authority having jurisdiction* may require the *owner* to file a Letter of Undertaking and have appropriate Field Review of Construction letters submitted as deemed necessary.

2.1.1.8. Design Regulations for Sprinklered Building

- (1) Where a building is required or intended to be sprinklered, the owner shall
 - (a) ensure that a *professional engineer* is appointed to undertake the design of the sprinkler system, and
 - (b) complete and submit a Letter of Undertaking in the form specified in Schedule "A" of the *Field Review of Construction*
- (2) Where the *alteration* of an existing *building* requires changes to an existing sprinkler system, the *authority having jurisdiction* may waive compliance with Clauses 2.1.1.8.(1), (a) and (b). Where Clauses 2.1.1.8.(1), (a) and (b) are waived, the design documents and test results conducted on the system, required under the provincial maintenance regulations made under the Fire Safety Act must be filed with the *authority having jurisdiction*.
- **2.1.1.9.** Alteration to Property Boundary or Ground Elevation No owner or person hired by the owner shall allow the ground elevations or the property boundaries of a building lot to be changed so as to place a building or part thereof, in contravention of these regulations, unless the building or part thereof, is so altered, after obtaining the necessary permit, that no contravention will occur as a result of the change of the property boundary or grades.
- **2.1.1.10. Right of Entry** Every *owner* shall allow the *authority having jurisdiction* to enter any *building* or premises at any reasonable time for the purpose of administering and enforcing these *regulations* in accordance with the provisions of Sections [subsections] 10(1), 10(2), and 10(3) of the *Building Code Act*.

2.1.1.11. Notification for Inspection and Certification of Field Review of Construction

- (1) The *owner* of a *building* being *constructed* under the scope of Part 9 of the Code shall notify the *authority having jurisdiction* to inspect for compliance with the *Code* at the following stages of construction,
 - (a) footings in place,
 - (b) subfloor plumbing
 - (c) subfloor and foundation insulation
 - (d) pre-backfill
 - (e) except for manufactured and modular homes
 - (i) the framing, roof, and plumbing and mechanical systems,
 - (ii) insulation and vapour barrier before wall framing is covered, and
 - (f) for manufactured and modular homes,
 - (i) superstructure installation and anchorage systems,
 - (ii) foundation insulation and vapour barrier before wall framing is covered, and plumbing connections below the first floor, and
 - (g) before occupancy

(See Appendix Notes A-2.1.1.11.(1) and (2) and A-1.2.1.2.(1)(i) and (j) NSBCR)

- (2) The *owner* of a *building* being *constructed* outside the scope of Part 9 of the Code shall notify the *authority having jurisdiction* to inspect for compliance with the *Code*
 - (a) of the intent to undertake construction that will be inspected and will be reviewed as per the appropriate Letter of Undertaking required by Article 2.1.1.5., 2.1.1.6., or 2.1.1.7.
 - (b) of intent to cover construction that has been ordered to be inspected by the *authority* having jurisdiction before covering and,
 - (c) at intervals deemed necessary by the *authority having jurisdiction* based on the complexity of the *building*, and,
 - (d) when construction has been completed so that a final inspection can be made.

(See Appendix Note A-2.1.1.11.(3) NSBCR)

- **2.1.1.12.** *Occupancy* **Prior to Completion.** Should the *owner* require *occupancy* to occur prior to the completion of all work the *owner* shall apply for the occupancy *permit* and shall ensure that no *unsafe condition* exists or will exist because of the work being undertaken or not completed.
- **2.1.1.13. Test or Inspections to Prove Compliance.** Every *owner* shall make, or have made at their own expense, the tests or inspections necessary to prove compliance with these *regulations* and shall promptly file a copy of all such test or inspection reports with the *authority having jurisdiction*.
- **2.1.1.14. Repairs to Public Property.** Every *owner* is responsible for the cost of repair of any damage to public property or works located therein that may occur as a result of undertaking work for which a *permit* was or was not required.
- **2.1.1.15. Discontinuation of Work.** Every *owner* who is unable to continue work owing to bankruptcy or other cause, is responsible, before leaving the site of the work, for ensuring that no *unsafe condition* remains at the site.

2.2 Obligations of Professional

2.2.1. General

- **2.2.1.1. Design.** The *architect*, or *professional engineer* who undertakes to design a *building* or part thereof shall do so in accordance with their respective statutes and bylaws to ensure that the design meets the intent of the *Code*.
- **2.2.1.2.** *Field Review of Construction.* The *architect*, or *professional engineer* who undertakes the *Field Review of Construction* shall do so in accordance with their respective statutes and bylaws, and shall
 - inspect the *building* at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to determine general compliance with design referred to in Article 2.2.1.1.,
 - (2) coordinate with the *authority having jurisdiction* the review of changes to the design documents for consistency with the intent of the plans and specifications.
 - (3) file with the *authority having jurisdiction* the Certification of *Field Review of Construction*.

2.3 Obligations of Constructor

2.3.1. General

2.3.1.1. Construction Safety *Regulations.* Every *constructor* shall ensure that all construction safety requirements of the Department of Labour [and Workforce Development], Occupational Health and Safety Division, are complied with.

2.3.1.2. Work on Public Property. Every *constructor* is responsible for ensuring that no *excavation* or other work is undertaken on public property, and that no *building* is erected or materials stored in whole or in part therein without approval having first been obtained in writing from the appropriate government authority.

2.3.1.3. Responsibilities for the Work Undertaken.

- (1) Every *constructor* is responsible jointly and severally with the *owner* for all and any work actually undertaken.
- (2) Every *constructor* who is unable to continue work owing to bankruptcy or other cause, is responsible, before leaving the site of the work, for ensuring that no *unsafe condition* remains at the site.
- **2.3.1.4.** *Owner* **Deemed to be** *constructor*. Where the work for which a *permit* is issued is not under the control of a *constructor*, the *owner* shall be deemed to be the *constructor* and shall accept the responsibilities and obligations of a *constructor*.
- **2.3.1.5. Materials, Systems, to Comply with** *Code.* Every *constructor* shall ensure that all materials, systems, equipment, used in the construction, *alteration*, reconstruction or renovation of a *building* meet the *regulations* of the *Code* for the work undertaken.

2.4 Obligation of Authority having Jurisdiction

- 2.4.1. Qualifications of *Building Officials*
- **2.4.1.1. Appointment** A person appointed or eligible to be appointed by a municipality as a *building official* shall
 - (1) hold a valid diploma from the Nova Scotia Building Code Training and Certification Board, and
 - (2) be a member in good standing of the Nova Scotia Building Officials Association.

2.4.1.2. Administration and Enforcement of the Building Code Act and Regulation

- (1) Building Officials are required to administer and enforce the provisions of the Building Code Act and Regulation.
- (2) Building Officials may only administer and enforce the provisions of the Building Code Act and Regulation within the scope for which they hold a valid diploma from the Nova Scotia Building Code Training and Certification Board.

2.4.2. General

- **2.4.2.1. Administration and Enforcement** The *authority having jurisdiction* shall administer and enforce these *regulations*.
- **2.4.2.2.** Copies of Applications, Inspections, and Tests The *authority having jurisdiction* shall keep copies of all applications received, *permits* and orders issued, inspections and tests made and of all papers and documents connected with the administration of these *regulations* for such time as is required by law.
- **2.4.2.3. Notices and Orders** The *authority having jurisdiction* shall issue, in writing, such notices or orders as may be necessary to inform the *owner* where a contravention of these *regulations* has been observed. Such notices or orders may specify any remedial or other measures that are required to meet the *regulations* in accordance with the provisions of Section 12 of the Act. Where the *authority having jurisdiction* issues such written notice or order, a copy shall be retained by the *authority having jurisdiction* and a copy shall be sent to
 - (1) the *owner*, by regular mail, at the address given on the *permit* application;

- (2) the *designer*, *architect* or *professional engineer* by regular mail, at the address given on the *permit* application;
- (3) the *constructor*, by regular mail, or if the *constructor* is present during the inspection, may be given to the *constructor*.
- **2.4.2.4. Responding to** *Code* **Inquiries** The *authority having jurisdiction* shall answer such relevant questions as may be reasonable with respect to the provisions of these *regulations* when requested to do so, but shall refrain from assisting in the laying out of any work and from acting in the capacity of a *designer*.
- **2.4.2.5.** *Authority having Jurisdiction* to Issue *Permits* The *authority having jurisdiction* shall issue a *building permit* or an *occupancy permit* to the *owner* when, to the best of *authority having jurisdiction*'s knowledge, the applicable conditions, as set forth in these *regulations*, have been met.
- **2.4.1.6. Safety** *Regulations* The *authority having jurisdiction* shall, when inspecting *building* sites and structures, comply with the safety *regulations* made pursuant to the Occupational Health and Safety Act, Department of Labour, Province of Nova Scotia.
- 2.5 Powers of Authority having Jurisdiction

2.5.1. General

2.5.1.1. Right to Enter Property. The *authority having jurisdiction* may enter and inspect any *building* or premises at any reasonable time for the purpose of administering or enforcing these *regulations* in accordance with the provisions of Sections 10(1), 10(2), and 10(3) of the *Building Code Act*.

2.5.1.2. Orders

- (1) The *authority having jurisdiction* is empowered to order
 - (a) a person who contravenes these *regulations* to comply with them within the time period that may be specified,
 - (b) work to stop on the *building* or any part thereof if such work is proceeding in contravention of these *regulations*, or if there is deemed to be an *unsafe condition*,
 - (c) the removal of any unauthorized encroachment on public property,
 - (d) the removal of any *building* or part thereof constructed in contravention of these *regulations*,
 - (e) the cessation of any *occupancy* in contravention of these *regulations*,
 - (f) the cessation of any *occupancy* if any *unsafe condition* exists because of work being undertaken or not completed,
 - (g) correction of any unsafe condition, and
 - (h) the *owner* to uncover and replace at their own expense
 - (i) work that has been ordered to be done pursuant to an order issued by the *authority* having jurisdiction and which has been covered without being inspected; and
 - (ii) work for which notification to inspect is required to be given pursuant to Article 2.1.1.11., and where uncovering the work is necessary to determine compliance with the *Code*.
- **2.5.1.3. Tests Required to Prove Compliance** The *authority having jurisdiction* may direct that tests of materials, equipment, devices, construction methods, structural assemblies or foundation conditions be made, or sufficient evidence or proof be submitted at the expense of the *owner*, where such evidence or proof is necessary to determine whether the material, equipment, device, construction or foundation condition meets these *regulations*.

2.5.1.4. Reports Regarding Failure or Potential Failure The *authority having jurisdiction* may require the *owner* or the *owner*'s representative, where any failure occurs which causes or has the potential to cause injury or loss of life, to submit a report stating the nature and details of the failure and the name and addresses of the *constructor*.

2.5.1.5. Conditional Building or Occupancy Permit

- (1) The authority having jurisdiction may issue a building or occupancy permit conditional upon
 - (a) The submission of additional information not available at the time where such information is of such a nature that withholding of the *permit* until the information becomes available would be unreasonable.
 - (b) Completion of such work that is incomplete at the time of inspection, or application is of such a nature that no *unsafe condition* exists and that withholding of the *permit* would be unreasonable.

2.5.1.6. Refuse to Issue *Permit*

- (1) The authority having jurisdiction may refuse to issue any permit
 - (a) whenever information submitted is inadequate to determine compliance with the provisions of these *regulations*,
 - (b) whenever incorrect information is found to have been submitted,
 - (c) that would authorize any *building* work or *occupancy* that would not be permitted by these *regulations*, or
 - (d) that would be prohibited by any other Act, regulation or bylaw.

2.5.1.7. Revoke a *Permit*

- (1) The authority having jurisdiction may revoke a permit by written notice to the permit holder if
 - (a) there is contravention of any condition under which the *permit* was issued,
 - (b) the *permit* was issued in error, or
 - (c) the *permit* was issued on the basis of incorrect information.
- **2.5.1.8.** Occupancy Prior to Completion The authority having jurisdiction may issue an occupancy permit, subject to compliance with provisions to safeguard persons in or about the premises, to allow the occupancy of a building or part thereof for the accepted use, prior to commencement or completion of the construction or demolition work.
- **2.5.1.9. Provide Reasons for Refusal** The *authority having jurisdiction* shall provide the reasons for refusal to grant a *permit*, when requested to do so.

Part 3

Amendments to the Nova Scotia Building Code

- 3.1 Amendments Made to Division A, B and C of the National Building Code of Canada and the National Plumbing Code of Canada
- 3.1.1. Amendments
- **3.1.1.1. Definition of** *Owner* The definition of "*owner*" in Section 1.4 (Part 1, Division A, Volume 1), of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is deleted and replaced herein with the definition of "*owner*" in Article 1.3.1.3. of these *regulations*.
- **3.1.1.2. Sentence 1.1.1.1.(2) (Part 1, Division A, Volume 1) amended.** Sentence 1.1.1.1.(2) (Part 1, Division A, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is amended by deleting sentence (2) and substituting the following

Sentence 1.1.1.1.(2)

- (a) Except as provided by Clauses 1.2.1.2.(1)(i) and (j) of this regulation, the *Code* applies to both site assembled, and factory built buildings. (See Appendix Note A-1.2.1.2.(1)(i) and (j) NSBCR)
- **3.1.1.3.** Climatic Values Sentence 1.1.3.1.(1) (Part 1, Division B, Volume 1) amended. Sentence 1.1.3.1.(1) (Part 1, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is amended by deleting "Table C 2, Appendix C." in the last line and substituting "Schedule B, Design Data for Selected Locations in Nova Scotia".
- **3.1.1.4.** Climatic Values Sentence 1.1.3.1.(2) (Part 1, Division B, Volume 1) amended. Sentence 1.1.3.1.(2) (Part 1, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is amended by deleting "Table C-2 (Appendix C, Division B, Volume 2)" in the middle line and substituting, "Schedule B, Design Data for Selected Locations in Nova Scotia".
- **3.1.1.5.** *Barrier-Free* Design Section **3.8.** (Part **3**, Division B, Volume 1) deleted and replaced. Section 3.8. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is deleted and replaced with the Section 3.8 "*Barrier-Free* Design" contained in Schedule "C" of these *regulations*.
- **3.1.1.6.** *Barrier-Free* Design. Sentence 9.5.2.1. (1) (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) deleted and replaced Sentence 9.5.2.1.(1) General (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is deleted and replaced by the following sentence
 - **Sentence 9.5.2.1.(1) General** Subject to Article 3.8.1.1. of this regulation every *building* shall be designed in conformance with Section 3.8.
- **3.1.1.7.** Exception for Apartment *Buildings* Article 9.5.2.3. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) deleted Article 9.5.2.3. Exception for Apartment *Buildings* (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is deleted.
- **3.1.1.8. Section 3.2.** (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) Amended Section 3.2. (Part 3, Division B, Volume (1) 3.2. of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is amended by adding Article 3.2.2.84. Alternate Compliance Methods For Existing *Buildings*.

Section 3.2.2.84. Alternate Compliance Methods For Existing Buildings

- (1) Scope
- **(2) Application.** The Alternate Compliance Methods for Existing *Buildings* contained in Schedule "D" of these *regulations* are hereby adopted and may be used in accordance with Sentences 1.2.1.1.(8), (9), and (10) of these *regulations*.
- **3.1.1.9. Section 9.1. General (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Amended** Section 9.1. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is amended by adding Sentence 9.1.1.1.(2).
 - (2) The Alternate Compliance Methods for Existing *Buildings* contained in Schedule "D" of these *regulations* are hereby adopted and may be used in accordance with Sentences 1.2.1.1.(8), (9), and (10) of these *regulations*.
- **3.1.1.10.** Clause **3.1.2.5.(2)(d) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) Amended** Clause **3.1.2.5.(2) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is amended by italicizing the words, "***care facility***." [Note that the term "care facility" is defined within these regulations.]**

- **3.1.1.11. Sentence 9.27.2.2.(5) (Division B, Volume 1) amended** Sentence 9.27.2.2.(5) is amended by replacing the comma after the word break with a period and deleting the balance of the sentence including deletion of Clauses 9.27.2.2.(5) (a) and (b) and the reference to Appendix C for information on the moisture index.
- **3.1.1.12.** Article 9.32.3.6. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) deleted. Article 9.32.3.6. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is deleted and Appendix Note A-9.32.3.6. (Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2) is deleted.
- **3.1.1.13.** Article 1.3.1.2. (Part 1, Division B, Volume 1) Applicable Editions Amended Article 1.3.1.2. (Part 1, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada, 2005 is deleted and replaced with the following
 - (1) Except as provided under sentence (2) where documents are referenced in this Code, they shall be the editions designated in Table 1.3.1.2. (Part 1, Division B, Volume 1) except those documents designated under the following Acts and Regulations of the Province of Nova Scotia in which case the edition so referenced shall be deemed to be enforce,
 - (a) Fuel Safety Regulations
 - (b) Boilers and Pressure Vessels Act and Regulations
 - (c) Elevators and Lifts Act and Regulations
 - (d) Electrical Installation and Inspection Act and Regulations

(See Appendix note A-3.1.1.13. NSBCR)

- (2) Where amendments to documents adopted by this code apply, these amendments shall apply to the particular provisions of those documents adopted by the above Acts and Regulations unless amended by this regulation.
- **3.1.1.14.** Article 1.3.3.2. (Part 1, Division A, Volume 1) amended Article 1.3.3.2. (Part 1, Division A, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada 2005 is amended by adding new Sentence 1.3.3.2.(2) (Part 1, Division A, Volume 1).
 - **Sentence 1.3.3.2.(2)** Except as provided in Sentence 1.1.1.1.(3) (Part 1, Division A, Volume 1) and Clause 9.10.1.2.(10)(b)(NSBCR), Articles 3.2.2.18. and 3.2.2.44 to 3.2.2.48. inclusive (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1), apply to all *buildings* used for major occupancies classified as Group C, residential occupancies exceeding 300 m² in *building* area. (see 3.1.1.19. and Appendix A -1.3.3.2.(2) NSBCR)
- **3.1.1.15. Table 3.2.2.47. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) deleted and replaced** Table 3.2.2.47. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada 2005 is deleted and replaced with

Table 3.2.2.47.
Maximum *Building* Area, Group C, up to 3 Storeys

		Maximum Area, m ²	
No. of Storeys	Facing 1 Street	Facing 2 Streets	Facing 3 Streets
1	900	1 120	1350
2	450	560	675
3	300	375	450

3.1.1.16. Table 3.2.2.46. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) deleted and replaced Table 3.2.2.46. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada 2005 is deleted and replaced with

Table 3.2.2.46.

Maximum *Building* Area, Group C, up to 3 Storeys, Increased Area

	Maximum Area, m ²		Maximum Area, m ²
No. of Storeys	Facing 1 Street	Facing 2 Streets	Facing 3 Streets
1	1 200	1 500	1 800
2	600	750	900
3	400	500	600

3.1.1.17. Table 3.2.2.44. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) deleted and replaced Table 3.2.2.44. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada 2005 is deleted and replaced with

Table 3.2.2.44.
Maximum *Building* Area, Group C, up to 3 Storeys

		Maximum Area, m ²	
No. of Storeys	Facing 1 Street	Facing 2 Streets	Facing 3 Streets
1	2 400	3 000	3 600
2	1 200	1 500	1 800
3	800	1 000	1 200

3.1.1.18. Article **3.2.2.50.** Group D, up to 6 Storeys (Part 3, Division B) deleted and replaced Article 3.2.2.50. Group D, up to 6 Storeys (Part 3, Division B) of the National Building Code of Canada 2005 is deleted and replaced with

3.2.2.50.

- (1) A building classified as Group D is permitted to conform to Sentence (2) provided
 - (a) it is not more than 3 storeys in *building height*, and
 - (b) it has a *building area* not more than the value in Table 3.2.2.50.

Table 3.2.2.50.
Maximum Building Area, Group D, up to 3 Storeys

		Maximum Area, m ²	
No. of Storeys	Facing 1 Street	Facing 2 Streets	Facing 3 Streets
1	not limited	not limited	not limited
2	7 200	not limited	not limited
3	4 800	6 000	7 200

- (2) The building referred to in Sentence (1) shall be of noncombustible construction, and
 - (a) floor assemblies shall be fire separations with a fire-resistance rating not less than 1 h,
 - (b) mezzanines shall have a fire-resistance rating not less than 1 h,

- (c) roof assemblies shall have a fire-resistance rating not less than 1 h, except that in a *building* not more than 1 storey in *building height* this requirement is waived, and
- (d) loadbearing walls, columns and arches shall have a fire-resistance rating not less than that required for the supported assembly.
- **3.1.1.19.** Article 9.10.1.2. Amended Article 9.10.1.2. Items under Part 3 Jurisdiction is amended by adding
 - **9.10.1.2.(10)(a)** Except as provided in Sentence 1.1.1.1.(3) (Part 1, Division A, Volume 1), and as provided in Clause 9.10.1.2.(10)(b) and (c), Articles 3.2.2.18. and 3.2.2.44 to 3.2.2.48. inclusive (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) apply to all *buildings* used for major occupancies classified as Group C, residential occupancies exceeding 300 m² in *building area* or are greater than 3 storeys in *building height*. (Appendix A -1.3.3.2.(2) NSBCR)
 - **9.10.1.2.(10)(b)** Single detached dwelling units are exempt.
 - **9.10.1.2.(10)(c)** A residential *building* containing two dwelling units, with a building area of less than 600 m² or not more than 3 storeys *building height* is exempt.
- **3.1.1.20. Sentence 3.2.4.20.(5) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) Smoke Alarms Deleted and Replaced** Sentence 3.2.4.20.(5) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada 2005 is deleted and replaced with
 - (5) Smoke alarms referred in Sentence (1) shall
 - (a) be installed
 - (i) by permanent connections to an electrical circuit, (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2 A-3.2.4.20.(5) NBC)
 - (ii) have no disconnect switch between the overcurrent device and the smoke alarm, and
 - (iii) in case the regular power supply to the *smoke alarm* is interrupted, be provided with a battery as an alternate power source that can continue to provide power to the *smoke alarm* for a period of no less than 24 hours in the normal condition, followed by five minutes of alarm
- **3.1.1.21.** Sentence 9.10.19.3.(1) (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Power Supply Deleted and Replaced Sentence 9.10.19.3.(1) (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) of the National Building Code of Canada 2005 is deleted and replaced with
 - **9.10.19.3.** (1) Smoke alarms referred in Article 9.10.19.1. shall
 - (a) be installed
 - (i) by permanent connections to an electrical circuit,
 - (ii) have no disconnect switch between the overcurrent device and the smoke alarm, and
 - (iii) in case the regular power supply to the *smoke alarm* is interrupted, be provided with a battery as an alternate power source that can continue to provide power to the *smoke alarm* for a period of no less than 24 hours in the normal condition, followed by five minutes of alarm,

or

- (b) in a single dwelling unit be installed
 - (i) as a component of a household fire warning system which includes a certified control unit that meets the applicable requirements of ULC-S545 "Standard for Residential Fire Warning System Control Units" and,
 - (ii) in case the regular power supply to the control unit is interrupted, be provided with a battery as an alternate power source that can continue to

provide power to the control unit for a period of no less than 24 hours in the normal condition, followed by five minutes of alarm.

- **3.1.1.22. Appendix Notes** The Appendix Notes to the National Building Code of Canada 2005 edition apply as appendix notes to the *Code* and where amendments made by this regulation unless specifically replaced or amended herein.
- **3.1.1.23. Schedule E, Part 10 Energy Efficiency Measures** The National Building Code of Canada 2005 (Division B, Volume 1) is amended by adding the energy efficiency measures contained in Schedule "E" of these regulations.
- **3.1.1.24. Division A NBC and NPC 2.2 Objectives** add the following objective to Division A Sentence 2..2.1.1.(1) (See Appendix Note NSBCR A-3.1.1.24.)

OR Resource Conservation

An *objective* of this Code is to limit the probability that, as a result of the design or *construction* of a *building*, a natural resource will be exposed to an unacceptable risk of depletion or the capacity of the infrastructure supporting the use of the resource will be exposed to an unacceptable risk of being exceeded.

OR1 Water Conservation

An *objective* of this Code is to limit the probability that, as a result of the design or *construction* of a *building*, water resources will be exposed to an unacceptable risk of depletion or the capacity of the water supply, treatment and disposal infrastructure will be exposed to an unacceptable risk of being exceeded, caused by the consumption of water.

OR2 Energy Conservation

An *objective* of this Code is to limit the probability that, as a result of the design or *construction* of a *building*, a natural resource will be exposed to an unacceptable risk of depletion or the capacity of the infrastructure supporting the use of the resource will be exposed to an unacceptable risk of being exceeded, caused by the consumption of energy.

- **3.1.1.25. Division A NBC and NPC 3.2 Functional Statements** add the following functional statement to Division A Sentence 3.2.1.1.(1)
 - F 130 To limit excessive water consumption.
 - F 131 To limit excessive energy consumption.
- **3.1.1.2 Division B Table 1.3.1.2. amended** Table 1.3.1.2. is amended to add additional standards and/or code references to which the standards apply. See Schedule E, Energy Efficiency Measures, Division B, Part 1, Acceptable Solutions NSBCR.
- **3.1.1.27. Table 1.3.1.2. amended** Table 1.3.1.2. is amended by adding

Issuing Agency	Document #	Title of Document	code reference
ULC	Can/ULC-S545	Standard for Residential Fire Warning System Control Units	9.10.19.3.(1)

3.1.1.28. Article 2.4.9.1. No Reduction in Size is replaced In the National Plumbing Code of Canada Division B replace the existing sentence (1) and add sentences (2) and (3)

2.4.9.1. No Reduction in Size

- (1) Except as permitted in Sentence (3), no drainage pipe that is of minimum *size* required by this Part for the purpose for which it is installed shall be so connected as to drain to other drainage pipe of lesser *size*.
- (2) Where a *building drain* connects to a stack through a wall or floor, the drain shall retain its full *size* through the wall or floor.
- (3) A sanitary drainage pipe may be connected to a pre-engineered waste water heat recovery system that incorporates piping of a lesser *size* than required by Sentence (1) provided that it does not convey *sewage*,
 - (a) from a sanitary unit, or
 - (b) that contains solids.

3.1.1.29. Article 2.6.1.8. Solar Domestic Hot Water Systems In the National Plumbing Code of Canada Division B is replaced with

2.6.1.8. Solar Domestic Hot Water Systems

- (1) Except as provided in Sentence (2), a system for solar heating of *potable* water shall be installed in accordance with good engineering practice.
- (2) Systems for solar heating of *potable* water in *residential occupancies* shall be installed in conformance with CAN/CSA-F383, "Installation Code for Solar Domestic Hot Water Systems".

3.1.1.30. Article 2.6.4. Water Efficiency is added In the National Plumbing Code of Canada Division B.

2.6.4. Water Efficiency

2.6.4.1. Water Supply Fittings

- (1) The flow rates of fittings that supply water to a fixture shall not exceed the maximum flow rates at the test pressures listed for that fitting in Table 2.6.4.1.
- (2) Sentence (1) does not apply to a fixture located in a heritage *building*.

Table 2.6.4.1.

Maximum Flow Rates for Water Supply Fittings
Forming Part of Sentence 2.6.4.1.(1)

Fitting	Maximum Flow, L/min	Test Pressure, kPa
Lavatory Faucet	8.35	413
Kitchen Faucet	8.35	413
Shower Heads	9.5	550
Column 1	2	3

2.6.4.2. Plumbing Fixtures

(1) Water closets and urinals shall be certified to CAN/CSA-B45.0, "General Requirements for Plumbing Fixtures".

(2) The flush cycle for each fixture that is a water closet or urinal and that is installed as a replacement for a fixture in a *building* that existed before the 1st day of January 2010 shall not exceed the maximum flush cycle listed for that fixture in Table 2.6.4.2.A.

Table 2.6.4.2.A.

Maximum Flush Cycles for Sanitary Fixtures
Forming Part of Sentences 2.6.4.2.(2)

Fixture	litres
Water Closet (Tank Type)	13.25
Water Closet (Direct Flush)	13.25
Urinal (Tank Type)	5.68(1)
Urinal (Direct Flush)	5.68(1)
Column 1	2

Notes to Table 2.6.4.2.A.

- (1) Urinals equipped with automatic flushing devices shall be controlled to prevent unnecessary flush cycles during *building* down time.
- (3) Except as provided in Sentence (2) the flush cycle for each fixture that is a water closet or urinal shall not exceed the maximum flush cycle listed for that fixture in Table 2.6.4.2.B.
- (4) Urinals which utilize water free technology and conform to CSA B 45 Plumbing Fixtures Series may be substituted under 2.6.4.2.(1).
- (5) Sentences (2) and (3) do not apply to a fixture located in a heritage *building*, care or detention occupancy or passenger station.

Table 2.6.4.2.B.

Maximum Flush Cycles for Sanitary Fixtures
Forming Part of Sentence 2.6.4.2.(3)

Fixture	litres
Water Closet (Tank Type)	6
Water Closet (Direct Flush)	6
Urinal (Tank Type)	3.8(1)
Urinal (Direct Flush)	3.8(1)
Column 1	2

Notes to Table 2.6.4.2.B.

(1) Urinals equipped with automatic flushing devices shall be controlled to prevent unnecessary flush cycles during *building* down time.

3.1.1.31. Article 3.7.2.1. Plumbing and Drainage Systems Amend the National Building Code of Canada Division B Sentence 3.7.2.1.(1) by replacing the existing sentences 3.7.2.1.(1) and 3.7.2.2. (5).

3.7.2.1. Plumbing and Drainage Systems

(1) Except under clause 3.7.2.2.(5)(b), if the installation of a sanitary drainage system is not possible because of the absence of a water supply, sanitary privies, chemical closets or other means for the disposal of human waste shall be provided.

3.7.2.2. (5)

- (a) Urinals are permitted to be substituted for two thirds of the number of water closets required by this Article for males, except that if only 2 water closets are required for males, one urinal is permitted to be substituted for one of the water closets.
- (b) Where urinals are permitted they may be of a type that utilizes water free technology and shall conform to CSA B 45 "Plumbing Fixtures Series."

3.1.1.32. Sentence 9.7.2.1.(2) Part 9 Division B Window Standards is deleted.

3.1.1.33. Replace Article 9.25.1.1. Application as follows,

- (1) This Section applies to thermal insulation and measures to control heat transfer, air leakage and condensation.
- (2) Insulation and sealing of heating and ventilating ducts shall conform to Sections 9.32. and 9.33.
- (3) Thermal Insulation shall meet the requirements of Part 10 NSBCR.

3.1.1.34. Replace Article 9.25.3.2. Air Barrier System Properties (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2 A-9.25.3.2. NBC) as follows,

- (1) Sheet and panel type materials intended to provide the principal resistance to air leakage shall have an air leakage characteristic not greater than 0.02 L/(s.m²) measured at a differential of 75 Pa.
- (2) Where polyethylene sheet is used to provide airtightness in the air barrier system, it shall conform to CAN/CGSB-51.34-M, "Vapour Barrier, Polyethylene Sheet for Use in Building Construction."

3.1.1.35. Table 3.9.1.1. is amended by replacing functional statement 3.8.3.17. and adding functional statement 3.8.3.18.

3.8.3.17 Sleeping Units in Roofed Accommodations	
-1	F 74-OA2
-2	F 74-OA2
-3	F 74-OA2
3.8.3.18 Suites of Residential Occupancies Required to	be Barrier Free
-1	F 73-OA1, F 74-OA2
-2	F 73-OA1, F 74-OA2
-3	F 73-OA1, F 74-OA2
-4	F 73-OA1, F 74-OA2

Schedule "A" Letter of Undertaking Confirmation of Commitment by Owner to the Municipal Authority Having Jurisdiction Field Review of Construction

Preamble

Whereas the Building Code Act, RSNS 1989, Chapter 46, hereinafter referred to as the 'Act' applies to the construction or demolition of a building;

And Whereas the Minister of the Department of Labour and Workforce Development has by regulation adopted the National Building Code, with amendments as the Nova Scotia Building Code, requiring compliance with it as adopted for the construction or demolition of buildings;

And Whereas architects and professional engineers are required by their respective statutes, regulations, and bylaws, to ensure the general public of competent standards and ethical conduct in the design of buildings; And Whereas Part 2 of the Nova Scotia Building Code requires professionals to design buildings in conformance with the minimum standards of the Nova Scotia Building Code with sufficient drawings and documents to show how these standards have been met;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Regulations made pursuant to the Act, requires that these buildings be inspected at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to determine general compliance with the design drawings accepted by the authority having jurisdiction and all revisions thereto;

Authority Having Jurisdiction	Date	
Address		
		
Authority Having Jurisdiction		
, <u>e</u>		
Address of Project		
Name of Project		
Name of Froject		
Legal Description of Project		

I (the owner) submit this Letter of Undertaking to the authority having jurisdiction along with a completed application for a *building* permit.

The undersigned has appointed an architect(s), professional engineer(s), or designer(s), or prime consultant(s) to undertake, as required in Articles 2.1.1.5. and 2.1.1.6. of the Regulations, the Field Review of Construction and I have attached to this Letter of Undertaking

appropriate boxes)
Field Review of Construction Commitment Certificates completed by me or the prime consultant
appointed by me to coordinate the Field Review of Construction.

		tes (identified below) completed by i ew of Construction for the applicable	
□ shall forward Field R	Review of Construction Committ	ment Certificates for those not yet ap	pointed.
(Initial the disciplines that project)	apply to this project. All discip	lines will not necessarily be employed	ed on every
□ Building Design□ Electrical	☐ Structural ☐ Geotechnical	☐ Plumbing ☐ Fire Suppression System	☐ Mechanical
"Review of Construction of Construction for this <i>bu</i> that the Field Review of C	Commitment Certificate(s)" ceasuilding and shall appoint another Construction will continue uninted tent Certificates shall be forward	ect, professional engineer, named in to ses, for whatever reason, to provide the architect and professional engineer in arrupted. This notice and the necessare led to the authority having jurisdiction	ne Field Review mmediately so y Field Review
Signature of Owner		Date	
Print Name			
Address		Postal Code	
Phone	Fax	e-mail	

Schedule "A-1" Field Review of Construction Inspection Commitment Certificate Prime Consultant

Preamble

Whereas the Building Code Act, RSNS 1989, Chapter 46, hereinafter referred to as the 'Act' applies to the construction or demolition of a building;

And Whereas the Minister of the Department of Labour and Workforce Development has by regulation adopted the National Building Code, with amendments as the Nova Scotia Building Code, requiring compliance with it as adopted for the construction or demolition of buildings;

And Whereas architects, and professional engineers are required by their respective statutes, regulations, and bylaws, to ensure the general public of competent standards and ethical conduct in the design of buildings;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Nova Scotia Building Code requires professionals to design buildings in conformance with the minimum standards of the Nova Scotia Building Code with sufficient drawings and documents to show how these standards have been met;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Regulations made pursuant to the Act, requires that these buildings be inspected at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to determine general compliance with the design drawings accepted by the authority having jurisdiction and all revisions thereto;

To:	
	Authority Having Jurisdiction Date
	Address
Dea	r;
	Authority Having Jurisdiction
Re:	
	Address of Project
	Name of Project
	Legal Description of Project
	s is to advise that I am the architect, professional engineer or designer appointed by the owner as prime sultant to coordinate the Field Review of Construction for the above referenced project.
	reby certify as prime consultant for this project that I will coordinate the Field Review of Construction for following disciplines which I have checked and initialled.
	Building Design ☐ Structural ☐ Plumbing Mechanical ☐ Electrical ☐ Geotechnical Fire Suppression System

I attach for your review the Field Review of Construction Inspection Commitment Certificates for each above marked and initialled discipline completed by an appropriate professional for each discipline, or shall forward the Field Review of Commitment Certificate for those not yet appointed.

I, and professionals who have completed the various Field Review of Construction Inspection Commitment Certificates, will perform the Field Review of Construction.

I also certify that

- 1) I will coordinate the review of shop drawings;
- 2) I will coordinate the review of changes to the design documents; and
- 3) I will complete or have completed by the appropriate professional the Certification of Field Review of Construction and return it to the authority having jurisdiction prior to requesting the occupancy permit.

Please be advised that I may delegate some or all of my duties associated with the coordination of the Field Review of Construction to another person employed by me or my firm where it is consistent with prudent professional practice to do so. The functions will however be performed under my supervision in accordance with the Engineering Profession Act, or the Architects Act.

The undersigned shall notify the authority having jurisdiction, in writing as soon as practical, but not later than 72 hours, if the contract for Field Review of Construction is terminated at any time during construction.

Print Name			
Signature		Initials Sample	Affix below the seal of the <i>Architect</i> or licensed <i>Professional Engineer</i> in accordance with provincial legislation.
Print Name of Firm o	r Company		Ç
Print Address			
Print Municipality		Postal Code	
Telephone	Fax	e-mail	

Schedule "A-2" Field Review of Construction Inspection Commitment Certificate Building Design Requirements

Preamble

Whereas the Building Code Act, RSNS 1989, Chapter 46, hereinafter referred to as the 'Act' applies to the construction or demolition of a building;

And Whereas the Minister of the Department of Labour and Workforce Development has by regulation adopted the National Building Code, with amendments as the Nova Scotia Building Code, requiring compliance with it as adopted for the construction or demolition of buildings;

And Whereas architects, and professional engineers are required by their respective statutes, regulations, and bylaws, to ensure the general public of competent standards and ethical conduct in the design of buildings; And Whereas Part 2 of the Nova Scotia Building Code requires professionals to design in conformance with the minimum standards of the Nova Scotia Building Code with sufficient drawings and documents to show how these standards have been met;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Regulations made pursuant to the Act, requires that these buildings be inspected at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to determine general compliance with the design drawings accepted by the authority having jurisdiction and all revisions thereto;

Authority Having Jurisdiction	Date
Address	

This is to advise that I am the architect, or professional engineer appointed by the owner or prime consultant to perform the Field Review of Construction for the *Building DESIGN* aspects of the project, which are within Part 3 and Part 5 of the Code and as shown in design documents submitted to the authority having jurisdiction but do not include areas of work referred to in certificates A-3 to A-8 inclusive.

I hereby certify for the Building Design Requirements that

- 1) I will review the shop drawings relevant to this certificate to determine general compliance with the design documents, however, the party producing the shop drawings remains responsible for the design expressed therein:
- 2) I will coordinate the review of changes to the design documents relevant to this certificate to ensure that the changes conform to the Code; and
- 3) I will complete the Certification of Field Review of Construction and return it to the authority having jurisdiction prior to requesting the occupancy permit.

Please be advised that I may delegate some or all of my duties associated with the coordination of the Field Review of Construction to another person employed by me or my firm where it is consistent with prudent professional practice to do so. The functions will however be performed under my supervision in accordance with the *Architects Act*, or *Professional Engineer's Act* [Engineering Profession Act].

The undersigned shall notify the authority having jurisdiction, in writing as soon as practical, but not later than 72 hours, if the contract for Field Review of Construction is terminated at any time during construction.

Print Name		
Signature		Initials Sample
Print Name of Firr	n or Company	
Print Address		
Print Municipality		Postal Code
Telephone	Fax	e-mail

Affix below the seal of the *Architect* or licensed *Professional Engineer* in accordance with provincial legislation

Schedule "A-3" Field Review of Construction Inspection Commitment Certificate Structural Design Requirements

Preamble

Whereas the Building Code Act, RSNS 1989, Chapter 46, hereinafter referred to as the 'Act' applies to the construction or demolition of a *building*;

And Whereas the Minister of the Department of Labour and Workforce Development has by regulation adopted the National Building Code, with amendments as the Nova Scotia Building Code, requiring compliance with it as adopted for the construction or demolition of *buildings*;

And Whereas architects, and professional engineers are required by their respective statutes, regulations, and bylaws, to ensure the general public of competent standards and ethical conduct in the design of *buildings*;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Nova Scotia Building Code requires professionals to design *buildings* in conformance with the minimum standards of the Nova Scotia Building Code with sufficient drawings and documents to show how these standards have been met;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Regulations made pursuant to the Act, requires that these *buildings* be inspected at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to determine general compliance with the design drawings accepted by the authority having jurisdiction and all revisions thereto;

10:		
	Authority Having Jurisdiction	Date
	Address	
Dear:		
_	Authority Having Jurisdiction	
Re:		
	Address of Project	
	Name of Project	
	Legal Description of Project	

This is to advise that I am the professional engineer appointed by the owner or prime consultant to perform the Field Review of Construction for the STRUCTURAL DESIGN requirements.

I hereby certify for the Structural Design Requirements that

1) I will review the structural shop drawings to determine general compliance with the design documents, however, the party producing the shop drawings remains responsible for the design expressed therein;

- 2) I will coordinate the review of changes to the structural design drawings to determine that the changes conform to the Code; and
- 3) I will complete the Certification of Field Review of Construction and return it to the authority having jurisdiction prior to requesting the occupancy permit.

Please be advised that I may delegate some or all of my duties associated with the Field Review of Construction to another person employed by me or my firm where it is consistent with prudent professional practice to do so. The functions will however be performed under my supervision in accordance with the Engineering Profession Act.

The undersigned shall notify the authority having jurisdiction, in writing as soon as practical, but not later than 72 hours if the contract for Field Review of Construction is terminated at any time during construction.

Print Name		-
Signature	Initials Sample	Affix below the seal of the licensed <i>Professional Enginee</i> in accordance with provincial legislation.
Print Name of Firm or Com	pany	_
Print Address		_
Print Municipality	Postal Code	-
Telephone F.	ax e-mail	-

Schedule "A-4"
Field Review of Construction
Inspection Commitment Certificate
Mechanical Design Requirements

Preamble

Whereas the Building Code Act, RSNS 1989, Chapter 46, hereinafter referred to as the 'Act' applies to the construction or demolition of a *building*;

And Whereas the Minister of the Department of Labour and Workforce Development has by regulation adopted the National Building Code, with amendments as the Nova Scotia Building Code, requiring compliance with it as adopted for the construction or demolition of *buildings*;

And Whereas architects and professional engineers are required by their respective statutes, regulations, and bylaws, to ensure the general public of competent standards and ethical conduct in the design of *buildings*; And Whereas Part 2 of the Nova Scotia Building Code requires professionals to design *buildings* in conformance with the minimum standards of the Nova Scotia Building Code with sufficient drawings and documents to show how these standards have been met;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Regulations made pursuant to the Act, requires that these *buildings* be inspected at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to determine general compliance with the design drawings accepted by the authority having jurisdiction and all revisions thereto;

	*	onal engineer appointed by the owner or prime consultant to perform the MECHANICAL DESIGN requirements.	he
То			
	Authority Having Jurisdiction	Date	

Authority Having Jurisdiction

Dear

Authority Having Jurisdiction

Re

Address of Project

Name of Project

Legal Description of Project

This is to advise that I am the professional engineer appointed by the owner or prime consultant to perform the Field Review of Construction for the MECHANICAL DESIGN requirements.

I hereby certify for the Mechanical Design Requirements that

- 1) I will review the mechanical shop drawings to determine general compliance with the design documents, however, the party producing the shop drawings remains responsible for the design expressed therein;
- 2) I will coordinate the review of changes to the mechanical design documents to ensure that the applicable professional engineer(s) determines whether the changes conform to the Code; and
- 3) I will complete the Certification of Field Review of Construction and return it to the authority having jurisdiction prior to requesting the occupancy permit.

Please be advised that I may delegate some or all of my duties associated with the Field Review of Construction to another person employed by me or my firm where it is consistent with prudent professional practice to do so. The functions will however be performed under my supervision in accordance with the Engineering Profession Act.

The undersigned shall notify the authority having jurisdiction, in writing as soon as practical, but not later than 72 hours, if the contract for Field Review of Construction is terminated at any time during construction.

Print Name		Affix be
Signature	Initials Sample	licensec in accor legislait
Print Name of Firm or Con	pany	
Print Address		
Print Municipality	Postal Code	
Telephone F	ax e-mail	

Affix below the seal of the licensed *Professional Engineer* in accordance with provincial legislaiton.

Schedule "A-5" Field Review of Construction Inspection Commitment Certificate Electrical Design Requirements

Preamble

Whereas the Building Code Act, RSNS 1989, Chapter 46, hereinafter referred to as the 'Act' applies to the construction or demolition of a *building*;

And Whereas the Minister of the Department of Labour and Workforce Development has by regulation adopted the National Building Code, with amendments as the Nova Scotia Building Code, requiring compliance with it as adopted for the construction or demolition of *buildings*;

And Whereas architects and professional engineers are required by their respective statutes, regulations, and bylaws, to ensure the general public of competent standards and ethical conduct in the design of *buildings*;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Nova Scotia Building Code requires professionals to design *buildings* in conformance with the minimum standards of the Nova Scotia Building Code with sufficient drawings and documents to show how these standards have been met;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Regulations made pursuant to the Act, requires that these *buildings* be inspected at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to determine general compliance with the design drawings accepted by the authority having jurisdiction and all revisions thereto;

Authority Having Jurisdiction	Date
Address	
Authority Having Jurisdiction	
rumonty maxing sunsalemon	
realistic flaving varioaletion	
Address of Project	

This is to advise that I am the professional engineer appointed by the owner or prime consultant to perform the Field Review of Construction for the ELECTRICAL DESIGN requirements.

I hereby certify for the Electrical Design Requirements that

- 1) I will review the electrical shop drawings to determine general compliance with the design documents, however, the party producing the shop drawings remains responsible for the design expressed therein;
- 2) I will coordinate the review of changes to the electrical design documents to ensure that the applicable professional engineer(s) determines whether the changes conform to the Code; and

3) I will complete the Certification of Field Review of Construction and return it to the authority having jurisdiction prior to requesting the occupancy permit.

Please be advised that I may delegate some or all of my duties associated with the Field Review of Construction to another person employed by me or my firm where it is consistent with prudent professional practice to do so. The functions will however be performed under my supervision in accordance with the Engineering Profession Act.

The undersigned shall notify the authority having jurisdiction, in writing as soon as practical, but not later than 72 hours, if the contract for Field Review of Construction is terminated at any time during construction.

Print Name		
Signature	Initials Sample	Affix below the seal of the licensed <i>Professional Engineer</i> in accordance with provincial legislation.
Print Name of Firm or Com	pany	•
Print Address		
Print Municipality	Postal Code	
Telephone Fa	ax e-mail	_

Schedule "A-6" Field Review of Construction Inspection Commitment Certificate Fire Suppression Systems Design Requirements

Preamble

Whereas the Building Code Act, RSNS 1989, Chapter 46, hereinafter referred to as the 'Act' applies to the construction or demolition of a *building*;

And Whereas the Minister of the Department of Labour and Workforce Development has by regulation adopted the National Building Code, with amendments as the Nova Scotia Building Code, requiring compliance with it as adopted for the construction or demolition of *buildings*;

And Whereas architects and professional engineers are required by their respective statutes, regulations, and bylaws, to ensure the general public of competent standards and ethical conduct in the design of *buildings*;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Nova Scotia Building Code requires professionals to design *buildings* in conformance with the minimum standards of the Nova Scotia Building Code with sufficient drawings and documents to show how these standards have been met:

And Whereas Part 2 of the Regulations made pursuant to the Act, requires that these *buildings* be inspected at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to determine general compliance with the design drawings accepted by the authority having jurisdiction and all revisions thereto;

N.S.	Reg. 322/2009 Royal Gazette Part II - Regulations	Vol. 33, No. 20	
То			
	Authority Having Jurisdiction Date		
	Address		
Dea	ar		
	Authority Having Jurisdiction		
Re			
	Address of Project		
	Name of Project		
	Legal Description of Project		
I hei	eld Review of Construction for the FIRE SUPPRESSION SYSTEMS DESIGN requirements that		
1)	I will review the fire suppression systems shop drawings to determine general compliant documents, however, the party producing the shop drawings remains responsible for the therein;		
2)	I will coordinate the review of changes to the fire suppression systems design docume applicable professional engineer(s) determines whether the changes conform to the Co		
3)	I will complete the Certification of Field Review of Construction and return it to the a jurisdiction prior to requesting the occupancy permit;		
4)			
to ar	ease be advised that I may delegate some or all of my duties associated with the Field Revanother person employed by me or my firm where it is consistent with prudent profession of functions will have easily be performed under my supervision in accordance with the Fred	nal practice to do so.	

n The functions will however be performed under my supervision in accordance with the Engineering Profession

The undersigned shall notify the authority having jurisdiction, in writing as soon as practical, but not later than 72 hours, if the contract for Field Review of Construction is terminated at any time during construction.

Print Name		Affix below the seal of the
Signature	Initials Sample	licensed <i>Professional Engineer</i> in accordance with provincial legislation.
Print Name of Firm or Comp	any	
Drint Addraga		

Print Municipality		Postal Code	
Telephone	Fax	e-mail	

Schedule "A-7" Field Review of Construction Inspection Commitment Certificate Geotechnical Design Requirements

Preamble

Whereas the Building Code Act, RSNS 1989, Chapter 46, hereinafter referred to as the 'Act' applies to the construction or demolition of a *building*;

And Whereas the Minister of the Department of Labour and Workforce Development has by regulation adopted the National Building Code, with amendments as the Nova Scotia Building Code, requiring compliance with it as adopted for the construction or demolition of *buildings*;

And Whereas architects and professional engineers are required by their respective statutes, regulations, and bylaws, to ensure the general public of competent standards and ethical conduct in the design of *buildings*;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Nova Scotia Building Code requires professionals to design *buildings* in conformance with the minimum standards of the Nova Scotia Building Code with sufficient drawings and documents to show how these standards have been met;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Regulations made pursuant to the Act, requires that these *buildings* be inspected at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to determine general compliance with the design drawings accepted by the authority having jurisdiction and all revisions thereto;

Authority Having Jurisdiction	Date	
Address		
Authority Having Jurisdiction		
Address of Project		
Name of Project		
Legal Description of Project		

This is to advise that I am the professional engineer appointed by the owner or prime consultant to perform the Field Review of Construction for the GEOTECHNICAL (PERMANENT) DESIGN requirements.

I hereby certify for the Geotechnical (Permanent) Systems Design Requirements that

- 1) I will review the Geotechnical shop drawings to determine general compliance with the design documents, however, the party producing the shop drawings remains responsible for the design expressed therein;
- 2) I will coordinate the review of changes to the Geotechnical design documents to ensure that the applicable professional engineer(s) determines whether the changes conform to the Code; and
- 3) I will complete the Certification of Field Review of Construction and return it to the authority having jurisdiction prior to requesting the occupancy permit.

Please be advised that I may delegate some or all of my duties associated with the Field Review of Construction to another person employed by me or my firm where it is consistent with prudent professional practice to do so. The functions will however be performed under my supervision in accordance with the Engineering Profession Act.

The undersigned shall notify the authority having jurisdiction, in writing as soon as practical, but not later than 72 hours, if the contract for Field Review of Construction is terminated at any time during construction.

Print Name		Affix below the seal of the
Signature	Initials Sample	licensed <i>Professional Engineer</i> in accordance with provincial legislation.
Print Name of Firm or Comp	pany	
Print Address		
Print Municipality	Postal Code	
Telephone Fa	x e-mail	

Schedule "A-8"
Field Review of Construction
Inspection Commitment Certificate
Plumbing Design Requirements

Preamble

Whereas the Building Code Act, RSNS 1989, Chapter 46, hereinafter referred to as the 'Act' applies to the construction or demolition of a *building*;

And Whereas the Minister of the Department of Labour and Workforce Development has by regulation adopted the National Building Code, with amendments as the Nova Scotia Building Code, requiring compliance with it as adopted for the construction or demolition of *buildings*;

And Whereas architects and professional engineers are required by their respective statutes, regulations, and bylaws, to ensure the general public of competent standards and ethical conduct in the design of *buildings*; And Whereas Part 2 of the Nova Scotia Building Code requires professionals to design *buildings* in conformance with the minimum standards of the Nova Scotia Building Code with sufficient drawings and documents to show how these standards have been met;

And Whereas Part 2 of the Regulations made pursuant to the Act, requires that these *buildings* be inspected at intervals appropriate to the stage of construction to determine general compliance with the design drawings accepted by the authority having jurisdiction and all revisions thereto;

То			
	Authority Having Jurisdi	iction	Date
	Address		
Dear	Authority Having Jurisdi	iction	
Re		. Control	
	Address of Project		
	Name of Project		
	Legal Description of Pro	ject	·····
		fessional engineer appointe the PLUMBING DESIGN	d by the owner or prime consultant to perform the requirements.
I hereby	y certify for the Plumbing	Design Requirements that	
			general compliance with the design documents, as responsible for the design expressed therein;
			design documents to ensure that the applicable es conform to the Code; and
	will complete the Certificat risdiction prior to requesting		nstruction and return it to the authority having
to anoth	her person employed by me	e or my firm where it is con	es associated with the Field Review of Construction asistent with prudent professional practice to do so. ion in accordance with the Engineering Profession
			n, in writing as soon as practical, but not later than terminated at any time during construction.
Print Na			
			Affix below the seal of the licensed <i>Professional Engineer</i>
Signatur	re	Initials Sample	in accordance with provincial legislation.
Print Na	ame of Firm or Company		
Print Ac	ldress		
Print Mu	unicipality	Postal Code	
Telepho	ne Fax	e-mail	

Schedule "A- 9" Certification of Field Review of Construction

NOTE This letter must be signed by a Licensed Architect or Professional Engineer as appropriate in accordance with Provincial Legislation and must be submitted after completion of the project but before the occupancy permit is issued. A separate letter must be submitted by each architect, or professional engineer hired by the owner or prime consultant.

To				
	Authority Having Juri	sdiction	Date	
	Address			
Dear	Authority Having Juri	sdiction		
Re				
	Address of Project			
	Name of Project			_
	Legal Description of I	Project		
authority	having jurisdiction for ng Design \square Structure	r the following disciplines	esign and all revisions there is which I have checked and I make the management of t	
Print Nam	ne			
	-			fix below the seal of the
Signature		Initials Sample	in a	ensed <i>Professional Engineer</i> accordance with provincial islation.
Print Nam	ne of Firm or Company			
Print Add	ress			
Print Mun	nicipality	Postal Code		
Telephone	e Fax	e-mail		

0.13

 $\begin{array}{c} 0.14 \\ 0.12 \end{array}$

0.098 0.084 0.11

 $\begin{array}{c} 0.14 \\ 0.12 \\ 0.10 \\ 0.097 \end{array}$

0,12 0.14

0.086

 $\frac{0.14}{0.095}$

 $P\,GA$

0.12 0.12 0.14

	ni ni	5	(2.0)	0.018	1	0.019	0.020	0.019	0.017	0.00	ı	- 0	0.019		o.0.	0.020	0.021	0.018		1	0.016		0.016	0.010		0.018	0.018	0.016	0.017	0.018	0.018	18
	Seismic Data	٥	(1.0)	0.062		0.069	0.071	0.069	0.062	à .	i	0.067	0.069		0.007	0.072	0.074	0.066		i	8500		0.061	0.037		0.063	0.063	0.037	0.062	0.067	0.068	1.7
	so.	U	(0.3)	0.13	e	0.13	0.14	0.13	0.12	91.0	ţ	- 0	0.13	1 .	51.0	0.14	0.14	0.12	1 1	į	0.13		0.11	0.11		0.13	0.12	9.11	0.12	0.13	0.13	16
IA		5	(0.2)	0.24		0.23	0.24	0.23	0.23	9 -	i		0.23	, ,	† N	0.24	0.26	0.22 2.50 5.50	19:2	i	0.18		0.19	0.18		0.24	0.22	0.19	0.21	0.25	0.23	1.5
Schedule "B" SELECTED LOCATIONS IN NOVA SCOTIA	Wind	03/1	£730 ∡₽a	0.58 0.54	,	- 65.0	0.62	0.55	0.58	n n	1	- O	0.58		† c.o	0.61	09.0	0.65	-		5.50		69.0	0 0 0 0 0 1:		0.56	0.55	0.55	0.53	0.54	0.56	14
NOVA	Hourly Wind Pressures	0.17	kPa.	0.41	0.45	0.4.0 0.4.0	0.49	0,40	0.39	0.35	0.40	0,40	0.40	0.35	0 0 0 0	44.0	44.0	0.52	0.37	0.38	24.0 2.4.0	0.37	0.47	0 4,0 0 4,0	0.38	0.39	0.39	0.40	0.37	0.36	0.41	13
S IN	Snow Pa	o	e e	5.0 6.0) ;	0.6	9'0	9.0	9.0	, ;	i	. 0	9.0	. :	o.	9.0	9.0	9 0	8 .	i	0.6		9,0	9,0		9.0	9 9	9.0	9.0	0.6	9.0	12
, ATIO]	Ground Snow Load, kPa	ű	ด้	2.5. 1.5.	i	- 6.1	1.7	1.6	2.1	vi .	ı	- 6	6.1		4	1.7	7	2.1	· 1	ſ	- 6		2.4	이 6	: :	3.1	 8. c.	2.2	2.0	2.4	1.8	11
Schedule "B" CTED LOCA	Ann. Total	Ppn. mm		1150	1	1475	1400	1400	1200	n 	ı	. 11	1500	. :	0021	1425	1450	1500	i i	ı	1200		1475	25-11 05-41		1175	1250	1150	1175	1175	1260	10
Sched	Anr Rain	TI UI		950)	1300	1325	1250	1000		1	200	1350	. ;	⊃ 0 :	1325	1250	1300	27.1	1	1 60		1200	1325		1075	1050	60 60 60	1000	. 67 - 10 - 10	1125	6
	One	Rair 1/50		123	1 '	- 1 44	123	144 444	118	À .	ı	- <u> </u>	150	. :	87.	150	139	118			107		123	107		123	128	118	123	123	150	00
A FOF	Mip.	Rair		18	e e e	2 E	13	. 81	18	9 P	16	16	1 2	13	× ×	91	۲. ا	41 K	91	16	<u> </u>	15	E .	0 5	16	18	w e	8	18	181	13	7
DESIGN DATA FOR	Degree- Days	Below 18°C		4600 4600	4326	3880 4250	4500	4200	4600	4 4 6 6 6 6 6 6 7 6 6	4 4 4	4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4 4	4100	4 8 8 8	4500	404 4050	4100	4500 4350	4400	4500	4610 4450	4400	4600	4 4 0 0 4 0 0 0	4500	4600	44 00 46 50	4500	465D	4 200 00	4100	9
ESIG		5%	Wet °C	21	12	0 0 0 0	20	20	21	2.5	21	21	20	21	3 6	20	20	0 6	22	2.1	21	22	2.1	N 6-	21	2.1	21	21	21	212	19	۲۷
1	n:e	July 2.5	o. And	27	27	26 27	2.5	26	27	27	27	27	26	27	zi to Ni c	27	25	26 26	26	27	27	26	27	27	27	27	27	27	27	28	22	4
	Design Temperature		1% °C	45. 4.5.	-18	-18	Q.	. .	55 7	-17	-21	다. -	× = -	8년	9 5	-16	-16	-17	-23	-22	다 전 도 전	-22	-1.8	다. 다. 다	-22	-23	ი დ ო დ	-24	Ę ;	14	-15	m
	Design	Jammary	2° %5'7	-21 -20	-15	- F	-17	-16	-22	-15	-19	6 7	-19	-20	× 0	4	<u>.</u> .	er e	Ę	-20	61.5	-20	-16	15- 1- 1- 1- 1- 1- 1- 1- 1- 1- 1- 1- 1- 1-	- 50 - 50	-20	<u>4</u>	-21	-21		-13	61
	Location			Amherst Antigonisk	Baddeck	Bedford Bridgewater	Canso	Dartmouth	Debart	East Gore	Elmscale	Entield Greenwood	Halifax	K ennetcook	K.ehtville I entz	Liverpool	Lockeport	Louisburg Lucephine	Maitland	Milford Station	Mount Uriacke New Glassow	Noel	Norh Sydney	Fictor. Port Hawkeshury	Shuberapadie	Springhill	Stewiacke	Tamagouche	Trure	Wolfville	Yarmouth	Column 1

NOTE: If a municipality has recent climate values for additional locations that it wiskes included in a subsequent americance of his table, please send them to the Building Code Coordinator, Public Safety Division, Nova Scotia Bavironment and Labout, PO Box 697, Halfax, NS, B31 2TS.

By Section Bavironment and Labout, PO Box 697, Halfax, NS, B31 2TS.

Bry Is not predical to list values for all municipalities in Nova Scotia, recommended climatic design values for locations not listed can be obtained by writing to the Atmospheric Buvironment Service, Bavironment Casada, 4905 Dufferin Street, Downsview, Ontario M3H 5T4 or by contacting (416) 739-2363.

Seismie Values for those not listed may be columnal Resources Canada Website at www.eathquakestarada.ca, or by writing to the Geological Survey of Canada, 7 Observatory Offewar, ON, K1A 073.

Schedule C Barrier-Free Design

As amended by Article 3.1.1.5. of these regulations Section 3.8 Barrier-Free Design of the Code is replaced with the following

3.8 Barrier-Free Design

3.8.1. General (See Appendix Note 3.8.1. NSBCR)

3.8.1.1. Application

- (1) The requirements of this section apply to all *buildings*, except
 - (a) houses, including semi-detached, duplexes, triplexes, townhouses, row houses, boarding houses, and rooming houses,
 - (b) houses on their own lot, except as required by Sentence 3.8.1.1.(5), for houses used as roofed accommodation, for not more than 10 persons including the owner and the owner's family,
 - (c) buildings of Group F, Division 1 major occupancy,
 - (d) *buildings* which are not intended to be occupied on a daily or full time basis, including automatic telephone exchanges, pumphouses, and substations, and
 - (e) industrial occupancies with an operation which is not adaptable to barrier-free.
 - (f) fire, rescue, and emergency response facilities intended to house vehicles and their crews. (See Appendix Note A-3.8.1.1.(1)(f) NSBCR)
- (2) In camping accommodation where sleeping accommodations are provided, and in roofed accommodation one sleeping unit conforming to Article 3.8.3.17. shall be provided for every twenty (20) sleeping units or part thereof.
- (3) In roofed accommodation, when a fire alarm system is required by Subsection 3.2.4. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) or Subsection 9.10.18. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) NBC, at least one sleeping unit for every twenty (20) sleeping units or part thereof, other than those required in Sentence 3.8.1.1.(2), shall be provided with a warning system which shall conform to Article 3.2.4.19. Visual Signals (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1).
- (4) Every floor area to which a barrier-free path of travel is required to provide access, shall conform to Article 3.3.1.7. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1). Protection on Floor Areas with a Barrier-Free Path of Travel
- (5) Where an alteration on the entrance level is made to a dwelling unit used as roofed accommodation, exempt by Clause 3.8.1.1.(1)(b), to add sleeping accommodation,
 - (a) one sleeping unit conforming to Article 3.8.3.17.,
 - (b) barrier-free entrance shall be designed in accordance with Article 3.8.3.3.,
 - (c) barrier free path of travel conforming to Article 3.8.1.3., and
 - (d) one parking stall for each required sleeping unit under this sentence conforming with Sentence 3.8.2.2.(5)

shall be provided.

(6) Except as exempt by 3.8.1.1.(1)(a), in residential occupancies of multiple suites, one unit conforming to Article 3.8.3.18. shall be provided for every twenty (20) units or part thereof. (See Appendix A-3.8.1.1.(6) NSBCR)

3.8.1.2. Entrances (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2 A-3.8.1.2. NBC)

- (1) In addition to the barrier-free entrances required by Sentence (2), not less than 50% of the pedestrian entrances of a *building* referred to in Sentence 3.8.1.1.(1) shall be barrier-free and shall lead from
 - (a) the outdoors at sidewalk level, or
 - (b) a ramp that conforms to Article 3.8.3.4. and leads from a sidewalk.
- (2) A suite of assembly occupancy, business and personal services occupancy or mercantile occupancy that is located in the first storey of a *building*, or in a storey to which a barrier-free path of travel is provided, and that is completely separated from the remainder of the *building* so that there is no access to the remainder of the *building*, shall have at least one barrier-free entrance.
- (3) A barrier-free entrance required by Sentences (1) or (2) shall be designed in accordance with Article 3.8.3.3.
- (4) At a barrier-free entrance that includes more than one doorway, only one of the doorways is required to be designed in accordance with the requirements of Article 3.8.3.3.
- (5) If a walkway or pedestrian bridge connects two barrier-free storeys in different *buildings*, the path of travel from one storey to the other storey by means of a walkway or bridge shall be barrier free.
- (6) Where a principal entrance to a *building* of residential occupancy is equipped with a security door system,
 - (a) both visual and audible signals shall be used to indicate when the door lock is released, and
 - (b) there are more than 20 suites a closed circuit visual monitoring system shall be provided capable of connection to individual suites.
- (7) Where a house is required to conform to the requirements of sentence 3.8.1.1.(5) such house shall provide one barrier free entrance in conformance with sentence (1).

3.8.1.3. Barrier-Free Path of Travel

- (1) Except as required by Sentence 3.8.3.2. (1), or as permitted by Article 3.8.3.3. for doorways, the unobstructed width of a *barrier-free* path of travel shall be not less than 920 mm.
- (2) Interior and exterior walking surfaces that are within a barrier-free path of travel shall
 - (a) have no opening that will permit the passage of a sphere more than 13 mm diam,
 - (b) have any elongated openings oriented approximately perpendicular to the direction of travel,
 - (c) be stable, firm and slip-resistant,
 - (d) be bevelled at a maximum slope of 1 in 2 at changes in level not more than 13 mm, and
 - (e) be provided with sloped floors or ramps at changes in level more than 13 mm.
- (3) A barrier-free path of travel is permitted to include ramps, passenger elevators, inclined moving walks, or passenger-elevating device to overcome a difference in level.
- (4) The width of a barrier free path of travel that is more than 30 m long shall be increased to not less than 1500 mm for a length of 1500 mm at intervals not exceeding 30 m.

3.8.1.4. Storeys Served by Escalators

(1) In a *building* in which an escalator or inclined moving walk provides access to any floor level above or below the entrance floor level, an interior barrier-free path of travel shall be provided to that floor level.

(See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2 A-3.8.1.4.(1) NBC)

The route from the escalator or inclined moving walk to the barrier-free path of travel from floor to floor required by Sentence (1) shall be clearly indicated by appropriate signs.

3.8.1.5. Controls

(1) Except as required by Sentence 3.5.2.1. (NBC Division B, Volume 1) for elevators, controls for the operation of *building* services or safety devices, including electrical switches, thermostats and intercom switches, intended to be operated by the occupant and located in or adjacent to a barrier-free path of travel shall be accessible to a person in a wheelchair, operable with one hand, and mounted between 400 mm and 1 200 mm above the floor.

3.8.2. Occupancy Requirements

3.8.2.1. Areas Requiring a Barrier-Free Path of Travel (See Appendix A-3.8.2.1. NSBCR)

- (1) Except as permitted by Sentence (2), a barrier-free path of travel from the entrances required by Sentences 3.8.1.2.(1) and (2) to be barrier-free shall be provided throughout and within all normally occupied floor areas of
 - (a) the entrance storey,
 - (b) each storey exceeding 600 m² in area, and
 - (c) each storey served by a passenger elevator, escalator, inclined moving walk, or a passenger-elevating device. (See 3.8.3.5.(1) NSBCR and A-3.8.2.1.(1)(c))

(See Article 3.3.1.7. Protection on Floor Areas with a Barrier-Free Path of Travel (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) for additional requirements for floor areas above or below the first storey to which a barrier-free path of travel is required.)

- (2) A barrier-free path of travel for persons in wheelchairs is not required
 - (a) to service rooms,
 - (b) to elevator machine rooms,
 - (c) to janitor's rooms,
 - (d) to service spaces,
 - (e) to crawl spaces,
 - (f) to attic or roof spaces,
 - (g) to floor levels not served by a passenger elevator, a passenger-elevating device, an escalator, or an inclined moving walk,
 - (h) to high hazard industrial occupancies,
 - (i) within portions of a floor area with fixed seats in an assembly occupancy where those portions are not part of the barrier-free path of travel to spaces designated for wheelchair use,
 - (j) within floor levels of a suite of residential occupancy that are not at the same level as the entry level to the suite,
 - (k) within a suite of residential occupancy not required by 3.8.1.1.(6) or
- (j) [(l)] within those parts of a floor area that are not at the same level as the entry level, provided amenities and uses provided on any raised or sunken level are accessible on the entry level by means of a barrier-free path of travel.
- (3) In an assembly occupancy, the number of spaces designated for wheelchair use within rooms or areas with fixed seats shall conform to Table 3.8.2.1. (See also Article 3.8.3.6. for additional requirements.)

Table 3.8.2.1. Designated Wheelchair Spaces

Number of Fixed Seats in Seating Area	Number of Spaces Required for Wheelchairs
2 - 100	2
101 - 200	3
201 - 300	4
301 - 400	5
401 - 500	6
501 - 900	7
901 - 1 300	8
1 301 - 1 700	9
each increment of up to 400 seats in excess of 1 700	one additional space

3.8.2.2. Access to Parking Areas

- (1) If exterior parking is provided, a barrier-free path of travel shall be provided between the exterior parking area and a barrier-free entrance conforming to Article 3.8.1.2. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2 A-3.8.1.2. NBC)
- (2) If a passenger elevator serves one or more indoor parking levels, a barrier-free path of travel shall be provided between at least one parking level and all other parts of the *building* required to be provided with barrier-free access in accordance with Article 3.8.2.1.
- (3) If an exterior passenger loading zone is provided, it shall have
 - (a) an access aisle not less than 1 500 mm wide and 6 000 mm long adjacent and parallel to the vehicle pull-up space,
 - (b) a curb ramp conforming to 3.8.3.2(2), where there are curbs between the access aisle and the vehicle pull-up space, and
 - (c) a clear height not less than 2 750 mm at the pull-up space and along the vehicle access and egress routes.
- (4) Where on-site parking is provided, parking stalls for use by disabled persons shall be provided
 - (a) as designated by Table 3.8.2.2.,
 - (b) one parking stall for disabled persons shall be provided for each viewing position required in assembly occupancies in Sentence 3.8.2.1.(3) or
 - (c) one parking stall for each barrier free residential suite.

Table 3.8.2.2. Designated Parking Stalls

Number of Parking Stalls	Number of Designated Stalls Required for Wheelchairs
2 - 15	1
16 - 45	2
46 - 100	3
101 - 200	4
201 - 300	5
301 - 400	6
401 - 500	7
501 - 900	8
901 - 1 300	9
1 301 - 1 700	10
each increment of up to 400 stalls in excess of 1 700	one additional space

- (5) Parking stalls for use by persons with physical disabilities shall
 - (a) be not less than 2 400 mm wide and provided on one side with an access aisle not less than 1 500 mm wide. (If more than one parking space is provided for persons with physical disabilities, a single access aisle can serve two adjacent parking stalls.) and if parallel parking stalls shall be not less than 7 000 mm long.
 - (b) have a firm, slip-resistant and level surface of asphalt, concrete or compacted gravel,
 - (c) be located close to an entrance required to conform to Article 3.8.1.2., but not exceeding 50 m,
 - (d) be clearly marked as being for the use of persons with physical disabilities, and
 - (e) be identified by a sign located not less than 1 500 mm above ground level in conformance the Motor Vehicle Act of Nova Scotia, traffic sign regulations.

3.8.2.3. Washrooms Required to be Barrier-Free (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2 A-3.8.2.3. NBC)

- (1) Except as permitted by Sentence (2), a washroom in a storey to which a barrier-free path of travel is required in accordance with Article 3.8.2.1., shall be barrier-free in accordance with the appropriate requirements in Articles 3.8.3.8. to 3.8.3.13.
- (2) A washroom need not conform to the requirements of Sentence (1) provided
 - (a) it is located within a suite of residential occupancy, except where required by 3.8.1.1.(6), or
 - (b) other barrier-free washrooms are provided on the same floor area within 45 m.
- (3) In a *building* in which water closets are required in accordance with Subsection 3.7.2., one or more barrier-free water closets shall be provided in the entrance storey, unless
 - (a) a barrier-free path of travel is provided to barrier-free water closets elsewhere in the *building*, or
 - (b) the water closets required by Subsection 3.7.2. are for dwelling units only.
- (4) In any washroom containing not more than three water closets, one of water closets stalls may be replaced by a universal toilet room conforming to Article 3.8.3.12.[See Appendix Note A-3.8.2.3. NSBCR]
- (5) In any washroom containing 4 or more water closets at least one of the water closets shall conform to Articles 3.8.3.8.(1).
- (6) A universal toilet room conforming to Article 3.8.3.12. is permitted to be substituted for one water closet required by Sentence (5), in lieu of facilities for disabled persons in washrooms used by the general public. [See Appendix Note A-3.8.2.3. NSBCR]
- (7) Where alterations are made to existing *buildings* a universal toilet room conforming to Article 3.8.3.12. is permitted to be provided in lieu of facilities for disabled persons in washrooms used by the general public.

3.8.3. Design Standards

3.8.3.1. Accessibility Signs

(1) Signs incorporating the international symbol of accessibility for persons with physical disabilities shall be installed to indicate the location of a barrier-free entrance. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.1.(1) to (3) NBC)

- (2) A teletypewriter (TTY/TDD) phone, washroom, shower, elevator or parking space designed to be barrier-free shall be identified by a sign consisting of the international symbol of accessibility for persons with physical disabilities and by appropriate graphic or written directions to indicate clearly the type of facility available. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.1.(1) to (3) NBC)
- (3) If a washroom is not designed to accommodate persons with physical disabilities in a storey to which a barrier-free path of travel is required, signs shall be provided to indicate the location of barrier-free facilities. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.1.(1) to (3) NBC)
- (4) Signs incorporating the symbol of accessibility for persons with hearing disabilities shall be installed to indicate the location of facilities for persons with hearing disabilities. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.1(4) to (3) NBC)

3.8.3.2. Exterior Walks

- (1) Exterior walks that form part of a barrier-free path of travel shall
 - (a) be not less than 1 100 mm wide, and
 - (b) have a level area conforming to Clause 3.8.3.4.(1)(c) adjacent to each entrance doorway.
- (2) A curb ramp shall have
 - (a) a minimum width of 1200 mm
 - (b) a maximum slope of 1 in 12
 - (c) flared sides with a maximum slope of 1 in 10. (See Appendix Note A-3.8.3.2. NSBCR)

3.8.3.3. Doorways and Doors

- (1) Every doorway that is located in a barrier-free path of travel shall have a clear width not less than 800 mm when the door is in the open position. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.3.(1) NBC)
- (2) Door operating devices shall be of a design which does not require tight grasping and twisting of the wrist as the only means of operation. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.3.(3) NBC)
- (3) A threshold for a doorway referred to in sentences (1) or (2) shall not be more than 13 mm higher than the finished floor surface and shall be bevelled to facilitate the passage of wheelchairs.
- (4) Except as permitted by Sentences (5) and (11), every door that provides a barrier-free path of travel through an entrance referred to in Article 3.8.1.2. shall be equipped with a power door operator if the entrance serves
 - (a) a hotel,
 - (b) a building containing a Group B, Division 2 major occupancy, or
 - (c) a *building* more than 500 m² in *building area* containing an assembly occupancy, a business and personal services occupancy or a mercantile occupancy. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.3.(5) NBC)
- (5) The requirements of Sentence 3.8.3.3.(4) do not apply to an individual suite having an area less than 500 m² in a *building* having only suites of assembly occupancy, business and personal services occupancy or mercantile occupancy if the suite is completely separated from the remainder of the *building* so that there is no access to the remainder of the *building*.
- (6) Except as permitted by Sentence 3.8.3.3.(7) and except for a door with a power door operator, a closer for a door in a barrier-free path of travel shall be designed to permit the door to open when the force applied to the handle, push plate or latch-releasing device is not more than

- (a) 38 N in the case of an exterior door, or
- (b) 22 N in the case of an interior door.
- (7) Sentence 3.8.3.3.(6) does not apply to a door at the entrance to a dwelling unit, or where greater forces are required in order to close and latch the door against the prevailing difference in air pressure on opposite sides of the door. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.3.(8) NBC)
- (8) Except for a door at the entrance to a dwelling unit, a closer for an interior door in a barrier-free path of travel shall have a closing period of not less than 3 s measured from when the door is in an open position of 70° to the doorway, to when the door reaches a point 75 mm from the closed position, measured from the leading edge of the latch side of the door. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.3.(9) NBC)
- (9) Unless equipped for power door operation, a door in a barrier-free path of travel shall have a clear space on the latch side extending the height of the doorway and not less than
 - (a) 600 mm beyond the edge of the door opening if the door swings toward the approach side, and
 - (b) 300 mm beyond the edge of the door opening if the door swings away from the approach side. (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.3.(10) NBC)
- (10) A vestibule located in a barrier-free path of travel shall be arranged to allow the movement of wheelchairs between doors and shall provide a distance between 2 doors in series of not less than 1 200 mm plus the width of any door that swings into the space in the path of travel from one door to another.
- (11) Only the active leaf in a multiple leaf door in a barrier-free path of travel need conform to the requirements of this Article.
- (12) Except as provided in Clause 3.8.3.4.(1)(c), the floor surface on each side of a door in a barrier-free path of travel shall be level within a rectangular area
 - (a) as wide as the door plus the clearance on the latch side required by Sentence 3.8.3.3.(9), and
 - (b) whose dimension perpendicular to the closed door not less than the width of the barrier-free path of travel but need not exceed 1 500 mm.
- (13) The power door operator required by Sentence (4) shall function for passage in both directions through the door.
- (14) Where a power door operator is required at least one leaf in each set of doors in the barrier free path of travel through a vestibule shall meet the requirements. (See Appendix A-3.8.3.3.(14) NSBCR)
- (15) Doorways in a path of travel to and into at least one bathroom within a suite of residential occupancy shall have a clear width of not less than 800 mm when the door is in the open position.

3.8.3.4. Ramps

- (1) A ramp located in a barrier-free path of travel shall
 - (a) have a width not less than 870 mm between handrails,
 - (b) have a slope not more than 1 in 12 (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2 A-3.8.3.4.(1)(b) NBC),

- (c) have a level area not less than 1 500 by 1 500 mm at the top and bottom and at intermediate levels of a ramp leading to a door, so that on the latch side the level area extends not less than
 - (i) 600 mm beyond the edge of the door opening where the door opens towards the ramp, or
 - (ii) 300 mm beyond the edge of the door opening where the door opens away from the ramp (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.4.(1)(c) NBC),
- (d) have a level area not less than 1 200 mm long and at least the same width as the ramp
 - (i) at intervals not more than 9 m along its length, and
 - (ii) where there is an abrupt change in the direction of the ramp, and
- (e) except as permitted by Sentence (2), be equipped with handrails and guards conforming to Articles 3.4.6.4. and 3.4.6.5.
- (2) The requirement for handrails in Clause 3.8.3.4.(1)(e) need not apply to a ramp serving as an aisle for fixed seating.
- (3) Floors or walks in a barrier-free path of travel having a slope steeper than 1 in 20 shall be designed as ramps.

3.8.3.5. Passenger-elevating Device

(1) A passenger-elevating device referred to in Sentence 3.8.1.1.(1)(c) shall conform to CSA B355, "Lifts for Persons with Physical Disabilities."

3.8.3.6. Spaces in Seating Area

- (1) Spaces designated for wheelchair use referred to in Sentence 3.8.2.1.(3) shall be
 - (a) clear and level, or level with removable seats,
 - (b) not less than 900 mm wide and 1 525 mm long to permit a wheelchair to enter from a side approach and 1 220 mm long where the wheelchair enters from the front or rear of the space,
 - (c) arranged so that at least 2 designated spaces are side by side,
 - (d) located adjoining a barrier-free path of travel without infringing on egress from any row of seating or any aisle requirements, and
 - (e) situated, as part of the designated seating plan, to provide a choice of viewing location and a clear view of the event taking place.

3.8.3.7. Assistive Listening Devices (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.7. NBC)

- (1) Except as permitted in Sentence (2), in *buildings* of assembly occupancy, all classrooms, auditoria, meeting rooms, churches or places of worship, and theatres with an area of more than 100 m², and all courtrooms shall be equipped with an assistive listening system encompassing the entire seating area.
- (2) Where the assistive listening system required in Sentence (1) is an induction loop system, only half the seating area in the room need be encompassed.

3.8.3.8. Water Closet Stalls

- (1) At least one water closet stall or enclosure in a room or space required by Article 3.8.2.3. to be barrier-free shall
 - (a) be not less than 1 500 mm wide by 1 500 mm deep,
 - (b) be equipped with a door which shall
 - (i) be capable of being latched from the inside,
 - (ii) provide a clear opening not less than 800 mm wide with the door in the open position,

- (iii) swing outward, unless sufficient room is provided within the stall or enclosure to permit the door to be closed without interfering with the wheelchair (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.8.(1) (b)(iii) NBC)
- (iv) be provided on the inside with a door pull not less than 140 mm long located so that its midpoint is not less than 200 mm and not more than 300 mm from the hinged side of the door and not less than 900 mm and not more than 1 000 mm above the floor (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.8.(1) (b)(iv) NBC), and
- (v) be provided with a door pull on the outside, near the latch side of the door,
- (c) have a water closet located so that its centre line is 460 mm from the wall with the grab bar and 1030 mm from any obstruction on the other side wall.
- (d) be equipped with grab bars which shall
 - (i) be mounted horizontally on the side wall closest to the water closet and shall extend not less than 450 mm in both directions from the most forward point of the water closet (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.8.(1) (d)(i) NBC),
 - (ii) be mounted horizontally on the wall behind the water closet, extending not less than 600 mm and centred on the toilet bowl, if the water closet does not have an attached water tank,
 - (iii) be mounted not less than 840 mm and not more than 920 mm above the floor,
 - (iv) be installed to resist a load of not less than 1.3 kN applied vertically or horizontally,
 - (v) be not less than 30 mm and not more than 40 mm in diameter, and
 - (vi) have a clearance of not less than 35 mm and not more than 45 mm from the wall,
- (e) be equipped with a coat hook mounted not more than 1 200 mm above the floor on a side wall and projecting not more than 50 mm from the wall, and
- (f) have a clearance of not less than 1 700 mm between the outside of the stall face and the face of an in-swinging washroom door and 1 400 mm between the outside of the stall face and any wall-mounted fixture.

3.8.3.9. Water Closets (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.9.(1) NBC)

- (1) A water closet for a person with physical disabilities shall
 - (a) be equipped with a seat located at not less than 400 mm and not more than 460 mm above the floor.
 - (b) be equipped with hand-operated flushing controls that are easily accessible to a wheelchair user or be automatically operable,
 - (c) be equipped with a seat lid or other back support, and
 - (d) not have a spring-actuated seat.
 - (e) be located so that its centre line is 460 mm from the wall with the grab bar and 1030 mm from any obstruction on the other side wall.

3.8.3.10. Urinals

- (1) If urinals are provided in a barrier-free washroom, at least one urinal shall be
 - (a) wall mounted, with the rim located between 488 mm and 512 mm above the floor, or
 - (b) floor mounted, with the rim level with the finished floor.
- (2) The urinal described in Sentence (1) shall have
 - (a) a clear width of approach of 800 mm centred on the urinal,
 - (b) no step in front, and

(c) installed on each side a vertically mounted grab bar that is not less than 300 mm long, with its centerline 1 000 mm above the floor, and located not more than 380 mm from the centerline of the urinal.

3.8.3.11. Lavatories (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.11.(1)(c) and (d) NBC)

- (1) A barrier-free washroom shall be provided with a lavatory which shall
 - (a) be located so that the distance between the centerline of the lavatory and the side wall is not less than 460 mm,
 - (b) have a rim height not more than 865 mm above the floor,
 - (c) have a clearance beneath the lavatory not less than
 - (i) 760 mm wide,
 - (ii) 735 mm high at the front edge,
 - (iii) 685 mm high at a point 205 mm back from the front edge, and
 - (iv) 230 mm high over the distance from a point 280 mm to a point 430 mm back from the front edge
 - (d) have insulated pipes where they would otherwise present a burn hazard
 - (e) have soap dispensers located close to the lavatory, not more than 1 200 mm above the floor, and accessible to persons in wheelchairs, and
 - (f) have towel dispensers or other hand drying equipment located not more than 1 200 mm above the floor in an area that is accessible to persons in wheelchairs.
- (2) If mirrors are provided in a barrier-free washroom, at least one mirror shall be
 - (a) mounted with its bottom edge not more than 1 000 mm above the floor, or
 - (b) be inclined to the vertical to be usable by a person in a wheelchair.

3.8.3.12. Universal Toilet Room (See NBC 3.7.2. (Part 3, Division B Volume 1) and (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.12. NBC)

- (1) A universal toilet room shall
 - (a) be served by a barrier-free path of travel,
 - (b) have a door capable of being locked from the inside and released from the outside in case of emergency and which has
 - (i) a graspable latch operating mechanism located not less than 900 mm and not more than 1 000 mm above the floor.
 - (ii) on an outward swinging door, a door pull not less than 140 mm long located on the inside so that its midpoint is not less than 200 mm and not more than 300 mm from the hinged side of the door and not less than 900 mm and not more than 1 000 mm above the floor, and

(See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.8.(1)(b)(iv) NBC)

- (iii) on an outward swinging door, have a door closer, spring hinges or gravity hinges, so that the door closes automatically
- (c) have one lavatory conforming to Article 3.8.3.11.,
- (d) have one water closet conforming to the requirements of Article 3.8.3.9. located so that its centre line is 460 mm from the wall with the grab bar and 1030 mm from any obstruction on the other side wall.
- (e) have grab bars conforming to Clause 3.8.3.8.(1)(d),
- (f) have no internal dimension between walls less than 1 700 mm,
- (g) have a coat hook conforming to Clause 3.8.3.8.(1)(e) and a shelf located not more than 1 200 mm above the floor,
- (h) be designed to permit a wheelchair to back in alongside the water closet in the space referred to in Subclause (d), and
- (i) be designed to permit a wheelchair to turn in an open space that has a diameter not less than 1 500 mm.

- **3.8.3.13.** Showers and Bathtubs (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.13.(1)(b) and (f) NBC)
 - (1) Except within a suite of residential occupancy, if showers are provided in a *building*, at least one shower stall in each group of showers shall be barrier-free and shall
 - (a) be not less than 1 500 mm wide and 900 mm deep,
 - (b) have a clear floor space at the entrance to the shower not less than 900 mm deep and the same width as the shower, except that fixtures are permitted to project into that space provided they do not restrict access to the shower,
 - (c) have a slip-resistant floor surface,
 - (d) have a bevelled threshold not more than 13 mm higher than the finished floor,
 - (e) have a hinged seat that is not spring loaded, or a fixed seat that shall be
 - (i) not less than 450 mm wide and 400 mm deep,
 - (ii) mounted approximately 450 mm above the floor, and
 - (iii) designed to carry a minimum load of 1.3 kN,
 - (f) have a horizontal grab bar conforming to Subclauses 3.8.3.8.(1)(d)(iv), (v) and (vi) that shall be
 - (i) not less than 900 mm long,
 - (ii) mounted approximately 850 mm above the floor, and
 - (iii) located on the wall opposite the entrance to the shower so that not less than 300 mm of its length is at one side of the seat, (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.13.(1)(f) NBC),
 - (g) have a pressure-equalizing or thermostatic mixing valve controlled by a lever or other device operable with a closed fist from the seated position,
 - (h) have a hand-held shower head with not less than 1 500 mm of flexible hose located so that it can be reached from the seated position and equipped with a support so that it can operate as a fixed shower head, and
 - (i) have fully recessed soap holders that can be reached from the seated position.
 - (2) If individual shower stalls are provided for use by residents and patients in *buildings* of Group B, Division 2 institutional occupancy shall conform to the requirements of Clauses (1)(a) to (i) except where
 - (a) common showers are provided in conformance with Clauses (1)(a) to (i), or
 - (b) common bath tubs equipped with hoist mechanisms to accommodate residents and patients are available.
 - (3) If a bathtub is installed in a suite of residential occupancy required to be barrier-free, the bathtub and entrance to the bathtub shall
 - (a) comply with the dimensions of Clauses 3.8.3.13.(1)(a) and (b),
 - (b) conform to Article 3.7.2.9.,
 - (c) be equipped with a hand-held shower head and controls conforming to Clause 3.8.3.13(1)(h). but with a hose 1 800 mm long, and
 - (d) have grab bars that are
 - (i) 1 200 mm long, located vertically at the end of the bathtub that is adjacent to the clear floor space, with the lower end between 180 mm and 280 mm above the bathtub rim,
 - (ii) 1 200 mm long located horizontally along the length of the bathtub located 180 mm to 280 mm above the bathtub rim.
 - (iii) be installed to resist a load of not less than 1.3 kN applied vertically or horizontally,
 - (iv) be not less than 30 mm and not more than 40 mm in diameter, and
 - (vi) [(v)] have a clearance of not less than 35 mm and not more than 45 mm from the wall.

- **3.8.3.14.** Counters (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.14.(1) NBC)
 - (1) Every counter more than 2 m long, at which the public is served, shall have at least one barrier-free section not less than 760 mm long centred over the knee space required by Sentence (3).
 - (2) A barrier-free counter surface shall be not more than 865 mm above the floor.
 - (3) Except as permitted by Sentence (4), knee space beneath each side of a barrier-free counter intended to be used as a work surface shall be not less than
 - (a) 760 mm wide,
 - (b) 685 mm high, and
 - (c) 485 mm deep.
 - (4) A counter that is used in a cafeteria or one that performs a similar function in which movement takes place parallel to the counter need not have knee space underneath the counter.
- **3.8.3.15. Shelves or Counters for Telephones and TTY/TDD Telephone Services** (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.15. NBC)
 - (1) If built-in shelves or counters are provided for public telephones, they shall be level and shall
 - (a) be not less than 305 mm deep, and
 - (b) have, for each telephone provided, a clear space not less than 250 mm wide having no obstruction within 250 mm above the surface.
 - (2) The top surface of a section of the shelf or counter described in Sentence (1) serving at least one telephone shall be not more than 865 mm above the floor.
 - (3) If a wall-hung telephone is provided above the shelf or counter section described in Sentence (2), it shall be located so that the receiver and coin slot are not more than 1 200 mm above the floor.
 - (4) Where public telephones are provided, at least one telephone shall be provided with a variable volume control on the receiver.
 - (5) At least one built-in teletypewriter telephone (TTY/TDD) shall be provided and located in a publicly accessible location where
 - (a) four or more public access telephones are provided, including interior and exterior locations, or
 - (b) the *building area* exceeds 600 m² in a Group A, Group B, Group D, Group E occupancy, or in a hotel or motel, or
 - (c) where a hotel or motel, is required by Sentence 3.8.1.1.(2) to provide a barrier free suite, or
 - (d) where a Tourist Cabin is required by Sentence 3.8.1.1.(2) to provide barrier free suites, at least one built-in teletypewriter telephone (TTY/TDD) must be located in public location, or a portable unit available for use.

(See Appendix A-3.8.3.15.(5)(d) NSBCR)

(6) Where public telephones are provided, at least one electrical receptacle shall be provided within 500 mm of one of the public telephones.

3.8.3.16. Drinking Fountains

- (1) If drinking fountains are provided, at least one shall be barrier-free and shall
 - (a) have a spout located near the front of the unit not more than 915 mm above the floor, and
 - (b) be equipped with controls that are easily operable from a wheelchair using one hand with a force of not more than 22 N or be automatically operable.

3.8.3.17. Sleeping Units in Roofed Accommodation

- (1) Where sleeping units suites are required by Sentence 3.8.1.1.(2), they shall have
 - (a) sufficient space to provide a turning area of not less than 1 500 mm diameter on one side of a bed,
 - (b) sufficient space to provide clearance of not less than 900 mm to allow for functional use of units by persons in wheelchairs,
 - (c) an accessible balcony where balconies are provided,
 - (d) at least one closet that provides
 - (i) a minimum clear opening of 900 mm,
 - (ii) clothes hanger rods located at a height of 1 200 mm, and
 - (iii) at least one shelf located at a height of 1 370 mm,
 - (e) light switches, thermostats and other controls that are specifically provided for use by the occupant shall be mounted not more than 1 375 mm above the floor,
 - (f) electrical receptacles located between 455 mm and 550 mm above the finished floor,
 - (g) a GFI outlet located not more than 1 200 mm above the floor, and
 - (h) an accessible bathroom which shall be designed to provide manoeuvring space up to each type of fixture required to be usable by persons in a wheelchair conforming to the following
 - (i) a floor space of not less than 3.7 m² with no dimension less than 1 700 mm when the door swings out and 4.0 m² with no dimension less than 1 800 mm when the door swings in,
 - (ii) fixtures located to provide maximum manoeuvrability for persons in wheelchairs,
 - (iii) have grab bars conforming to Clause 3.8.3.8.(1)(d).
 - (iv) have a coat hook conforming to Clause 3.8.3.8.(1)(e),
 - (v) a water closet conforming to Article 3.8.3.9.,
 - (vi) contain at least one lavatory conforming to Article 3.8.3.11,
 - (i) washroom accessories conforming to Clause 3.8.3.11.(1)(f), and
 - (i) a lock on the entrance door that is operable with one hand.
- (2) If a bathtub is installed in a suite of residential occupancy required to be barrier-free, the bathtub and entrance to the bathtub shall
 - (a) comply with the dimensions of Clauses 3.8.3.13.(1)(a) and (b),
 - (b) be equipped with a hand-held shower head and controls conforming to Clause 3.8.3.13(1)(h), but with a hose 1 800 mm long, and
 - (c) have grab bars, that
 - (i) are 1 200 mm long, located vertically at the end of the bathtub that is adjacent to the clear floor space, with the lower end between 180 mm and 280 mm above the bathtub rim, and
 - (ii) are 1 200 mm long located horizontally along the length of the bathtub located 180 mm to 280 mm above the bathtub rim
 - (iii) be installed to resist a load of not less than 1.3 kN applied vertically or horizontally,
 - (iv) be not less than 30 mm and not more than 40 mm in diameter, and
 - (v) have a clearance of not less than 35 mm and not more than 45 mm from the wall.

- (3) If a shower is installed within a suite of residential occupancy, required to be barrier-free at least one shower stall shall be barrier-free and shall
 - (a) be not less than 1 500 mm wide and 900 mm deep,
 - (b) have a clear floor space at the entrance to the shower not less than 900 mm deep and the same width as the shower, except that fixtures are permitted to project into that space provided they do not restrict access to the shower (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-3.8.3.13.(1)(b) NBC),
 - (c) have a slip-resistant floor surface,
 - (d) have a bevelled threshold not more than 13 mm higher than the finished floor,
 - (e) have a hinged seat that is not springloaded or a fixed seat that shall be
 - (i) not less than 450 mm wide and 400 mm deep,
 - (ii) mounted approximately 450 mm above the floor, and
 - (iii) designed to carry a minimum load of 1.3 kN,
 - (f) have a horizontal grab bar that shall be
 - (i) not less than 900 mm long,
 - (ii) mounted approximately 850 mm above the floor, and
 - (iii) located on the wall opposite the entrance to the shower so that not less than 300 mm of its length is at one side of the seat,
 - (iv) be installed to resist a load of not less than 1.3 kN applied vertically or horizontally,
 - (v) be not less than 30 mm and not more than 40 mm in diameter, and
 - (vi) have a clearance of not less than 35 mm and not more than 45 mm from the wall,
 - (g) have a pressure-equalizing or thermostatic mixing valve controlled by a lever or other device operable with a closed fist from the seated position,
 - (h) have a hand-held shower head with not less than 1 500 mm of flexible hose located so that it can be reached from the seated position and equipped with a support so that it can operate as a fixed shower head, and
 - (i) have fully recessed soap holders that can be reached from the seated position.

3.8.3.18. Suites of Residential Occupancies Required to Be Barrier-Free General

- (1) Where a suite of residential occupancy is required by Sentence 3.8.1.1.(6) to provide barrier free access it shall be served by
 - (a) entrances in accordance with Article 3.8.1.2.,
 - (b) barrier-free path of travel to, into, and throughout each required suite in accordance with Article 3.8.1.3.,
 - (c) an accessible balcony if required in accordance with NBC 3.3.1.7. 1.(c) Part 3, Division B Volume 1, and
 - (d) barrier free controls for the operation of *building* services or safety devices, including electrical switches, thermostats and intercom switches, shall be accessible to a person in a wheelchair, operable with one hand, and mounted not more than 1 200 mm above the floor and electrical receptacles shall be located between 400 mm and 550 mm above the finished floor, except as required by clause 3.8.3.18. (3)(f) (bathroom) and subclause 3.8.3.18.(4)(c)(v). (kitchen)

Sleeping Area

- (2) Where a suite of residential occupancy is required by Sentence 3.8.1.1.(6) to provide barrier free access it shall contain at least one sleeping area with
 - (a) a minimum floor area 12.25 m^2 ,
 - (b) a least one horizontal room dimension not less than 3.35 m, and
 - (c) at least one closet that provides
 - (i) a minimum clear opening of 900 mm,
 - (ii) clothes hanger rods located at a height of 1 200 mm, and

(iii) at least one shelf located at a height of 1 370 mm.

Bathroom

- (3) Where a suite of residential occupancy is required by Sentence 3.8.1.1.(6) to provide barrier free access, a minimum of one accessible bathroom shall be provided with
 - (a) a floor space of not less than 3.7 m² with no dimension less than 1 700 mm when the door swings out and 4.0 m² with no dimension less than 1 800 mm when the door swings in,
 - (b) a water closet conforming to Article 3.8.3.9.,
 - (c) a lavatory conforming to Article 3.8.3.11.,
 - (d) where a shower is provided, it shall conform to Clauses 3.8.3.13.(1)(a) to (i),
 - (e) where a tub is provided, it shall conform to Clauses 3.8.3.13.(3)(a) to (d), and
 - (f) a GFI razor outlet located not more than 1 200 mm above the floor, and

Kitchen

- (4) Where a suite of residential occupancy is required by Sentence 3.8.1.1.(6) to provide barrier free access the kitchen shall have
 - (a) a minimum 1 200 mm clearance between counters and all opposing base cabinets, counter tops, appliances, or walls except in a U shape kitchen the minimum distance shall be 1 500 mm and
 - (b) a minimum clear floor space 750 mm x 1 200 mm shall be provided at each
 - (i) range
 - (ii) cooktop
 - (iii) oven
 - (iv) refrigerator/freezer
 - (v) dishwasher and
 - (vi) other major appliances
 - (c) a minimum of one work surface that is
 - (i) 750 mm wide x 600 mm deep,
 - (ii) 810 mm to 860 mm above the floor,
 - (iii) have a clear floor area 750 mm 1 200 mm which may extent [extend] 480 mm under the work surface,
 - (iv) have a knee space a minimum of 750 mm wide, 480 mm deep, and 680 high, and
 - (v) have a minimum of one electrical receptacle shall be located at the front or side of the work surface.
 - (d) base cabinets shall have a minimum toe space 150 mm dep and 230 mm high.
 - (e) sinks
 - (i) shall be mounted with the rim between 810 mm and 860 mm above the floor,
 - (ii) have a knee space a minimum of 750 mm wide, 250 mm deep, and a toe space 750 mm wide 230 deep and 230 mm high,
 - (iii) have a clear floor area 750 mm 1 200 mm which may extent [extend] 480 mm under the work surface,
 - (iv) have faucets with lever handles, and
 - (v) have insulated hot water and drain pipes where they may abut required clear space.
 - (f) upper cabinets shall have a minimum of one shelf not more than 1200 mm above the floor.
 - (g) storage cabinets doors and drawers they shall
 - (i) have a handles that is easily graspable, and
 - (ii) be mounted at the top of base cabinets and bottom of upper cabinets.
 - (h) all controls shall comply with Clause 3.8.3.18.(1)(d) except as required by subclause 3.8.3.18.(4)(c)(v).

Schedule D Alternate Compliance Methods for Existing *Buildings*

No.	Code Requirement	Alternate Compliance Method
1	Fire Separations 3.1.3.1. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) and Table 3.1.3.1. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.9. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) 2 h fire separation required between some major occupancies.	Except for F1 occupancies, 1 h fire separation is acceptable, if the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered.
2	Fire Separations 3.1.3. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) and Table 3.1.3.1. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.9. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) 1 h fire separation required between some major occupancies.	½ h fire separation is acceptable if the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered.
3	Noncombustible Construction 3.1.5. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) and 9.10.6.1. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) All materials used in noncombustible construction must be noncombustible unless otherwise permitted	 Roofs may be of combustible construction provided the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered. Up to 10% gross floor area to a maximum of 10% of any one floor area may be of combustible construction provided the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered.
4	Fire-resistance Rating 3.1.7.1.(1) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.3.1. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Where a material, assembly of materials or structural member is required to have a fire resistance rating it shall be tested in accordance with CAN/ULC-S101.	 A fire-resistance rating may also be used based on HUD No. 8 Guideline on Fire Ratings of Archaic Materials and Assemblies. Fire Endurance of Protected Steel Columns and Beams, DBR Technical Paper No. 194. Fire Endurance of Unit Masonry Walls, DBR Technical Paper No. 207. Fire Endurance of Light-Framed and Miscellaneous Assemblies, DBR Technical Paper No. 222.
5	Rating of Supporting Construction 3.1.7.5. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.8.3. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Supporting assemblies to have fire resistance rating at least equivalent to that of the supported floor.	Heavy timber construction is permitted to have a fire resistance rating less than would be required by the Code provided the <i>building</i> ; (a) is fully sprinklered, and (b) does not exceed 5 storeys in <i>building</i> height.

No.	Code Requirement	Alternate Compliance Method
6	Continuity of Fire Separations 3.1.8.3.(1) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) and (2); 9.10.9.2. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Fire separations are required to be continuous above the ceiling space.	Fire separations are not required to be continuous above the ceiling space where (a) the ceiling space is non-combustible construction, (b) both fire compartments are sprinklered, or (c) the ceiling has a minimum rating of 30 minutes.
7	Wired Glass 3.1.8.5.(1) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) and 3.1.8.14.(2, Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.13.1. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) and 9.10.13.5. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) 6 mm wired glass in steel frame required in fire separations.	For fixed transoms or sidelights, 6 mm wired glass fixed to a wood frame of at least 50 mm thickness with steel stops is permitted in a required fire separation.
8	Mezzanines 3.2.1.1.(3) to (6) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.4.1. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Mezzanines enclosing more than 10% above the horizontal plane are considered as storey in <i>building height</i> .	Mezzanines may enclose up to 20% above the horizontal plane and not be considered a storey in <i>building height</i> if the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered.
9	Building Height 3.2.2.21. to 3.2.2.84. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) Noncombustible construction required for buildings over 4 storeys in building height.	 Buildings may be of combustible construction up to 5 storeys provided (a) the building is fully sprinklered, (b) the building contains Group C, D, E, F2 or F3 occupancies, and (c) floor assemblies not required to exceed 1 h fire separation requirements may be of heavy timber construction.
10	Spatial Separation 3.2.3. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.14. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) The maximum area of unprotected openings.	The area of unprotected opening is not limited provided (a) the exterior walls have a interior thermo barrier of 12.7 mm, thick gypsum board of lath, and plaster in good condition, (b) the limiting distance is a minimum 1 m, (c) the entire <i>building</i> has a supervised sprinkler system in conformance with Sentence 3.2.4.9.(2), (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) and (d) the sprinkler system is connected to the fire department in conformance with Sentence 3.2.4.7.(4). (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1)

N.T.		
No. 11	Code Requirement Construction of Exposing <i>Building</i> Face 3.2.3.7. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.14.5. and 9.10.15.5. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) The exposing <i>building</i> face is required to have a fire resistance rating and/or be of noncombustible construction.	Alternate Compliance Method Exposing building face is not required to have a fire resistance rating if the building is fully sprinklered. Also, the exposing building face if not required to be of noncombustible construction if it is protected by an exterior sprinkler system conforming to NFPA 13 and has a thermo barrier as specified in No.10(a) of these compliance tables.
12	Roof Covering Rating 3.1.15.2. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) Class A, B or C roof covering in conformance with CAN/ULC-S107 required.	For existing roofs not covered by a Class A, B or C roofing a manually operated deluge system in accordance with NFPA 13 is permitted.
13	Interconnected Floor Space 3.2.8. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.1.2.(6) (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Openings that are not protected by shafts or closures shall be protected in conformance with section 3.2. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) or sentence 9.10.1.2.(6) (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1)	 An open stair in <i>buildings</i> of maximum 3 storeys in <i>building height</i> need not comply with Subsection 3.2.8. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) provided; (a) it is not a required exit stair, (b) the <i>building</i> contains a Group C or D occupancy, (c) the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered with fast response sprinklers, (d) corridors opening into the interconnected floor space are separated from the interconnected floor space by a fire separation with the rating required for the corridor, and (e) smoke detectors are installed in the rooms opening into the interconnected floor space.
14	Separation of Suites 3.3.1.1. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.9.13. and 9.10.9.14. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1), Suites are required to be separated from adjoining suites by 3/4 h or 1 h rated fire separations.	Existing ½ h fire separations are acceptable in fully sprinklered <i>buildings</i> not exceeding 5 storeys in <i>building height</i> .
15	Corridor Fire Separation 3.3.1.4. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.10.9.15. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Public corridors are required to be separated from the remainder of the <i>building</i> by a fire separation having a fire resistance rating of at least 3/4 h.	Existing corridors with ½ h fire resistance ratings, are acceptable in residential occupancies provided the <i>building</i> (a) does not exceed 5 storeys in <i>building</i> height, and (b) is fully sprinklered with fast response sprinklers.

No.	Code Requirement	Alternate Compliance Method
16	Corridor Width 3.3.1.9. and 3.4.3.1. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.3.3. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Public corridors and exit corridors are permitted to have a minimum width of 1 100 mm.	Public corridors and exit corridors are permitted with a minimum width of 800 mm provided (a) the occupant load of the <i>building</i> is maximum 20 people, and (b) the <i>building</i> does not exceed 3 storeys in <i>building height</i> .
17	Door Swing 3.3.1.11. and 3.4.6.11.(Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.6.5. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Doors required to swing in the direction of exit travel.	2nd egress door from a room is not required to swing in the direction of exit travel provided (a) the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered and the system is supervised in conformance with Sentence 3.2.4.9.(2), (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) and (b) the occupant load of the <i>building</i> is maximum 100 people.
18	Stairs, Ramps, Handrails and Guards 3.3.1.14., 3.3.1.16., 3.3.1.18., 3.4.6.4 to 3.4.6.8. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.8. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1)	Existing conditions that do not comply fully with the requirements are permitted if they do not create a hazardous condition and are acceptable to the authority having jurisdiction.
19	Transparent Doors and Panels 3.3.1.19. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.6.6.2. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Glass in doors and sidelights are required to be protected by guards and to be safety glass.	Existing glass or transparent panels that do not comply fully with the requirements are permitted if sufficiently discernible or guards are provided in hazardous situations.
20	Dead-end Corridors 3.3.1.9.(7) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.7.3. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Dead-end corridors are permitted to a maximum length of 6 m.	 Dead-end corridors are permitted to a maximum length of 10 m in Group C occupancies provided (a) the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered with fast response sprinklers, and (b) smoke detectors are installed in the corridor system. Dead-end corridors are permitted to a maximum of 15 m in length in Group D, E, F2 and F3 occupancies provided (a) the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered with fast response sprinklers, and (b) smoke detectors are installed in the corridor system.

No.	Code Requirement	Alternate Compliance Method
21	Exits 3.4.2.1. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.8.2. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Floor areas shall be served by not fewer than 2 exits except as permitted by 3.4.2.1.(2) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1).	Floor areas may be served by a single exit within the limits of 3.4.2.1.(2) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) provided (a) the <i>building</i> does not exceed 3 storeys in <i>building height</i> , (b) the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered with fast response sprinklers, and (c) the <i>building</i> contains an approved fire alarm system with smoke detectors located in accordance with sentence 3.2.4.11. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1)
22	Reduction of Exit Width 3.4.3.4.(3) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.6.1. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Swinging doors in their swing shall not reduce the effective width of exit stairs and landings to less than 750 mm.	Existing swinging doors in their swing are permitted to reduce the effective width of exit stairs and landings to a minimum of 550 mm provided (a) they serve Group C or D occupancies, (b) the <i>building</i> does not exceed 5 storeys in <i>building height</i> , and (c) the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered.
23	Fire Separation of Exits 3.4.4.1. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.4. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Exits are required to be separated from the remainder of the floor area by a fire separation having a fire-resistance rating of not less than 3/4 h.	 Existing fire separations of ½ h, are acceptable provided the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered with fast response sprinklers and does not exceed 3 storeys in <i>building height</i>. Buildings not exceeding 5 storeys in <i>building height</i> may have exits that are separated by a 3/4 h fire separation provided the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered.
24	Exits Through Lobbies 3.4.4.2. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.8.5. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Rooms adjacent to the lobby are required to be separated by a fire separation.	Rooms adjacent to the lobby are not required to be separated by a fire separation provided; (a) the floor area is sprinklered with fast response sprinklers, and (b) smoke detectors are installed in the adjacent rooms
25	Rooms Opening into an Exit 3.4.4.4.(7) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.5.9. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Service rooms and ancillary rooms are not permitted to open directly into an exit.	Service rooms and ancillary rooms may open directly into an exit provided (a) the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered, (b) the room is sprinklered with fast response sprinklers, (c) the door assembly has a fire protection rating of at least 20 min., (d) the <i>building</i> does not exceed 3 storeys in <i>building height</i> , and (e) weatherstripping is installed on the door to prevent the passage of smoke.

No.	Code Requirement	Alternate Compliance Method
26	Illumination of Exit Signs 3.4.5.1.(2) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.10.5. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Exit signs are required to be illuminated continuously while the <i>building</i> is occupied.	In provincial or municipal designated heritage buildings where exit signage may compromise historic appearances, or authenticity of displays, exit signs may be installed to light only on an emergency condition, such as by the fire alarm system or due to power failure.
27	Clearance from Exit Doors 3.4.6.10. (1) (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.6.6. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Stair risers shall not be closer than 300 mm from an exit door.	Except as permitted in Sentences 3.4.6.10.(2) or 9.9.6.6.(2), existing exit doors shall not extend beyond the first riser.
28	Fire Escapes 3.4.7. (Part 3, Division B) (Volume 1); 9.9.2.1. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Fire escapes are required to conform to Article 3.4.7. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1).	Existing fire escapes that do not completely conform to Article 3.4.7.1. are acceptable provided (a) they are acceptable to the authority having jurisdiction and (b) the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered.
29	Fire Escape Construction 3.4.7.2. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1).; 9.9.2.1. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1).	Existing combustible fire escapes are permitted if the <i>building</i> is permitted to be of combustible construction by Part 3, (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) Part 9 (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) or by these Compliance Tables.
30	Protection of Fire Escapes 3.4.7.4. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.9.2.3. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Openings in the exterior wall adjacent to the fire escape are required to be protected by closures.	Existing openings in the exterior wall adjacent to the fire escape are not required to be protected by closures provided (a) the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered, and (b) a sprinkler head is located within 1.5 m of the opening required to be protected by Article 3.4.7.4. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1)
31	Vertical Service Space 3.6.3.1. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) Vertical service spaces are required to be separated from the adjacent floor area by a rated fire separation.	Existing vertical service spaces that do not completely conform to the rated fire separation requirements are acceptable provided the <i>building</i> is fully sprinklered.
32	Height and Area of Rooms 3.7.1. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1); 9.5. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) The height and area of rooms are required to comply to minimum dimension requirements.	Existing rooms are not required to comply to the minimum dimension requirements of Subsection 3.6.1. (Part 3, Division B, Volume 1) or Section 9.5. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1)

No.	Code Requirement	Alternate Compliance Method
33	Window Areas 9.7.1.2. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1) Windows in dwelling units are required to comply to minimum dimensions.	Existing windows are not required to comply with the minimum dimensions of Article 9.7.1.2. (Part 9, Division B, Volume 1)
34	Washrooms Required to be Barrier-Free 3.8.2.3. (1) NSBCR Except as permitted by Sentence (2), a washroom in a storey to which a barrier-free path of travel is required in accordance with Article 3.8.2.1., shall be barrier-free in accordance with the appropriate requirements in Articles 3.8.3.8. to 3.8.3.13. NSBCR	Except in Assembly occupancies and Group D Business and personal services occupancies intended to offer medical or therapeutic services, a barrier free washroom need not be provided in an existing <i>building</i> with a <i>building area</i> less than 120 m ² .
35	Entrances 3.8.1.2.(1) NSBCR (1) In addition to the barrier-free entrances required by Sentence (2), not less than 50% of the pedestrian entrances of a <i>building</i> referred to in Sentence 3.8.1.1.(1) shall be barrier-free and shall lead from (a) the outdoors at sidewalk level, or (b) a ramp that conforms to Article 3.8.3.4. and leads from a sidewalk.	Where an existing <i>building</i> has (a) a <i>building area</i> less than 120 m², (1292 sq. ft.), and (b) the slope from the entrance level floor at the entrance door to a street or public way is greater than 1 in 10, and (c) no entrance is more than 1 m to the property line, and (d) no alternate access to an entrance from a street or public way is possible; (See Appendix Note No. 35) the owner may use a stair with (a) a maximum rise of 150 mm (6"), and (b) a minimum run of 280 mm (11"), and (c) tactile landings, and (d) contrasting colour nosings, and (e) [(e)] and unobstructed width of 1 m.
36	Mechanical Systems Part 6 and Part 7.	Existing mechanical systems in <i>buildings</i> are not required to fully comply to the requirements of Parts 6 or 7 provided (a) it is not an unsafe condition and (b) it is acceptable to the authority having jurisdiction.

Schedule E

Part 10

Energy Efficiency Measures

Nova Scotia Building Code Regulations

Division A

See Objectives and Sub Objectives added under 3.1.1.24. NSBCR

Division B

Part 1

Acceptable Solutions

1.3.1.2. Referenced Documents

Table 1.3.1.2. amended

1.3.1.2. Applicable Editions

(1) Where documents are referenced in this Code, they shall be the editions designated in Column 2 of Table 1.3.1.2.

Table 1.3.1.2.

Documents Referenced in the Building Code
Forming Part of Sentence 1.3.1.2.(1)

Issuing	Document	Title of	Code
Agency	Number	Document	Reference
ASTM	ASTM E283	Determining the Rate of Air Leakage Through Exterior Windows, Curtain Walls, and Doors Under Specified Pressure Differences Across the Specimen	10.3.3.12.
CGSB	CAN/CGSB-63.14-M89	Plastic Skylights	10.3.2.8.(1) 10.3.3.3.(1)
CGSB	CAN/CGSB-82.1-M89	Sliding Doors	10.3.1.3.(1) 10.3.3.13.(2)
CGSB	CAN/CGSB-82.5-M88	Insulated Steel Doors	10.3.2.1.(1) 10.3.3.11.(2) 10.3.3.13.
CSA	CGA P.2-1991	Testing Method for Measuring Annual Fuel Utilization Efficiencies of Residential Furnaces and Boilers	10.3.1.2.
CSA	CGA P.8-97	Thermal Efficiencies of Industrial and Commercial Gas- Fired Package Furnaces	10.3.4.6.(1)
CSA	ANSI Z21.47-2003/ CSA 2.3-2003	Gas-Fired Central Furnaces	10.3.4.6.(1)
CSA	ANSI Z83.8-2002/ CSA 2.6-2002	Gas Unit Heaters and Gas-Fired Duct Furnaces	10.3.4.6.(1)
CSA	CAN/CSA-P.3-2004	Testing Method for Measuring Energy Consumption and Determining Efficiencies of Gas-Fired Water Heaters	10.3.4.6.(1)
CSA	ANSI Z21.10.3-2004/ CSA 4.3-2004	Gas Water Heaters - Volume III, Storage Water Heaters With Input Ratings Above 75,000 Btu Per Hour, Circulating and Instantaneous	10.3.4.6.(1)
CSA	CAN/CSA-B211-00	Energy Efficiency of Oil-Fired Storage Tank Water Heaters	10.3.4.6.(1)
CSA	CSA B212-00	Energy Utilization Efficiencies of Oil-Fired Furnaces and Boilers	10.3.4.6.(1)

Table 1.3.1.2. continued			
Issuing Agency	Document Number	Title of Document	Code Reference
CSA	CAN/CSA-A440.2-00	Energy Performance Evaluation of Windows and Slidig [Sliding] Glass Doors	
CSA	CAN/CSA-C191-04	Performance of Electric Storage Tank Water Heaters for Domestic Hot Water Service 10.3.4.6.(1)	
CSA	CSA C368.1-M90	Performance Standard for Room Air Conditioners	10.3.4.4.(3)
CSA	CAN/CSA-C390-98	Energy Efficiency Test Methods for Three-Phase Induction Motors	10.3.4.12.
CSA	CAN/CSA-C654-M91	Fluorescent Lamp Ballast Efficacy Measurements	10.3.4.7. A-10.3.4.7.
CSA	CAN/CSA-C656-05	Performance Standard for Split-System and Single Package Central Air Conditioners and Heat Pumps 10.3.4.4.(3) 10.3.4.6.	
CSA	CAN/CSA-C743-02	Performance Standard for Rating Packaged Water Chillers	10.3.4.4.
CSA	ARI 310/380-2004 / CAN/CSA-C744-04	Standard for Packaged Terminal Air Conditioners and Heat Pumps	10.3.4.4.(3)
CSA	CSA C745-03	Energy Efficiency of Electric Storage Tank Water Heaters and Heat Pump Water Heaters 10.3.4.6.(1)	
CSA	CAN/CSA-C746-98	Performance Standard for Rating Large Air Conditioners and Heat Pumps 10.3.4.4.(3)	
CSA	CAN/CSA-C13256-1-01	Water-Source Heat Pumps —Testing and Rating for Performance — Part 1 Water-to-Air Heat and Brine-to-Air Heat Pumps (Adopted ISO 13256-11998, first edition, 1998-08-15, with Canadian deviations)	
SMACNA	SMACNA	, "HVAC Duct Construction Standards - Metal and Flexible"	10.3.4.5.(1) 10.3.4.5.(2)
Column 1	Column 2	Column 3	Column 4

Division B

Part 3

Fire Protection, Occupant Safety and Accessibility

3.1.5. 22. Combustible Solar Collector Systems

(1) A combustible solar collector system is permitted to be installed above the roof of a *building* required to be of noncombustible construction.

Division B

Part 10

Part Resource Conservation

- 10.1. General
- 10.1.1. Application

10.1.1.1. Scope

(1) The scope of this Part shall be as described in Article 1.3.1.2. of Division A NBCC.

10.1.1.2. Application

- (1) This Part applies to resource conservation in the design and construction of *buildings*.
- (2) This Part shall come into effect on and after December 31, 2009.

10.2. Energy Efficiency

10.2.1. General

10.2.1.1. Energy Efficiency Design

- (1) Sentences (2) to (4) apply to construction for which a permit has been applied for on or after December 31, 2009.
- (2) The energy efficiency of a *building* or part of a *building* of residential occupancy that is within the scope of Part 9 and is intended for occupancy on a continuing basis during the winter months shall,
 - (a) conform to the thermal insulation requirements of Subsection 10.3.2.,
 - (b) conform to the thermal design requirements of Subsection 10.3.3. for Residential buildings, or
 - (c) be designed in accordance with a performance protocol acceptable to the authority having jurisdiction that will achieve at least the minimum equivalent level of energy conservation performance required by Part 10.

(See Appendix A-10.2.1.1.(2) NSBCR and Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-9.1.1.1. NBC)

- (3) The energy efficiency of a building or part of a building shall conform to the design requirements of Subsection 10.3.4. if the building or part of the building,
 - (a) is within the scope of Part 9, and
 - (b) does not contain a residential occupancy.
- (4) Sentence (1) does not apply to,
 - (a) farm buildings,
 - (b) buildings intended primarily for manufacturing or commercial or industrial processing,
 - (c) non heating season, or intermittently occupied buildings,
 - (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-9.1.1.1.(1) NBC)
 - (d) heritage buildings

(See Appendix Note A-10.3.4.1. NSBCR)

10.2.2. Motion Sensors

10.2.2.1. Motion Sensors

- (1) Lighting installed to provide the minimum illumination levels required by this Code may be controlled by motion sensors except where the lighting is installed in an exit.
- (2) Where motion sensors are used to control minimum lighting in a public corridor or corridor providing access to exit for the public, the motion sensors shall be installed with switch controllers equipped for fail-safe operation and illumination timers set for a minimum 15-minute duration.
- (3) A motion sensor shall not be used to control emergency lighting.

10.3. Energy Efficiency for *Buildings* Within the Scope of Part 9

10.3.1. General

10.3.1.1. Application

- (1) Except as provided in Sentence (2), this Section applies to the energy efficiency of buildings within the scope of Part 9 intended for occupancy on a continuing basis during the winter months.
- (2) This Section does not apply to,

- (a) farm buildings,
- (b) buildings intended primarily for manufacturing or commercial or industrial processing,
- (c) non heating season, or intermittently occupied buildings,
- (d) heritage buildings

(See Appendix Note A-10.3.4.1. NSBCR)

10.3.1.2. Equipment Efficiency for Buildings of Residential Occupancy

(1) The minimum annual fuel utilization efficiency of a space-heating and domestic hot water *appliances* serving a building of residential occupancy shall conform to Table 10.3.1.2.

Table 10.3.1.2. Space-heating and domestic hot water appliances
Minimum Annual Fuel Utilization Efficiency
Forming Part of Sentence 10.3.1.2.(1)

Column 1	Column 2
Space-heating and domestic hot water appliances Fuel Source	Minimum Annual Fuel Utilization Efficiency
Natural gas	90%
Propane	90%
Oil - Hot Air Oil - Hot Water	85% 85%

10.3.1.3. Residential Windows and Sliding Glass Doors

(1) The energy rating and the overall coefficient of heat transfer required for windows and sliding glass doors in a residential occupancy shall be determined in conformance with CAN/CSA-A440.2, "Energy Performance Evaluation of Windows and Sliding Glass Doors". (See Appendix A, Division B, Volume 2, A-9.7.2.1.(1) NBC)

10.3.2. Thermal Insulation for *Buildings* of Residential Occupancy

10.3.2.1. Required Insulation

- (1) All walls, ceilings, floors, windows and doors that separate heated space from unheated space, the exterior air or the exterior soil shall have thermal resistance ratings conforming to this Subsection.
- (2) Insulation shall be provided between heated and unheated spaces and between heated spaces and the exterior, and around the perimeter of concrete slabs-on-ground.
- (3) Reflective surfaces of insulating materials shall not be considered in calculating the thermal resistance of building assemblies.
- (4) Except as permitted in Articles 10.3.2.3., 10.3.2.4., 10.3.2.6., 10.3.2.7., 10.3.2.8. and 10.3.2.9., the minimum thermal resistance of insulation shall conform to Table 10.3.2.1.

Minimum Thermal Resistance of Insulation to be Installed Forming Part of Sentence 10.3.2.1.(4)

	Building Element Exposed to the Exterior or to Unheated Space	Minimum RSI (R) Values Required _{3.}
1	Ceiling below attic or roof space	7.00 (40)
2	Roof assembly without attic or roof space	5.46 (31)
3	Wall other than foundation wall (including walls between heated and unheated spaces)	4.23 (24)
4	ICF wall above grade _{1.}	3.75 (21.3)
5	ICF wall below grade enclosing heated space (full height insulation) _{1.}	3.75 (21.3)
6	Foundation walls enclosing heated space (full height insulation)	3.52 (20)
7	Floors over unheated spaces including Overhanging (cantilevered) Floors	5.46 (31)
8	Floor joist header space	4.23 (24)
9	Frost Wall (with slab-on-ground) ₂	1.76 (10)
10	Slab-on-ground perimeter insulation (see Sentence 10.3.3.8.(1)) _{2.}	1.76 (10)
11	Under Slab-on-ground containing heating pipes, tubes, ducts or cables 2.	1.76 (10)
12	Under Slab-on-ground not containing heating pipes, tubes, ducts or cables 2.	1.76 (10)
13	Basement floor slabs located not more than 1 m below grade 2.	1.76 (10)
14	Basement floor slabs located more than 1 m below grade	nil

^{1.} ICF walls provide an effective insulating value of not less than R 21.3. Walls of this construction have inherently effective air barriers and minimal thermal bridging characteristics.

- 2. This value may be reduced to R 4 at the thermal break between the slab and wall.
- 3. "Insulation values" shown are for the insulation only.

10.3.2.2. Elements Acting as a Thermal Bridge

- (1) Except for a foundation wall, the insulated portion of a wall that incorporates wood stud framing elements that have a thermal resistance of less than RSI 0.90 shall be insulated to restrict heat flow through the studs by a material providing a thermal resistance at least equal to 25 per cent of the thermal resistance required for the insulated portion of the assembly in Sentence 10.3.2.1.(4).
- (2) Except as provided in Sentence (3), the thermal resistance of the insulated portion of a building assembly in Sentence 10.3.2.1.(4) that incorporates metal framing elements, such as steel studs and steel joists, that act as thermal bridges to facilitate heat flow through the assembly, shall be 20 per cent greater than the values shown in Table 10.3.2.1., unless it can be shown that the heat flow is not greater than the heat flow through a wood frame assembly of the same thickness.

(3) Sentence (2) does not apply to building assemblies incorporating thermal bridges where the thermal bridges are insulated to restrict heat flow through the thermal bridges by a material providing a thermal resistance at least equal to 25 per cent of the thermal resistance required for the insulated portion of the assembly in Sentence 10.3.2.1.(4).

10.3.2.3. Thermal Resistance Values for Roof and Ceiling Assemblies

(1) The thermal resistance values in Table 10.3.2.1. for exposed roofs or ceilings may be reduced near eaves to the extent made necessary by the roof slope and required ventilation clearances.

10.3.2.4. Insulation of Foundation Walls

- (1) Foundation walls enclosing heated space shall be insulated from the underside of the subfloor of the floor above, down to the finished floor slab.
- (2) The insulation required by Sentence (1) may be provided by a system installed,
 - (a) on the interior of the foundation wall,
 - (b) on the exterior face of the foundation wall, or
 - (c) partially on the interior and partially on the exterior, provided the thermal performance of the system is equivalent to that permitted in Clause (a) or (b).
- (3) Insulation applied to the exterior of a slab-on-ground floor shall extend down at least 600 mm below the adjacent exterior ground level or shall extend down and outward from the floor or wall for a total distance of at least 600 mm. (See Appendix Note A-10.3.3.8. NSBCR)
- (4) If a foundation wall is constructed of hollow masonry units, one or more of the following shall be used to control convection currents in the core spaces,
 - (a) filling the core spaces,
 - (b) at least one row of semi-solid blocks at or below grade, or
 - (c) other similar methods.
- (5) Masonry walls of hollow units that penetrate the ceiling shall be sealed at or near the ceiling adjacent to the roof space to prevent air within the voids from entering the attic or roof space by,
 - (a) capping with masonry units without voids, or
 - (b) installation of flashing material extending across the full width of the masonry.

10.3.2.5. Enclosed Unheated Space

(1) Where an enclosed unheated space is separated from a heated space by glazing, the unheated enclosure may be considered to provide a thermal resistance of RSI 0.16.

10.3.2.6. Thermal Resistance of Windows

- (1) Except as permitted in Sentence (2), where a storm window is not provided, all windows that separate heated space from unheated space shall have,
 - (a) an overall coefficient of heat transfer of not more than 1.8 W/ m²°C, or
 - (b) an energy rating of not less than,
 - (i) 25 for operable windows, and
 - (ii) 35 for fixed windows.
- (2) A basement window that incorporates a loadbearing structural frame shall be double glazed with a low-E coating.

10.3.2.7. Minimum Thermal Resistance of Doors

- (1) Except for doors on enclosed unheated vestibules and cold cellars, and except for glazed portions of doors, all doors that separate heated space from unheated space shall have a thermal resistance of not less than RSI 0.7 where a storm door is not provided.
- (2) All sliding glass doors that separate heated space from unheated space shall have
 - (a) an overall coefficient of heat transfer of not more than 1.8 W/m²°C, and
 - (b) an energy rating of not less than 25.

10.3.2.8. Minimum Thermal Resistance of Skylights

- (1) All skylights that separate heated space from unheated space shall have
 - (a) an overall coefficient of heat transfer of not more than 2.6 W/ m²°C, or
 - (b) a U value of not more than 2.7.

10.3.2.9. Log Wall Construction and Post, Beam and Plank Construction

- (1) Except as provided in Sentences (2) and (3), log wall construction and post, beam and plank construction shall have a minimum thermal resistance of RSI 2.1 for the total assembly.
- (2) The thermal resistance value in Sentence (1) for the total wall assembly may be reduced to not less than RSI 1.61 if.
 - (a) the thermal resistance of insulation for the exposed roof or ceiling required in Table 10.3.2.1. is increased by an amount equivalent to the reduction permitted in this Sentence, and
 - (b) for log walls, the logs have tongue-and-groove or splined joints.
- (3) Where milled log walls are installed, the thermal resistance value in Sentence (1) for the total wall assembly does not apply if,
 - (a) the mean thickness of each log is not less than 150 mm,
 - (b) the thermal resistance of insulation for the exposed roof or ceiling required in Table 10.3.2.1. is increased by RSI 0.53, and
 - (c) the logs have tongue-and-groove or splined joints.

10.3.3. Thermal Design for *Buildings* of Residential Occupancy Within the Scope of Part 9

10.3.3.1. Application

(1) This Subsection applies to the thermal design of buildings to which Clause 10.2.1.1.(2)(b) applies.

10.3.3.2. General Requirements

- (1) The materials for, and the installation of, thermal insulation, air barrier and vapour barrier protection shall conform to Section 9.25.
- (2) Foamed plastic thermal insulation shall be protected as described in Article 9.10.17.10.
- (3) Crawl spaces shall conform to Section 9.18.
- (4) Roof spaces shall conform to Section 9.19.
- (5) Ventilation requirements shall conform to Section 9.32.
- (6) Heating and air-conditioning requirements shall conform to Section 9.33.

10.3.3.3. Thermal Resistance

(1) Except as provided in Articles 10.3.3.4. to 10.3.3.8., and except for doors, windows, skylights and other closures, the thermal resistance of each building assembly through any portion that does not include framing or furring shall conform to Table 10.3.3.3.

Table 10.3.3.3.

Minimum Thermal Resistance of *Building* Assemblies
Forming Part of Sentence 10.3.3.3.(1)

	Building Element Exposed to the Exterior or to Unheated Space	Minimum RSI (R)
1	Ceiling below attic or roof space	7.00 (40)
2	Roof assembly without attic or roof space	5.46 (31)
3	Wall other than foundation wall (including walls between heated and unheated	4.23 (24)
4	ICF wall above grade _{1.}	3.75 (21.3)
5	ICF wall below grade enclosing heated space (full height insulation) _{1.}	3.75 (21.3)
6	Foundation walls enclosing heated space (full height insulation)	3.52 (20)
7	Floors over unheated spaces including Overhanging (cantilevered) Floors	5.46 (31)
8	Floor joist header space	4.23 (24)
9	Frost Wall (with slab-on-ground) ₂	1.76 (10)
10	Slab-on-ground perimeter insulation (see Sentence 10.3.3.8.(1)) _{2.}	1.76 (10)
11	Under Slab-on-ground containing heating pipes, tubes, ducts or cables 2.	1.76 (10)
12	Under Slab-on-ground not containing heating pipes, tubes, ducts or cables 2.	1.76 (10)
13	Basement floor slabs located not more than 1 m below grade 2.	1.76 (10)
14	Basement floor slabs located more than 1 m below grade	nil

- 1. ICF walls provide an effective insulating value of not less than R 21.3. Walls of this construction have inherently effective air barriers and minimal thermal bridging characteristics.
- 2. This value may be reduced to R 4 at the thermal break between the slab and wall.

10.3.3.4. Metal Framing Elements Acting as Thermal Bridge

(1) Except as provided in Article 10.3.3.5., the thermal resistance of the insulated portion of a building assembly that incorporates metal framing elements, such as steel studs and steel joists, that act as thermal bridges to facilitate heat flow through the assembly, shall be 20 per cent greater than the values shown in Table 10.3.3.3., unless it can be shown that the heat flow is not greater than the heat flow through a wood frame assembly of the same thickness.

10.3.3.5. Insulated Thermal Bridges

(1) Article 10.3.3.4. does not apply for building assemblies incorporating thermal bridges where the thermal bridges are insulated to restrict heat flow through the thermal bridges by a

material providing a thermal resistance at least equal to 25 per cent of the thermal resistance required for the insulated portion of the assembly in Article 10.3.3.3.

10.3.3.6. Reduction of Thermal Resistance

(1) The thermal resistance of a building assembly may be reduced by not more than 20 per cent from that required in Articles 10.3.3.3. and 10.3.3.4., and the amount of glazing may be increased to more than permitted in Sentence 10.3.3.10.(2), where it can be shown that the total calculated heat loss from the building enclosure does not exceed the heat loss that would result if the enclosure were constructed in conformance with the minimum thermal resistance requirements in Articles 10.3.3.3. and 10.3.3.4. and with the maximum amount of glazing permitted in Sentence 10.3.3.10.(2), provided no allowance is made for solar heat gains or for the orientation of the glazing as described in Sentence 10.3.3.10.(4).

10.3.3.7. Thermal Resistance Values for Roof and Ceiling Assemblies

(1) The thermal resistance values in Articles 10.3.3.3. and 10.3.3.4. for roof or ceiling assemblies that separate heated space from unheated space or the exterior may be reduced near the eaves to the extent made necessary by the roof slope and required ventilation clearances, except that the thermal resistance at the location directly above the inner surface of the exterior wall shall be at least 2.1 m²°C/W.

10.3.3.8. Foundation Wall Insulation

(1) Insulation applied to the exterior of a slab-on-ground floor shall extend down at least 600 mm below the adjacent exterior ground level or shall extend down and outward from the floor or wall for a total distance of at least 600 mm. (See Appendix Note A-10.3.3.8. NSBCR)

10.3.3.9. Enclosed Unheated Space

(1) Where an enclosed unheated space, such as a sun porch, enclosed verandah or vestibule, is separated from a heated space by glazing, the unheated enclosure may be considered to provide thermal resistance of 0.16 m²°C/W, or the equivalent of one layer of glazing.

10.3.3.10. Windows and Glazing

- (1) Except as provided in Sentences (2) and (3), windows and all glazing that separates heated space from unheated space or the exterior shall conform to Article 10.3.2.6.
- (2) Except as provided in Sentences (3) and (4), the total area of glazing, including glazing for doors and skylights, that separates heated space from unheated space or the exterior shall not exceed 20 per cent of the floor area of the storey served by the glazed areas and shall not exceed 40 per cent of the total area of the walls of that storey that separates heated space from unheated space or the exterior. (In the case of a sloping wall, the area of the opaque portion of the wall is calculated as its projected area on a vertical plane.)
- (3) Where the thermal resistance of glazing is different from that required in Sentence (1) and Article 10.3.3.9., the area of such glazing for the purpose of applying Sentence (2) may be assumed as being equal to the actual area multiplied by the ratio of the required thermal resistance divided by the actual thermal resistance of the glazing.
- (4) Except as provided in Sentence (5), the area of glazing that contains clear glass or that has a shading coefficient of more than 0.70 that is unshaded in the winter and faces a direction within 45° of due South may be assumed to be 50 per cent of its unshaded area in calculating the maximum area of glazing in Sentences (2) and (3) provided the building is designed with a system that is capable of distributing the solar heat gain from such glazed areas throughout the building. For the purpose of determining whether or not the glazing is shaded in the winter, the shading shall be calculated using the noon sun angles of December 21.

(5) Sentence (4) shall not apply where the building is designed to be cooled unless the glazing described in Sentence (4) is shaded in the summer with exterior devices. For the purpose of determining whether or not the glazing is shaded in the summer, the shading shall be calculated using the noon sun angles of June 21.

10.3.3.11. Doors

- (1) Air curtains shall not be used in place of exterior doors. (See Appendix A, A-10.3.3.11(1) NSBCR)
- (2) Except for doors used primarily to facilitate the movement of vehicles or handling of material, infiltration around doors shall conform to the appropriate requirements in Article 10.3.3.12.
- (3) Except for doors on enclosed unheated vestibules, all doors that separate heated space from the outside shall conform to Articles 10.3.2.7.

10.3.3.12. Air Infiltration

- (1) Windows that separate heated space from unheated space or the exterior shall be designed to limit the rate of air infiltration to not more than 0.775 L/s for each metre of sash crack when tested at pressure differential of 75 Pa in conformance with ASTM E283, "Determining the Rate of Air Leakage Through Exterior Windows, Curtain Walls, and Doors Under Specified Pressure Differences Across the Specimen".
- (2) Manually operated exterior sliding glass door assemblies that separate heated space from unheated space or the exterior shall be designed to limit air infiltration to not more than 2.5 L/s for each square metre of door area when tested in conformance with Sentence (1).
- (3) Except where the door is weather-stripped on all edges and protected with a storm door or by an enclosed unheated space, exterior swing type door assemblies for dwelling units, individually rented hotel rooms and suites shall be designed to limit the rate of air infiltration to not more than 6.35 L/s for each square metre of door area when tested in conformance with Sentence (1).
- (4) Door assemblies other than those described in Sentences (2) and (3), that separate heated space from unheated space or the exterior shall be designed to limit the rate of air infiltration to not more than 17.0 L/s for each metre of door crack when tested in conformance with Sentence (1).
- (5) Caulking material to reduce air infiltration shall conform to the requirements in Subsection 9.27.4.
- (6) The junction between the sill plate and the foundation, joints between exterior wall panels and any other location where there is a possibility of air leakage into heated spaces in a building through the exterior walls, such as at utility service entrances, shall be caulked, gasketed or sealed to restrict such air leakage.
- (7) Air leakage between heated space and adjacent roof or attic space caused by the penetration of services shall be restricted in conformance with the requirements of Subsection 9.25.3.

10.3.4. Buildings of Non-residential Occupancy

10.3.4.1. Application

(1) Except where exempted by 10.2.1.1.(4), this Subsection applies to the energy efficiency of buildings or parts of buildings described in Sentence 10.2.1.1.(3). (See Appendix Note A-10.3.4.1.(1) NSBCR)

10.3.4.2. Thermal Resistance of the *Building* Envelope

- (1) Except as permitted in Sentences (2) and (3), the minimum thermal resistance of all walls, ceilings and floors that separate heated space from unheated space, the exterior air or the exterior soil shall conform to Table 10.3.4.2.A.
- (2) Where the top of a foundation wall is less than 1 200 mm above the adjoining ground level, those portions of the foundation wall that are above ground may be insulated to the level required for the below grade portion of the foundation wall.

Table 10.3.4.2.A.

Minimum Thermal Resistance of *Building* Assemblies
Forming Part of Sentence 10.3.4.2.(1)

Building Assembly	minimum RSI (R) Value Required	
Opaque wall assembly	2.63 (15)	
Wall assembly adjacent to unconditioned space	1.61 (9)	
Below grade wall	2.11 (12)	
Roof assembly	3.91 (22)	
Floor assembly over unconditioned space	4.52 (26)	
Column 1	Column 2	

Notes to Table 10 3 4 2 A

- 1. The thermal resistance determined for the building assembly shall take into account the thermal bridging in the assembly.
- 2. "Insulation values" shown are for insulation only.
- 3. For the purposes of this Table the effects of thermal bridging are waived for
 - (a) intermediate structural connections of continuous steel shelf angles (or similar structural element) used to support the building facade provided there is a thermal break between the remaining contact surface of the supporting element and the building structure. This provision is intended to substantially reduce thermal bridging effects caused by the continuous bearing between structural elements supporting building facade and the building frame (ie. steel shelf angle attached to perimeter floor slab to support brick veneer), or
 - (b) structural connections of load bearing elements where a thermal break cannot be achieved.
- 4. In addition to the exceptions permitted above, the effects of thermal bridging are also waived for
 - (a) exposed structural projections of buildings where the total cross-sectional area of the exposed element does not exceed 2% of the exterior building envelope area and the cross-sectional area of the exposed structural element is measured where it penetrates the insulation component of the building envelope. For example, the total cross-sectional area of cantilevered concrete balconies and other projections penetrating the insulation component of the building envelope cannot exceed 2% of the exterior building envelope area,
 - (b) ties in masonry construction,
 - (c) insulation clips in masonry construction,
 - (d) flashing, and
 - (e) top exposed portion of foundation walls provided the exposure does not exceed 200 mm measured from the top of the foundation wall to the top of exterior wall insulation which meets the minimum insulation RSI-Value for wall below grade stipulated in the appropriate Alternate Component Package Tables. (See Appendix Notes Table 10.3.3.3. Figure 1 NSBCR)

(3) The minimum thermal resistance of a slab-on-ground shall conform to Table 10.3.4.2.B.

Table 10.3.4.2.B.

Minimum Thermal Resistance for Slab-On-Ground Insulation
Forming Part of Sentence 10.3.4.2.(3)

Type of Slab-On-Ground	Position of Insulation	Length of Insulation, mm	Minimum RSI Value(1)		
	Horizontal	600	3.17		
Unheated	Horizontai	1200	1.94		
Unneated	Vertical	600	1.41		
	verticai	1200	0.7		
	Horizontal	600	3.52		
TT 4 1	nonzoniai	1200	2.29		
Heated	Vertical	600	1.76		
	verticai	1200	1.06		
Column 1	2	3	4		

Notes to Table 10.3.4.2.B.

(4) The maximum overall coefficient of heat transfer for windows that separate heated space from unheated space shall conform to Table 10.3.4.2.C.

Table 10.3.4.2.C.

Maximum Overall Coefficient of Heat Transfer for Windows
Forming Part of Sentence 10.3.4.2.(4)

Window-to-Wall Ratio	Maximum Overall Coefficient of Heat Transfer
less than 0.2	3.01
0.2 to 0.4	2.28
more than 0.4	1.7
Column 1	Column 2

(5) Except for swinging glass doors, the minimum thermal resistance of doors that separate heated space from unheated space shall be not less than RSI 0.7.

10.3.4.3. Air Infiltration

(1) Where a *building* component or assembly separates interior conditioned space from exterior space, interior space from ground or environmentally dissimilar interior spaces, the component or assembly shall contain an air barrier system conforming to the applicable requirements of Part 5 or Subsection 9.25.3.

^{(1) &}quot;RSI value" shown is for insulation only.

10.3.4.4. Heating, Ventilating and Air-Conditioning

- (1) A heating, ventilating and air-conditioning system that serves more than one heating, ventilating and air-conditioning zone shall conform to ANSI/ASHRAE/IESNA 90.1 "Energy Standard for *Buildings* Except Low-Rise Residential *Buildings*". (See Appendix Note Tables 10.3.4.4(1) to Table 10.3.4.4(7) NSBCR)
- (2) Sentences (3) to (11) and Article 10.3.4.5. apply to a heating, ventilating and air-conditioning system that serves a single heating, ventilating and air-conditioning zone.
- (3) The energy efficiency of equipment in a heating, ventilating and air-conditioning system that serves a single heating, ventilating and air-conditioning zone shall conform to
 - (a) CAN/CSA-C656-05 Performance Standard for Split-System and Single Package Central Air Conditioners and Heat Pumps
 - (b) CAN/CSA-C743-02 Performance Standard for Rating Packaged Water Chillers
 - (c) ARI 310/380-2004 /CAN/CSA-C744-04 / Standard for Packaged Terminal Air Conditioners and Heat Pumps
 - (d) CAN/CSA-C746-98 Performance Standard for Rating Large Air Conditioners and Heat Pumps
 - (e) CAN/CSA-C13256-1-01 Water-Source Heat Pumps —Testing and Rating for Performance Part 1 Water-to-Air Heat and Brine-to-Air Heat Pumps (Adopted ISO 13256-11998, first edition, 1998-08-15, with Canadian deviations)
- (4) An air-conditioning system with a cooling capacity of 40 kW or more shall have an economizer,
 - (a) controlled by appropriate high limit shut-off control, and
 - (b) equipped with either barometric or powered relief sized to prevent excess pressurization of the building.
- (5) Outdoor air dampers for economizer use shall be provided with blade and jamb seals.
- (6) A heat recovery ventilator with a recovery effectiveness of 50% or more at the outside winter design temperature shall be provided where the quantity of the outdoor air supplied to the air duct distribution system is.
 - (a) more than 1 400 L/s, and
 - (b) more than 70% of the supply air quantity of the system.
- (7) Where a heat recovery ventilator is installed, the system shall have provisions to bypass or control the heat recovery ventilator to permit operation of the air economizer.
- (8) A heating, ventilating and air-conditioning system shall be controlled by a manual changeover or dual set point thermostat.
- (9) Except for a system requiring continuous operation, a heating, ventilating and air-conditioning system that has a cooling or heating capacity greater than 4.4 kW and a supply fan motor rated for more than 0.5 kW shall be provided with a time clock that,
 - (a) is capable of starting and stopping the system under different schedules for seven different day-types per week,
 - (b) is capable of retaining programming and time setting during a loss of power for a period of 10 hours or more,
 - (c) includes an accessible manual override that allows temporary operation of the system for up to two hours,
 - (d) is capable of temperature setback down to 13 °C during off-hours, and
 - (e) is capable of temperature setup to 32°C during off-hours.

- (10) Where separate heating and cooling equipment serves the same temperature zone, thermostats shall be interlocked to prevent simultaneous heating and cooling.
- (11) A heating, ventilating and air-conditioning system with a design supply air capacity greater than 5000 L/s shall have optimum start controls

10.3.4.5. Ducts, Plenums and Piping

- (1) A duct or a plenum that is not protected by an insulated exterior envelope or that is exposed to an unheated space shall be,
 - (a) sealed to a Class A seal level in accordance with the SMACNA, "HVAC Duct Construction Standards Metal and Flexible", to minimize air leakage, and
 - (b) insulated to provide a thermal resistance of not less than RSI 1.4.
- (2) A supply or exhaust duct or plenum that is located in a conditioned space shall be sealed to a Class C seal level in accordance with the SMACNA, "HVAC Duct Construction Standards Metal and Flexible", to minimize air leakage.
- (3) Except for piping within prefabricated equipment, piping used for steam, hot water heating or cooling shall be insulated in accordance with Table 10.3.4.5.

Table 10.3.4.5.
Minimum Thickness of Pipe Insulation (1)
Forming Part of Sentences 10.3.4.5.(3) and 10.3.4.6.(2)

Use of pipe	Nominal pipe size not more than 40 mm	Nominal pipe size more than 40 mm
Steam	40	50
Hot water heating	25	40
Domestic hot water	12	25
Cooling	12	25
Column 1	Column 2	Column 3

Notes to Table 10.3.4.5.

- (1) Insulation material shall have a thermal conductivity of not more than 0.42 W/m°C.
 - (4) Insulation exposed to weather shall be protected by a covering such as aluminum, sheet metal, painted canvas or plastic.
 - (5) An exhaust duct with a design capacity of more than 140 L/s on a heating, ventilating and air-conditioning system that does not operate continuously shall be equipped with a gravity or motorized damper that will automatically shut when the system is not in operation.
 - (6) An air duct distribution system shall be balanced in the following sequence
 - (a) Minimize throttling losses.
 - (b) If the fan is rated for more than 0.75 kW, adjust the fan speed to meet design flow conditions.
 - (7) A hydronic system shall be proportionately balanced to minimize throttling losses.

10.3.4.6. Service Water Heating

(See Appendix Note A-Table 10.3.4.6.(1))

(1) Water heating equipment, hot water supply boilers used solely for heating potable water and hot water storage tanks shall meet the minimum efficiency values in

- (a) CSA C745-03 Energy Efficiency of Electric Storage Tank Water Heaters and Heat Pump Water Heaters
- (b) CAN/CSA-P.3-2004 Testing Method for Measuring Energy Consumption and Determining Efficiencies of Gas-Fired Water Heaters
- (c) ANSI Z21.10.3-2004 / CSA 4.3-2004 Gas Water Heaters Volume III, Storage Water Heaters With Input Ratings Above 75,000 Btu Per Hour, Circulating and Instantaneous
- (d) CAN/CSA-B211-00 Energy Efficiency of Oil-Fired Storage Tank Water Heaters
- (2) Domestic hot water heating piping shall be insulated in accordance with Table 10.3.4.5. if it is,
 - (a) recirculating system piping,
 - (b) located within the first 2.5 m of outlet piping in a constant temperature non-recirculating storage system,
 - (c) an inlet pipe located between the storage tank and a heat trap in a non-recirculating storage system, or
 - (d) a pipe that is externally heated by methods such as a heat trace or impedance heating.
- (3) A hot water storage tank shall be provided with a temperature control to permit adjustment of the water storage temperature.
- (4) An automatic time switch or other control that can be set to switch off the usage temperature maintenance system during extended periods when hot water is not required shall be installed in a domestic hot water system that is designed to maintain usage temperatures in hot water pipes such as recirculating hot water systems or heat trace.
- (5) If a recirculating pump is used to maintain storage tank water temperature, the pump shall be equipped with a control to limit its operation to a period from the start of the heating cycle to a maximum of five minutes after the end of the heating cycle.
- (6) In a washroom located in a public facility, a device shall be provided to control the maximum temperature of water delivered from a lavatory faucets to not more than 43°C.
- (7) A vertical pipe riser that serves a storage water heater or a storage tank shall have heat traps on both the inlet and outlet piping as close as practical to the tank if,
 - (a) the riser is in a non-recirculating system, and
 - (b) the storage water heater or the storage tank does not have integral heat traps.

10.3.4.7. Lighting

- (1) Except as provided in Sentence (2), Articles 10.3.4.7. to 10.3.4.11. apply to,
 - (a) interior spaces of a building.
 - (b) exterior building features, including facades, illuminated roofs, architectural features, entrances, exits, loading docks and illuminated canopies, and
 - (c) exterior building ground lighting provided through the building's electrical service.
- (2) Articles 10.3.4.7. to 10.3.4.11. do not apply to emergency lighting that is automatically turned off during the normal use of the building.
- (3) Fluorescent light ballasts shall meet or exceed the minimum ballast efficacy factors. (See Appendix Note A-10.3.4.7.(3) NSBCR)
- (4) Except as provided in Sentence (5), luminaires designed for use with one or three linear fluorescent lamps greater than 30 W each shall use two-lamp tandem-wired ballasts in place of single-lamp ballasts when two or more luminaires are in the same space and on the same control device.

- (5) The tandem wiring required by Sentence (4) is not required for,
 - (a) recessed luminaires located more than 3 m apart, measured centre to centre,
 - (b) surface mounted or pendant luminaires that are not continuous,
 - (c) luminaires that use single-lamp high-frequency electronic ballasts,
 - (d) luminaires that use three-lamp high-frequency electronic or three-lamp electromagnetic ballasts, and
 - (e) luminaires on emergency circuits.

10.3.4.8. Interior Lighting

- (1) The interior lighting power allowance for a building is the sum of the lighting power allowances, in watts, of all *building* area types and shall include all permanently installed general, task and furniture lighting systems and luminaires.
- (2) The interior lighting power allowance shall be determined by multiplying the lighting power density given in Table 10.3.4.8. by the gross lighted areas of the *building* area type.

Table 10.3.4.8.
Interior Lighting Power Densities
Forming Part of Sentence 10.3.4.8.(2)

Building Area Type	Lighting Power Density, W/m 2
Automotive Facility	10
Fast Food	15
Dormitory	11
Health Care Clinic	11
Manufacturing Facility	14
Office	11
Parking Garage	3
Police Station without detention quarters/Fire Station	11
Post Office	12
Retail	16
Building Area Type	Lighting Power Density, W/m 2
Transportation	11
Warehouse	9
Workshop	15
Column 1	Column 2

- (3) The installed interior lighting power shall not exceed the interior lighting power allowance.
- (4) Except as provided in Sentence (5), the installed interior lighting power shall include all power used by luminaires, including lamps, ballasts, current regulators and control devices.
- (5) The following lighting equipment and applications shall not be considered when determining the installed interior lighting power or the interior lighting power allowance

- (a) lighting that is integral to equipment or instrumentation and is installed by its manufacturer.
- (b) lighting specifically designed for use only during medical or dental procedures and lighting integral to medical equipment,
- (c) lighting that is integral to both open and glass-enclosed refrigerator and freezer cases,
- (d) lighting that is integral to food warming and food preparation equipment,
- (e) lighting for plant growth or maintenance,
- (f) lighting in spaces specifically designed for use by visually impaired persons,
- (g) lighting in retail display windows if the display area is enclosed by ceiling-height partitions,
- (h) lighting in interior spaces that have been specifically designated as a heritage building,
- (i) lighting that is an integral part of advertising or directional signage,
- (j) exit signs,
- (k) lighting that is displayed for sale, and
- (1) educational lighting demonstration systems.
- (6) Trade-offs among *building* area types are permitted provided that the total installed interior lighting power does not exceed the interior lighting power allowance.

10.3.4.9. Interior Lighting Controls

- (1) Except as provided by Sentence (2), interior lighting in a building that exceeds 500 m² in building area shall be controlled with an automatic control device to shut off building lighting in all spaces.
- (2) Sentence (1) does not apply to,
 - (a) lighting intended for 24-hour operation,
 - (b) emergency lighting, or
 - (c) lighting for spaces where an automatic shut-off would endanger safety or security
- (3) The automatic control device required in Sentence (1) shall operate on,
 - (a) a scheduled basis using a time-of-day operated control device that turns lighting off at specific programmed times,
 - (b) an occupant sensor that shall turn lighting off within 30 minutes of an occupant leaving a space, or
 - (c) a signal from another control or alarm system that indicates the area is unoccupied.
- (4) Where the automatic control device conforms to Clause 10.3.4.9.(3)(a), an independent program schedule shall be provided for each floor.
- (5) Each space enclosed by partitions that extend to the ceiling shall have at least one control device to independently control the general lighting within the space.
- (6) Each manual operated control device shall be readily accessible and located so the occupants can see the controlled lighting.
- (7) Except as required by Sentences (8) and (9) and except for reasons of safety or security, an individual control device shall,
 - (a) be capable of being activated,
 - (i) either manually, or
 - (ii) automatically by sensing an occupant,
 - (b) control a floor area having an area not more than 240 m², and
 - (c) be capable of overriding at any time of-day scheduled shut-off control for not more than 4 h.

- (8) Except in spaces with multi-scene control, a control device that automatically turns lighting off within 30 minutes of all occupants leaving a space shall be provided in,
 - (a) conference rooms,
 - (b) meeting rooms, and
 - (c) employee lunch and break rooms.
- (9) A separate control device shall control,
 - (a) display lighting,
 - (b) accent lighting,
 - (c) case lighting,
 - (d) task lighting,
 - (e) non-visual lighting, and
 - (f) demonstration lighting.

10.3.4.10. Exterior Lighting

- (1) Except as provided in Sentence (2), this Article applies to exterior areas conforming to Sentence 10.3.4.7.(1).
- (2) If the lighting is equipped with a control device independent of the control of other lighting, Sentence (1) does not apply to,
 - (a) specialized signal, directional, and marker lighting associated with transportation,
 - (b) advertising signage or directional signage,
 - (c) lighting integral to equipment or instrumentation and installed by its manufacturer,
 - (d) temporary lighting,
 - (e) lighting for industrial production, material handling, transportation sites, and associated storage areas, and
 - (f) lighting used to highlight features of public monuments and heritage buildings.
- (3) The exterior lighting power allowance for the exterior areas appurtenant to a building shall be determined by multiplying the lighting power density given in Table 10.3.4.10. by the areas or lengths of lighted exterior spaces.

Table 10.3.4.10. Exterior Lighting Power Densities Forming Part of Sentence 10.3.4.10.(3)

Uncovered parking lots and drives	1.6 W/m ²
Walkways less than 3 m wide	3.3 W/linear m
Walkways 3 m or greater, plaza areas, special feature areas	2.2 W/m ²
Stairways	10.8 W/m ²
Building main entries	98 W/linear m of door width
Other doors	66 W/linear m of door width
Canopies (free standing and attached and overhangs)	13.5 W/m^2
Outdoor sales open areas (including vehicle sale lots)	5.4 W/m^2
Street frontage for vehicle sales lots in addition to "open area" allowance	66 W/linear m

Building facades	2.2 W/m² for each illuminated wall or surface or 16.4 W/linear m for each illuminated wall or surface length
Automated teller machines and night depositories	270 W per location plus 90 W per additional ATM per location
Entrances and gatehouse inspection stations at guarded facilities	13.5 W/m ² of uncovered area
Loading areas for law enforcement and emergency service vehicles	5.4 W/m ² of uncovered area
Drive-up windows	400 W per drive-through
Parking near 24-hour retail entrances	800 W per main entry
Column 1	Column 2

- (4) The total exterior lighting power allowance for the exterior areas appurtenant to a building is the sum of the individual power allowances determined from Sentence (3) plus an additional unrestricted allowance of 5% of that sum.
- (5) The installed exterior lighting power shall not exceed the exterior lighting power allowance.
- (6) All exterior building grounds luminaires that operate at greater than 100 watts shall contain lamps having a minimum efficacy of 60 lm/W unless the luminaire is controlled by a motion sensor.

10.3.4.11. Exterior Lighting Controls

- (1) Except as provided in Sentence (2), lighting for exterior applications shall have automatic controls capable of turning off exterior lighting when,
 - (a) sufficient daylight is available, or
 - (b) the lighting is not required during night time hours.
- (2) Sentence (1) does not apply to,
 - (a) lighting for covered vehicle entrances or exits from a building,
 - (b) parking structures, and
 - (c) where required for safety, security, or eye adaptation.
- (3) Lighting designated for dusk-to-dawn operation shall be controlled by a time switch or photosensor.
- (4) Lighting not designated for dusk-to-dawn operation shall be controlled by a time switch.

10.3.4.12. Electric Motors

(1) Electric motors shall conform to the Nova Scotia Energy Efficient Appliance Act, based on CSA-C390-M. (See Appendix Note A-10.3.4.12. NSBCR)

10.4. Objectives and Functional Statements

3.9.1. Objectives and Functional Statements

3.9.1.1. Attribution to Acceptable Solutions

For the purposes of compliance with this Code as required in Clause 1.2.1.1.(1)(b) of Division A NBC, the objectives and functional statements attributed to the acceptable solutions in this Part shall be the objectives and functional statements listed in Table 3.9.1.1. as amended by NSBCR 3.1.1.24. and 3.1.1.25..

Table 3.9.1.1.
Objectives and Functional Statements Attributed to the Acceptable Solutions in Part 3 Forming part of Sentence 3.9.1.1.(1)

Acceptable Solutions	Objectives and Functional Statements
Part 10	F131-OR2

N.S. Reg. 323/2009

Made: January 13, 2009 Approved: November 24, 2009 Filed: November 27, 2009 Poultry Insurance Plan

Order in Council 2009-482 dated November 24, 2009

Amendment to regulations made by the Nova Scotia Crop and Livestock Insurance Commission and approved by the Governor in Council pursuant to Section 6 of the Crop and Livestock Insurance Act

The Governor in Council on the report and recommendation of the Minister of Agriculture dated October 21, 2009, and pursuant to Section 6 of Chapter 113 of the Revised Statutes of Nova Scotia, 1989, the *Crop and Livestock Insurance Act*, is pleased to approve the making by the Nova Scotia Crop and Livestock Insurance Commission of amendments to the *Poultry Insurance Plan*, N.S. Reg. 339/2007, made by the Commission and approved by the Governor in Council by Order in Council 2007-394 dated July 13, 2007, to include layer breeders under the Plan in the manner set forth in Schedule "A" attached to and forming part of the report and recommendation, effective on and after November 24, 2009.

Schedule "A"

Nova Scotia Crop and Livestock Insurance Commission

I certify that at a meeting held on January 13, 2009, the Nova Scotia Crop and Livestock Insurance Commission passed a motion to amend the *Poultry Insurance Plan* in the manner set forth in the attached.

Dated and signed at Truro, Nova Scotia, September 1, 2009.

Nova Scotia Crop and Livestock Insurance Commission

Per: sgd.: *J. Bill MacLeod*J. Bill MacLeod, Acting CEO

Amendment to the *Poultry Insurance Plan*made by the Nova Scotia Crop and Livestock Insurance Commission
pursuant to Section 6 of Chapter 113 of the Revised Statutes of Nova Scotia, 1989,
the *Crop and Livestock Insurance Act*

- Section 3 of the *Poultry Insurance Plan*, N.S. Reg. 339/2007, made by the Nova Scotia Crop and Livestock Insurance Commission and approved by the Governor in Council by Order in Council 2007-394 dated July 13, 2007, is amended by repealing clause (c) and substituting the following clause:
 - (c) "breeder" means a hen that is owned by a Nova Scotia farmer and grown in the Province for the purpose of producing broiler or layer chicks;
- 2 Section 3 of the Plan is further amended by
 - (a) relettering clause (c) as clause (a);
 - (b) relettering the original clause (a) as clause (b); and
 - (c) relettering the original clause (b) as clause (c).
- 3 Section 3 of the Plan is further amended by striking out "broiler breeders" in clause (l) and substituting "breeders".

N.S. Reg. 324/2009

Made: November 26, 2009 Filed: November 30, 2009

Prescribed Petroleum Products Prices

Order dated November 26, 2009 made by the Nova Scotia Utility and Review Board pursuant to Section 14 of the *Petroleum Products Pricing Act*

Order NSUARB-GAS-W-09-09

In the Matter of the Petroleum Products Pricing Act

- and -

In the Matter of Prescribing Prices for Petroleum Products pursuant to Section 14 of the *Petroleum Products Pricing Act* and Sections 16 to 19 of the *Petroleum Products Pricing Regulations*

Before: Roland A. Deveau, LL.B., Panel Chair

Kulvinder S. Dhillon, P.Eng., Member Murray E. Doehler, CA, P.Eng., Member

Order

Whereas the purpose of the *Petroleum Products Pricing Regulations* is to ensure just and reasonable prices for specified petroleum products taking into consideration the objectives of preserving the availability of such products in rural areas, stabilizing prices of such products and minimizing the variances in prices of such products across the Province;

And whereas the Nova Scotia Utility and Review ("Board") considered the manner in which it would proceed to set petroleum prices in its decision, 2006 NSUARB 108, issued on October 16, 2006;

And whereas the average of the average of the daily high and low reported product prices (in Canadian cents) for the week ended November 25, 2009, are:

Grade 1 Regular gasoline 55.9¢ per litre Ultra-low-sulfur diesel oil 54.8¢ per litre

Now therefore the Board prescribes the benchmark prices for petroleum products to be:

Gasoline:

Grade 1 55.9¢ per litre
Grade 2 58.9¢ per litre
Grade 3 61.9¢ per litre
Ultra-low-sulfur diesel oil 54.8¢ per litre

And now therefore the Board has determined, based on historical data regarding price changes and to achieve revenue neutrality, it is appropriate to apply, and the Board so orders, forward averaging corrections of:

Gasoline: plus 0.4¢ per litre Ultra-low-sulfur diesel oil: minus 0.4¢ per litre

And whereas a winter blending adjustment of plus 1.9¢ per litre is required for ultra-low-sulfur diesel oil.

And now therefore the Board prescribes the prices for petroleum products as set forth in Schedule "A" effective on and after 12:01 a.m., November 27, 2009.

Dated at Halifax, Nova Scotia, this 26th day of November, 2009.

Sgd: *Elaine Wagner* Clerk of the Board

Schedule "A"

Prices Prescribed for Petroleum Products under the *Petroleum Products Pricing Act* and the *Petroleum Products Pricing Regulations* effective on and after 12:01 a.m. on November 27, 2009

	Nova	Scotia Pet	roleum Pi	rice Schedule	e			
Petroleum Prices in Cents/Litre				Self-Service Pump Prices		Full-Service Pump Prices		
					•	Prices inc	_	
	Base Wholesale Price	Fed. Excise Tax	Prov. Tax	Wholesale Selling Price	Min	Max	Min	Max
Zone 1 Regular Unleaded Mid-Grade Unleaded Premium Unleaded Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	62.6 65.6 68.6 62.6	10.0 10.0 10.0 4.0	15.5 15.5 15.5 15.4	88.1 91.1 94.1 82.0	104.1 107.5 110.9 97.2	105.8 109.2 112.5 98.9	104.1 107.5 110.9 97.2	999.9 999.9 999.9 999.9
Zone 2 Regular Unleaded Mid-Grade Unleaded Premium Unleaded Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	63.0 66.0 69.0 63.0	10.0 10.0 10.0 4.0	15.5 15.5 15.5 15.4	88.1 91.1 94.1 82.4	104.5 107.9 11.3 97.6	106.2 109.6 113.0 99.3	104.5 107.9 11.3 97.6	999.9 999.9 999.9 999.9
Zone 3 Regular Unleaded Mid-Grade Unleaded Premium Unleaded Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	63.5 66.5 69.5 63.5	10.0 10.0 10.0 4.0	15.5 15.5 15.5 15.4	89.0 92.0 95.0 82.9	105.1 108.5 111.9 98.2	106.8 110.2 113.6 99.9	105.1 108.5 111.9 98.2	999.9 999.9 999.9 999.9
Zone 4 Regular Unleaded Mid-Grade Unleaded Premium Unleaded Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	63.5 66.5 69.5 63.5	10.0 10.0 10.0 4.0	15.5 15.5 15.5 15.4	89.0 92.0 95.0 82.9	105.1 108.5 111.9 98.2	106.8 110.2 113.6 99.9	105.1 108.5 111.9 98.2	999.9 999.9 999.9
Zone 5 Regular Unleaded Mid-Grade Unleaded Premium Unleaded Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	63.5 66.5 69.5 63.5	10.0 10.0 10.0 4.0	15.5 15.5 15.5 15.4	89.0 92.0 95.0 82.9	105.1 108.5 111.9 98.2	106.8 110.2 113.6 99.9	105.1 108.5 111.9 98.2	999.9 999.9 999.9 999.9
Zone 6 Regular Unleaded Mid-Grade Unleaded Premium Unleaded Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	64.3 67.3 70.3 64.3	10.0 10.0 10.0 4.0	15.5 15.5 15.5 15.4	89.8 92.8 95.8 83.7	106.0 109.4 112.8 99.1	107.7 111.1 114.5 100.8	106.0 109.4 112.8 99.1	999.9 999.9 999.9

N.S. Reg. 325/2009

Made: December 2, 2009 Filed: December 4, 2009 Gift Card Regulations

> Order in Council 2009-497 dated December 2, 2009 Regulations made by the Governor in Council pursuant to Section 33 of the *Consumer Protection Act*

The Governor in Council on the report and recommendation of the Minister of Service Nova Scotia and Municipal Relations dated November 13, 2009, and pursuant to Section 33 of Chapter 92 of the Revised Statutes of Nova Scotia, 1989, the *Consumer Protection Act*, is pleased to make regulations respecting gift cards in the form set forth in Schedule "A" attached to and forming part of the report and recommendation, effective on and after February 1, 2010.

Schedule "A"

Regulations Respecting Gift Cards made under Section 33 of Chapter 92 of the Revised Statutes of Nova Scotia, 1989, the *Consumer Protection Act*

Citation

1 These regulations may be cited as the *Gift Card Regulations*.

Definitions

- 2 In these regulations,
 - (a) "Act" means the Consumer Protection Act;
 - (b) "gift card" means an electronic card, written certificate or other voucher or payment device, including a gift certificate, that has an express or implied monetary value and is issued or sold in exchange for the future purchase or delivery of goods or services, but does not include a cash card as defined in the *Payday Lenders Regulations* made under the Act;
 - (c) "supplier" means a person, corporation or partnership who issues, sells or offers for sale gift cards in the course of their business, and includes any salesperson, employee, representative or agent of the person, corporation or partnership.

Expiry dates not permitted

- 3 (1) Except as provided in Section 4, a supplier must not issue or sell a gift card that has an expiry date.
 - (2) A gift card that is issued or sold with an expiry date that is not permitted under Section 4 is redeemable as if it had no expiry date.
 - (3) On the coming into force of these regulations, the expiry date of a gift card that has not expired has no effect unless the expiry date is permitted under Section 4.

Exceptions when expiry dates permitted

- 4 (1) An expiry date is permitted for the following gift cards:
 - (a) a gift card issued or sold for a charitable purpose;

- (b) a gift card issued for a marketing, advertising or promotional purpose.
- (2) An expiry date is permitted on a gift card for a specific good or service that is issued before the date these regulations come into force.

Limits on fees

- A supplier must not issue or sell a gift card with a value that is less than the value of the payment made by the purchaser of the gift card.
 - (2) A supplier must not charge a fee to the purchaser or holder of a gift card for anything in relation to the gift card except as authorized in this Section.
 - (3) A supplier may charge a fee on the following gift cards:
 - (a) a gift card issued or sold for a charitable purpose;
 - (b) a gift card issued for marketing, advertising or promotional purposes.
 - (4) A supplier may charge a fee for replacing a lost or stolen gift card or to customize a gift card.

Refunding unauthorized fee

- 6 (1) A purchaser or holder of a gift card who pays a fee that is not authorized under Section 5 may demand a refund of that fee by giving written notice to the supplier who charged the fee.
 - (2) A supplier must provide a refund of any unauthorized fee no later than 15 days after the date they receive a demand for refund under subsection (1).

Information to be disclosed

- 7 (1) At the time a gift card is issued or sold, a supplier must clearly disclose all of the following information in writing:
 - (a) information on all restrictions, limitations, terms and conditions imposed for using, redeeming or replacing the gift card, including any fees or expiry date;
 - (b) information on how a consumer can obtain information about the gift card, including any remaining balance.
 - (2) The following information must be disclosed directly on a gift card:
 - (a) any expiry date;
 - (b) any fees;
 - (c) any return policy that may apply to purchases made with the gift card;
 - (d) contact information for the consumer to obtain details about the gift card, including the remaining balance.

N.S. Reg. 326/2009

Made: December 8, 2009 Filed: December 8, 2009

Nova Scotia Building Code Regulations

Order dated December 8, 2009

Amendment to regulations made by the Minister of Labour and Workforce Development pursuant to Section 4 of the *Building Code Act*

Schedule "A"

In the matter of Section 4 of Chapter 46 of the Revised Statutes of Nova Scotia, 1989, the *Building Code Act*

- and -

In the matter of Nova Scotia Building Code Regulations

I, Marilyn More, Minister of Labour and Workforce Development for the Province of Nova Scotia, pursuant to Section 4 of Chapter 46 of the Revised Statutes of Nova Scotia, 1989, the *Building Code Act*, hereby amend clause 10.3.2.7(2)(a) of the *Nova Scotia Building Code Regulations*, N.S. Reg. 143/2006 [322/2009] made by Order of the Minister of Labour and Workforce Development dated November 19, 2009, effective on and after December 31, 2009, by replacing the word "and" with "or", and this amendment is to come into effect on and after December 31, 2009.

Dated and made at Halifax Regional Municipality, Province of Nova Scotia, Dec. 8, 2009.

Sgd.: *Marilyn More* Honourable Marilyn More Minister of Labour and Workforce Development N.S. Reg. 327/2009

Made: December 7, 2009 Filed: December 9, 2009

Workers' Compensation General Regulations

Order in Council 2009-503 dated December 7, 2009 Amendment to regulations made by the Governor in Council pursuant to Sections 41 and 184 of the *Workers' Compensation Act*

The Governor in Council on the report and recommendation of the Minister of Labour and Workforce Development dated November 13, 2009, and pursuant to Sections 41 and 184 of Chapter 10 of the Acts of 1994-95, the *Workers' Compensation Act*, is pleased to amend the *Workers' Compensation General Regulations*, N.S. Reg. 22/96, made by the Workers' Compensation Board of Nova Scotia and approved by the Governor in Council by Order in Council 96-59 dated January 31, 1996, to change the percentage used for the purpose of determining maximum assessable/insurable earnings in accordance with clause 41(c) of the Act, in the manner set forth in Schedule "A" attached to and forming part of the report and recommendation, effective on and after December 7, 2009.

Schedule "A"

Amendment to the Workers' Compensation General Regulations made by the Governor in Council pursuant to subsection 184(3) of Chapter 10 of the Acts of 1994-95, the Workers' Compensation Act

Subsections 22(2) and (3) of the *Workers' Compensation General Regulations*, N.S. Reg. 22/96, made by the Workers' Compensation Board of Nova Scotia and approved by the Governor in Council by Order in Council 96-59 dated January 31, 1996, are amended by striking out "140.2%" and substituting "135.7%".

N.S. Reg. 328/2009

Made: December 7, 2009 Filed: December 9, 2009

Proclamation, S. 26, S.N.S. 2008, c. 38

Order in Council 2009-508 dated December 7, 2009
Proclamation made by the Governor in Council
pursuant to Section 26 of the
Fair Registration Practices Act

The Governor in Council on the report and recommendation of the Minister of Labour and Workforce Development dated November 13, 2009, and pursuant to Section 26 of Chapter 38 of the Acts of 2008, the *Fair Registration Practices Act*, is pleased to order and declare by proclamation that Chapter 38 of the Acts of 2008, the *Fair Registration Practices Act*, do come into force on and not before December 7, 2009.

PROVINCE OF NOVA SCOTIA

sgn: J. Michael MacDonald

G/S

ELIZABETH THE SECOND, by the Grace of God, of the United Kingdom, Canada and Her Other Realms and Territories, Queen, Head of the Commonwealth, Defender of the Faith.

TO ALL TO WHOM THESE PRESENTS SHALL COME, OR WHOM THE SAME MAY IN ANY WISE CONCERN,

GREETING:

A PROCLAMATION

WHEREAS in and by Section 26 of Chapter 38 of the Acts of 2008, the *Fair Registration Practices Act*, it is enacted as follows:

26 This Act comes into force on such day as the Governor in Council orders and declares by proclamation.

AND WHEREAS it is deemed expedient that Chapter 38 of the Acts of 2008, the *Fair Registration Practices Act*, do come into force on and not before December 7, 2009;

NOW KNOW YE THAT WE, by and with the advice of the Executive Council of Nova Scotia, do by this Our Proclamation order and declare that Chapter 38 of the Acts of 2008, the *Fair Registration Practices Act*, do come into force on and not before December 7, 2009, of which all persons concerned are to take notice and govern themselves accordingly.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF We have caused these our Letters to be made Patent and the Great Seal of Nova Scotia to be hereunto affixed.

WITNESS, Our Trusty and Well Beloved His Honour the Honourable J. Michael MacDonald, Administrator of the Government of the Province of Nova Scotia

AT Our Law Courts in the Halifax Regional Municipality, this 7th day of December in the year of Our Lord two thousand and nine and in the fifty-eighth year of Our Reign.

BY COMMAND:

sgn: Ross LandryProvincial Secretary
Minister of Justice and Attorney General

N.S. Reg. 329/2009

Made: December 3, 2009 Filed: December 9, 2009

Prescribed Petroleum Products Prices

Order dated December 3, 2009 made by the Nova Scotia Utility and Review Board pursuant to Section 14 of the *Petroleum Products Pricing Act*

Order NSUARB-GAS-W-09-10

Nova Scotia Utility and Review Board

In the Matter of the Petroleum Products Pricing Act

- and -

In the Matter of Prescribing Prices for Petroleum Products pursuant to Section 14 of the *Petroleum Products Pricing Act* and Sections 16 to 19 of the *Petroleum Products Pricing Regulations*

Before: Murray E. Doehler, CA, P. Eng., Member

Order

Whereas the purpose of the *Petroleum Products Pricing Regulations* is to ensure just and reasonable prices for specified petroleum products taking into consideration the objectives of preserving the availability of such products in rural areas, stabilizing prices of such products and minimizing the variances in prices of such products across the Province;

And whereas the Nova Scotia Utility and Review ("Board") considered the manner in which it would proceed to set petroleum prices in its decision, 2006 NSUARB 108, issued on October 16, 2006;

And whereas the average of the average of the daily high and low reported product prices (in Canadian cents) for the week ended December 2, 2009, are:

Grade 1 Regular gasoline 55.6¢ per litre Ultra-low-sulfur diesel oil 55.6¢ per litre

Now therefore the Board prescribes the benchmark prices for petroleum products to be:

Gasoline:

Grade 1 55.6¢ per litre Grade 2 58.6¢ per litre Grade 3 61.6¢ per litre Ultra-low-sulfur diesel oil 55.6¢ per litre

And now therefore the Board has determined, based on historical data regarding price changes and to achieve revenue neutrality, it is appropriate to apply, and the Board so orders, forward averaging corrections of:

Gasoline: minus 0.4ϕ per litre

Ultra-low-sulfur diesel oil: nil

And whereas a winter blending adjustment of 2.3¢ per litre is required for ultra-low-sulfur diesel oil;

And now therefore the Board prescribes the prices for petroleum products as set forth in Schedule "A" effective on and after 12:01 a.m., December 4, 2009.

Dated at Halifax, Nova Scotia, this 3rd day of December, 2009.

Sgd: *Elaine Wagner* Clerk of the Board

Schedule "A"

Prices Prescribed for Petroleum Products under the *Petroleum Products Pricing Act* and the *Petroleum Products Pricing Regulations* effective on and after 12:01 a.m. on December 4, 2009

Nova Scotia Petroleum Price Schedule								
Petroleum Prices in Cents/Litre				Self-Service Pump Prices		Full-Service Pump Prices		
					(Pump	Prices inc	clude s 13	% HST)
	Base Wholesale Price	Fed. Excise Tax	Prov. Tax	Wholesale Selling Price	Min	Max	Min	Max
Zone 1								
Regular Unleaded	61.5	10.0	15.5	87.0	102.8	104.5	102.8	999.9
Mid-Grade Unleaded	64.5	10.0	15.5	90.0	106.2	107.9	106.2	999.9
Premium Unleaded	67.5	10.0	15.5	93.0	109.6	111.3	109.6	999.9
Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	64.2	4.0	15.4	83.6	99.0	100.7	99.0	999.9
Zone 2								
Regular Unleaded	61.9	10.0	15.5	87.4	103.3	105.0	103.3	999.9
Mid-Grade Unleaded	64.9	10.0	15.5	90.4	106.7	108.4	106.7	999.9
Premium Unleaded	67.9	10.0	15.5	93.4	110.1	111.8	110.1	999.9
Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	64.6	4.0	15.4	84.0	99.4	101.1	99.4	999.9

Zone 3								
Regular Unleaded	62.4	10.0	15.5	87.9	103.8	105.5	103.8	999.9
Mid-Grade Unleaded	65.4	10.0	15.5	90.9	107.2	108.9	107.2	999.9
Premium Unleaded	68.4	10.0	15.5	93.9	110.6	112.3	110.6	999.9
Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	65.1	4.0	15.4	84.5	100.0	101.7	100.0	999.9
Zone 4								
Regular Unleaded	62.4	10.0	15.5	87.9	103.8	105.5	103.8	999.9
Mid-Grade Unleaded	65.4	10.0	15.5	90.9	107.2	108.9	107.2	999.9
Premium Unleaded	68.4	10.0	15.5	93.9	110.6	112.3	110.6	999.9
Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	65.1	4.0	15.4	84.5	100.0	101.7	100.0	999.9
Zone 5								
Regular Unleaded	62.4	10.0	15.5	87.9	103.8	105.5	103.8	999.9
Mid-Grade Unleaded	65.4	10.0	15.5	90.9	107.2	108.9	107.2	999.9
Premium Unleaded	68.4	10.0	15.5	93.9	110.6	112.3	110.6	999.9
Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	65.1	4.0	15.4	84.5	100.0	101.7	100.0	999.9
Zone 6								
Regular Unleaded	63.2	10.0	15.5	88.7	104.8	106.4	104.8	999.9
Mid-Grade Unleaded	66.2	10.0	15.5	91.7	108.1	109.8	108.1	999.9
Premium Unleaded	69.2	10.0	15.5	94.7	111.5	113.2	111.5	999.9
Ultra-Low-Sulphur Diesel	65.9	4.0	15.4	85.3	100.9	102.6	100.9	999.9